

UNIVERSIDADE ESTADUAL DE CAMPINAS INSTITUTO DE BIOLOGIA

JULIANA DOS SANTOS MALDARINE

CARCINOGÊNESE PROSTÁTICA INDUZIDA POR ENU, TESTOSTERONA E ESTRADIOL EM FÊMEAS DO GERBILO DA MONGÓLIA (*MERIONES UNGUICULATUS*)

PROSTATIC CARCINOGENESIS INDUCED BY ENU, TESTOSTERONE AND ESTRADIOL IN FEMALE MONGOLIAN GERBILS (MERIONES UNGUICULATUS)

CAMPINAS

2023

JULIANA DOS SANTOS MALDARINE

CARCINOGÊNESE PROSTÁTICA INDUZIDA POR ENU, TESTOSTERONA E ESTRADIOL EM FÊMEAS DO GERBILO DA MONGÓLIA (*MERIONES UNGUICULATUS*)

PROSTATIC CARCINOGENESIS INDUCED BY ENU, TESTOSTERONE AND ESTRADIOL IN FEMALE MONGOLIAN GERBILS (*MERIONES UNGUICULATUS*)

Tese apresentada ao Instituto de Biologia da Universidade Estadual de Campinas como parte dos requisitos exigidos para a obtenção do título de Doutora em Biologia Molecular e Morfofuncional, na área de Biologia Celular.

Thesis presented to the Institute of Biology of the University of Campinas in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor in Molecular and Morphofunctional Biology in the area of Cell Biology.

Orientador: Prof. Dr. Sebastião Roberto Taboga

ESTE EXEMPLAR CORRESPONDE À VERSÃO FINAL DA TESE DEFENDIDA PELA ALUNA JULIANA DOS SANTOS MALDARINE E ORIENTADA PELO PROF. DR. SEBASTIÃO ROBERTO TABOGA

CAMPINAS

2023

Ficha catalográfica Universidade Estadual de Campinas Biblioteca do Instituto de Biologia Mara Janaina de Oliveira - CRB 8/6972

 Maldarine, Juliana dos Santos, 1992-Carcinogênese prostática induzida por ENU, testosterona e estradiol em fêmeas do gerbilo da Mongólia (*Meriones unguiculatus*) / Juliana dos Santos Maldarine. – Campinas, SP : [s.n.], 2023.
Orientador: Sebastião Roberto Taboga. Tese (doutorado) – Universidade Estadual de Campinas, Instituto de Biologia.

1. Neoplasias da próstata. 2. Próstata feminina. 3. Adenocarcinoma. 4. Gerbilo da Mongólia. I. Taboga, Sebastião Roberto. II. Universidade Estadual de Campinas. Instituto de Biologia. III. Título.

Informações Complementares

Título em outro idioma: Prostatic carcinogenesis induced by ENU, testosterone and estradiol in female Mongolian gerbils (Meriones unguiculatus) Palavras-chave em inglês: Prostatic neoplasm Female prostate Adenocarcinoma Mongolian gerbil Área de concentração: Biologia Celular Titulação: Doutora em Biologia Molecular e Morfofuncional Banca examinadora: Sebastião Roberto Taboga [Orientador] Sabrina Thalita dos Reis Faria Ana Cláudia Polli Lopes Taize Machado Augusto Luciano de Figueiredo Borges Data de defesa: 28-09-2023 Programa de Pós-Graduação: Biologia Molecular e Morfofuncional

Identificação e informações acadêmicas do(a) aluno(a) - ORCID do autor: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-0604-1703

⁻ Currículo Lattes do autor: http://lattes.cnpq.br/8103244199029134

Campinas, 28 de setembro de 2023.

COMISSÃO EXAMINADORA

- Prof. Dr. Sebastião Roberto Taboga
- Profa. Dra. Sabrina Thalita dos Reis Faria
- Profa. Dra. Ana Cláudia Polli Lopes
- Profa. Dra. Taize Machado Augusto
- Prof. Dr. Luciano de Figueiredo Borges

Os membros da Comissão Examinadora acima assinaram a Ata de Defesa, que se encontra no processo de vida acadêmica do aluno.

A Ata da defesa, assinada pelos membros da Comissão Examinadora, consta no SIGA/Sistema de Fluxo de Dissertação/Tese e na Secretaria do Programa de Biologia Molecular e Morfofuncional do Instituto de Biologia.

AGRADECIMENTOS

Agradeço primeiramente ao meu orientador, Prof. Dr. Sebastião Roberto Taboga, por todos os anos de orientação, desde o Estágio Básico até chegar à etapa final do Doutorado, sempre muito prestativo e paciente comigo. Foram períodos muito ricos de aprendizado, não somente no âmbito profissional, como no pessoal também. Com toda certeza, é uma inspiração para mim!

Ao meu coorientador, Dr. Bruno Domingos Azevedo Sanches, que esteve comigo em todos os momentos da vida acadêmica, me incentivando e auxiliando a vencer todos os obstáculos que percorreram este caminho, e no qual eu pude estabelecer uma grande amizade. Tenho imensa estima e admiração por você.

Aos colegas de laboratório, em especial minha coorientada Vitória Alário, com a disposição de sempre e conseguindo tornar tudo mais leve, mas também Carol Bedolo, Gustavo Amaro, Tati Scarpelli, Alana Della Torre, Vitor Grigio, Luiz Guerra, Guilherme Tamarindo, Simone Colleta, Thallez Ruiz, Stella Bicalho, a todos os nossos ICs, e claro, ao nosso técnico Luiz Roberto Falleiros, que desviava um pouco a seriedade do ambiente, proporcionando muitos momentos de diversão no LMM. Cada um deles me ajudou de alguma forma, e sou muito grata pelo convívio.

Um agradecimento particular às professoras Dr. Patrícia Vilamaior e Dr. Rejane Goés, pela disponibilidade de utilizar seus laboratórios e diversos itens sem os quais não seria possível avançar em vários experimentos, além da gigantesca troca de experiências enquanto aluna de vocês. As admiro muito!

À Fundação de Amparo à Pesquisa do Estado de São Paulo – FAPESP (nº 2019/14201-4), pela concessão da bolsa de Doutorado e Reserva Técnica no período de

01/03/2020 a 31/07/2023, viabilizando a execução deste projeto. Ainda, ao Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico Tecnológico – CNPQ (nº 42490/2019-9) pela concessão inicial da bolsa de Doutorado no período de 01/08/2019 a 01/03/2020. O presente trabalho também foi realizado com apoio da Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior - Brasil (CAPES) - Código de Financiamento 001.

Às melhores amigas que alguém poderia ter, Natália Troiano, Beatriz Lopes e Andréia Moraes, que nos momentos difíceis sempre me deram força, assim como estiveram comigo para comemorar todas as vitórias. Gostaria de agradecer também aos meus amigos de longa data, Maxwell Ponte, Ana Mattos, Carolina Valério e Guilherme Silva, por todo o apoio que me deram.

Por fim, os maiores agradecimentos são para minha mãe, Eunice de Almeida Santos, e irmãs, Priscila dos Santos Maldarine e Vanessa Maldarine Barbosa; vocês são meu alicerce e este trabalho eu dedico a vocês. Ao meu pai, Paulo, minha sobrinha, Júlia, minhas tias, Juciene, Eliana, Márcia, Célia, meu tio Waner e minha avó Alvarina, e todos os membros da minha família que me motivaram durante essa jornada.

Resumo

A próstata não é uma glândula exclusiva dos machos, estando presente em fêmeas de diversas espécies, inclusive em uma parcela das mulheres. O gerbilo da Mongólia (Meriones unguiculatus) é uma espécie de roedor na qual a próstata é encontrada na maioria das fêmeas e há evidências, tanto nessa espécie quanto na humana, de que ela pode sofrer das mesmas doenças que acometem a próstata dos machos, como prostatites e adenocarcinomas. Tendo em vista que a maioria dos modelos experimentais de indução de carcinogênese são descritos para a próstata dos machos, torna-se relevante a criação de um método que contemple também a glândula das fêmeas, bem como um possível alvo terapêutico, no contexto de carcinogênese induzida. Além disso, a complexidade da glândula aumenta quando levamos em consideração que ela também possui telócitos em seu estroma, células intersticiais que possuem papel na organização da próstata. Porém, ainda faltam estudos acerca destas células em tumores prostáticos. Desse modo, o presente trabalho teve por objetivo desenvolver um método de indução de câncer de próstata nas fêmeas por meio da exposição ao N-ethyl-N-nitrosurea (ENU), associado a testosterona (T) e ao estradiol (E2). Ainda, objetivou-se avaliar as alterações geradas pela formação do microambiente tumoral, bem como investigar os telócitos neste contexto, além de um tratamento subsequente com o Tamoxifeno (TAM), uma droga antiestrogênica. Nossos dados evidenciaram que o tratamento com ENU+T+E2 levou ao desenvolvimento de focos de adenocarcinoma em mais da metade das fêmeas, bem como a descontinuidade da musculatura lisa perialveolar, além de aumento no número de macrófagos e vasos sanguíneos. Os telócitos estão ausentes em regiões adjacentes as lesões epiteliais, como hiperplasia e PINs, demonstrando uma possível relação destes com a manutenção da arquitetura prostática, assim como podem ter um papel favorável à inflamação e angiogênese, uma vez que foram encontrados próximos a células imunes e vasos. Já o tratamento com TAM evidenciou uma diminuição na proliferação celular e na inflamação, bem como levou ao aumento de apoptose, demonstrando ser um potencial alvo terapêutico. Em conclusão, o presente trabalho gerou novos conhecimentos sobre a histopatologia da próstata de fêmeas, ampliou as informações sobre os telócitos em contextos normais e patológicos, além de trazer novas possibilidades de terapia e manipulação experimental com o modelo de carcinogênese induzida.

Abstract

The prostate is not a gland exclusively of males, being also present in females of several species, including in a portion of the women. The Mongolian gerbil (Meriones unguiculatus) is a rodent species in which the prostate is found in most females and there are indications, both in this species and in humans, that it can suffer from the same diseases that affect the prostate of males, such as prostatitis and adenocarcinomas. Considering that most experimental models of carcinogenesis induction are described for the male prostate, it becomes relevant to create a method that also includes the female gland in this context. In addition, the complexity of the gland increases when we consider that it also has telocytes in its stroma, which are interstitial cells that are present in several organs and are known to play a role in the prostate organization. However, there is still a lack of studies about these cells in prostatic tumors. In view of this, the present work aimed to develop a method of inducing prostate cancer in females through exposure to N-ethyl-N-nitrosurea (ENU), associated with testosterone (T) and estradiol (E2). Still, we aimed to evaluate the changes generated by the formation of the tumor microenvironment, in addition to investigating the telocytes in this context, besides a subsequent treatment with Tamoxifen (TAM), an antiestrogenic drug. Our data showed that the treatment with ENU+T+E2 led to the development of adenocarcinoma foci in more than half of the treated females, as well as the discontinuity of the perialveolar smooth muscle, in addition to an increase in the number of macrophages and blood vessels. Telocytes are absent in regions adjacent to epithelial lesions, such as hyperplasia and PINs, demonstrating a possible relationship between these cells and the maintenance of prostatic architecture, as well as they may have a role in inflammation and angiogenesis, since they were found close to immune cells and blood vessels. TAM treatment evidenced decreases in cell proliferation and inflammation, besides leading to an increase in apoptosis index, demonstrating to be a potential therapeutic target. In conclusion, the present work generated new knowledge about the histopathology of the prostate of females, expanded the information about the telocytes in normal and pathological conditions, as well as brought new possibilities of therapy and experimental manipulation with the model of induced carcinogenesis.

LISTA DE ABREVIAÇÕES

a-SMA (Alpha-Smooth Muscle Actin)

Ad (Adenocarcinoma)

AR (Androgen Receptor)

BM (Basement Membrane)

BPA (Bisphenol-A)

BSA (Bovine Serum Albumin)

BV (Blood Vessel)

CAFs (Cancer-Associated Fibroblasts)

CD163 (Cluster of Differentiation 163)

CD34 (Cluster of Differentiation 34)

CD31 (Cluster of Differentiation 31)

CD68 (Cluster of Differentiation 68)

CRPC (Castration Resistant Prostate Cancer)

DAB (3'-diaminobenzidine)

DAPI (4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole)

ENU (N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea)

Ep (Epithelium)

ER α (Estrogen Receptor α)

E (Eosinophil)

E2 (17β-Estradiol)

FAP (Fibroblast Activation Protein)

FITC (Fluorescein Isothiocyanate)

GPER (G Protein-coupled Estrogen Receptor)

H (Hyperplasia)

H&E (Hematoxylin-Eosin)

ICC (Intersticial Cajal Cells)

L (Leukocytes)

Lc (Lymphocyte)

M (Macrophage)

Mi (Mitochondria)

MNU (N-methyl-N-nitrosourea)

N (Nucleus)

Nu (Nucleolus)

PA (Prostatic Alveoli)

PBS (Phosphate-buffered Saline)

PCNA (Proliferating Cell Nuclear Antigen)

PH.H3 (Phospho-Histone H3)

PIN (Prostatic Intraepithelial Neoplasia)

PFA (Paraformaldehyde)

SERM (Selective Estrogen Receptor Modulator)

Smc (Smooth Muscle Cell)

St (Stroma)

T (Testosterone cypionate)

TAM (Tamoxifen)

Tc (Telocyte)

TGF\beta1 (Transforming Growth Factor β 1)

TNFR1 (Tumor Necrosis Factor Receptor 1)

Tp (Telopode)

SUMÁRIO

I. INTRODUÇÃO	13
I.1. A próstata das fêmeas	13
I.2. Regulação hormonal prostática	14
I.3. Indução de carcinogênese em fêmeas	16
I.4. A crescente complexidade do estroma e os telócitos	17
I.5. Terapias antiestrogênicas no combate ao câncer de próstata	19
II. OBJETIVOS	20
III. PRODUÇÕES CIENTÍFICAS	21
III.1. Artigo 1	21
III.1.1. Abstract	
III.1.2. Introduction	
III.1.3. Material and Methods	
III.1.4. Results	
III.1.5. Discussion	33
III.1.6. References	37
III.1.7. Figures, tables and legends	47
III.2. Artigo 2	61
III.2.1. Abstract	62
III.2.2. Introduction	63
III.2.3. Material and Methods	66
III.2.4. Results	68
III.2.5. Discussion	71
III.2.6. Conclusion	73
III.2.7. References	74
III.2.8. Figures and legends	84
III.3. Artigo 3	96
III.3.1. Abstract	
III.3.2. Introduction	
III.3.3. Material and Methods	100
III.3.4. Results	104
III.3.5. Discussion	107
III.3.6. References	111
III.3.7. Figures, tables and legends	120

IV. DISCUSSÃO	
V. CONCLUSÕES	
VI. REFERÊNCIAS	
VII. ANEXOS	
VII.1. Termo de aprovação da pesquisa pela Comissão de Bioética e/ou Bios	ssegurança pertinente
VII.2. Direitos autorais	

I. INTRODUÇÃO

I.1. A próstata das fêmeas

Diferentemente do que se pensava, a próstata não é uma glândula presente apenas em machos, sendo encontrada em fêmeas de diversas espécies (Biancardi et al., 2010; Aguiar et al., 2013; Santos et al., 2022), inclusive em mulheres, na qual também recebe a denominação de glândula parauretral de Skene. Apesar de inicialmente ter sido considerada apenas um órgão vestigial (Skene, 1880), muitos estudos conduzidos principalmente pelo professor patologista Milan Zaviacic e colaboradores (1999, 2000) já demonstraram que a próstata feminina é funcional e possui uma secreção alcalina similar à dos machos, tendo também um papel acessório na reprodução, de modo a diminuir a acidez no trato reprodutor feminino e consequentemente auxiliar na sobrevivência dos espermatozoides, além de lubrificar o canal vaginal, facilitando a passagem dos mesmos (Zaviacic & Ablin, 2005). Dietrich e outros pesquisadores (2011) relataram que a próstata está presente em aproximadamente metade das mulheres, formando um aglomerado de estruturas glandulares ao redor da porção mediana da uretra. Ainda, há evidências de que a mesma pode desenvolver quadros patológicos que são frequentes na próstata de homens, como prostatites e adenocarcinomas (Gittes, 2002; Pongtippan et al., 2004; Massari et al., 2014; Muto et al., 2017; Tregnago & Epstein, 2018; Gao et al., 2022).

Contudo, a maioria dos estudos sobre a próstata de mulheres são realizados *post mortem*, o que dificulta ainda mais a obtenção desse material (Costa *et al.*, 2016). Assim, modelos animais tem sido uma alternativa viável, especialmente roedores. Nosso grupo de pesquisa tem utilizado o gerbilo da Mongólia (*Meriones unguiculatus*) por vários anos (**Figura** 1), sendo uma espécie de roedor que possui diversas vantagens, tais como micção infrequente, por ser de origem semiárida (Vincent *et al.*, 1980; Leonel *et al.*, 2021), facilidade de ser manuseado, pois não é tão grande como os ratos nem tão pequeno como os camundongos, e principalmente por aproximadamente 90% das fêmeas possuir uma próstata funcional, diferentemente de fêmeas de outras espécies, além da semelhança histológica com a próstata das mulheres (Santos & Taboga, 2006; Biancardi *et al.*, 2017). Tal fato possibilita análises comparativas entre a glândula de machos e de fêmeas, que são homólogas e similares histologicamente (Rochel *et al.*, 2007; Sanches *et al.*, 2016), e, como trabalhos anteriores já demonstraram, são animais que apresentam, com o envelhecimento, elevada probabilidade de desenvolver espontaneamente algum tipo de lesão pré-maligna e maligna (Santos & Taboga, 2006; Campos *et al.*, 2008, Custodio *et al.*, 2008, 2010; Biancardi *et al.*, 2017; Leonel *et al.*, 2021).



Figura 1. Gerbilo da Mongólia (*Meriones unguiculatus*), modelo experimental utilizado em nosso laboratório. Sob licença Creative Commons.

I.2. Regulação hormonal prostática

Diversos estudos já demonstraram que o estímulo para induzir o desenvolvimento inicial dos brotamentos e ramificações epiteliais se dá por ação dos andrógenos, tendo a testosterona um papel central neste processo, atuando por meio da interação com os receptores de andrógenos (AR) (Thomson & Marker, 2006; Prins & Putz, 2008). Entretanto, sabe-se que os estrógenos também têm papel na regulação da próstata, auxiliando tanto no crescimento quanto na diferenciação da mesma por meio de receptores específicos de estrógenos (ERs) (Santos & Taboga, 2006; McPherson *et al.*, 2008). Trabalhos anteriores evidenciaram que a expressão aumentada do receptor de estrógeno α (ER α) está correlacionada com a proliferação de células do estroma prostático (Ellem & Risbridger, 2009; Takizawa *et al.*, 2015), que consequentemente agiriam sobre o epitélio por meio da liberação de fatores de crescimento e citocinas, induzindo a proliferação de células epiteliais. Ainda, foi visto que o ER α está associado com o desenvolvimento e progressão do câncer de próstata (Bonkhoff, 2017), de tal forma que os estrógenos, preferencialmente, poderiam favorecer o crescimento desses tumores.

Nas fêmeas adultas do gerbilo, a concentração de testosterona circulante é relativamente maior do que em fêmeas de outras espécies, como ratos; contudo, este número ainda é inferior com relação aos machos da mesma espécie (Albert *et al.*, 1990; Santos *el al.*, 2006). Fochi e outros pesquisadores (2013) mostraram que os níveis séricos de testosterona em machos são cerca de 5 vezes mais elevados do que nas fêmeas. Porém, as concentrações séricas de estradiol em fêmeas adultas é o dobro do que o observado em machos (Zanatelli *et al.*, 2014). Dessa forma, pode-se especular que apesar da testosterona ser essencial para o início do desenvolvimento prostático, nas fêmeas a glândula se desenvolve em um meio mais estrogênico e menos androgênico do que nos machos, sendo assim, os estrógenos poderiam ter um papel fundamental para o surgimento de próstata nas mesmas (Custodio *et al.*, 2008).

Silva e colaboradores (2013) demonstraram que a restrição hormonal causada pela retirada de ovários (ovariectomia) consequentemente levou a uma diminuição dos níveis de estradiol (E2) e afetou a histoarquitetura prostática, causando regressão da mesma e diminuição da atividade secretora dos alvéolos. Tal observação mostra que esse hormônio é importante para a manutenção da homeostase da glândula das fêmeas, da mesma maneira que a testosterona o é para machos, pois alterações semelhantes foram observadas em experimentos de privação androgênica, com a retirada dos testículos em gerbilos e ratos (Oliveira et al., 2007; Felix-Patricio et al. 2017). Ainda, análises comparativas entre machos e fêmeas de gerbilo expostos ao E2 durante o período intrauterino e analisados logo após o nascimento evidenciaram aumento no número de brotamentos e proliferação epitelial na próstata das fêmeas, ao passo que o tratamento levou a um aspecto hipomórfico na glândula dos machos (Sanches et al. 2017a). Quando ambos os sexos foram expostos durante o desenvolvimento intrauterino e analisados na vida adulta, dosagens baixas de E2 já foram suficientes para gerar alterações na estrutura das ramificações prostáticas nas fêmeas, que diminuem em número, porém apenas dosagens mais altas foram capazes de levar a alterações semelhantes em machos (Sanches et al. 2017b). Nosso grupo de pesquisa também conduziu vários trabalhos relativos à exposição de hormônios exógenos e desreguladores endócrinos, como o bisphenol-A (BPA), que mimetiza a ação do estradiol e que também levou a uma redução da proliferação na próstata de fêmeas expostas a dosagens baixas, enquanto somente dosagens mais altas acarretaram mudanças significativas em machos (Rodríguez et al., 2016). Em conjunto, esses estudos evidenciam que tanto o desenvolvimento quanto a fisiologia da próstata das fêmeas apresentam maior sensibilidade a variações nos níveis de E2 do que a dos machos, o que também pode ocorrer com a exposição a diferentes compostos (Sanches *et al.*, 2019).

I.3. Indução de carcinogênese em fêmeas

Apesar de a próstata das fêmeas ser semelhante à dos machos em termos de susceptibilidade à quadros patológicos, como câncer, e mesmo sendo importante se investigar a ocorrência de câncer na glândula feminina em estudos de manipulação hormonal e possíveis tratamentos, ainda não se constava, na literatura, um modelo de indução de carcinogênese para a próstata das fêmeas. Este modelo seria importante tendo em vista a dificuldade de se obter material humano, ainda mais de próstata de mulheres, e das limitações acerca da realização de estudos de manipulação experimental para esta glândula. O método de indução tumoral utilizado via exposição a N-methyl-N-nitrosurea (MNU) e testosterona se mostrou útil para machos de gerbilo da Mongólia, rato e camundongo (Gonçalves et al., 2010; Sharmila et al., 2014; Galheigo et al., 2016), levando os primeiros a desenvolverem adenocarcinoma em mais da metade dos animais em todos os lobos da próstata (Gonçalves et al., 2010, 2013); entretanto, tal metodologia não obteve sucesso na indução de tumores malignos na próstata de fêmeas do gerbilo (dados não publicados). Desse modo, pensando em se desenvolver um método de indução de carcinogênese na próstata que também contemple as fêmeas, um agente carcinogênico ainda mais potente, N-ethyl-N-nistrosurea (ENU), foi escolhido para substituir o MNU. O ENU promove mutações aleatórias ao transferir o grupo etil para os pares de bases, geralmente transições AT-GC, como é o caso do MNU, mas também transversões AT-TA (Cordes, 2005). Outros estudos mostraram que o ENU é o composto mutagênico mais potente já descoberto em camundongos, principalmente em células-tronco espermatogoniais, sendo que uma dosagem de 250 mg/kg foi capaz de gerar uma taxa de mutação 5 vezes maior do que a gerada pela dose mais efetiva de raios-X (Russell et al., 1979; Probst & Justice, 2010). Doses elevadas de ENU já desenvolveram neoplasias em vários órgãos, tais como próstata, pâncreas, rins, tireoide, intestino e pulmões. Uma única aplicação intraperitoneal de 180 mg/kg de ENU desenvolveu tumores mamários em 90% das fêmeas de rato analisadas (Stoica, Koestner, Capen, 1983). Por fim, em comparação ao MNU, o ENU foi considerado menos tóxico, o que é benéfico tanto para a sua manipulação quanto para seu uso nos animais (Wechsler, 1971; Druckrey, Ivankovic, Gimmy, 1973), podendo ser administrado em dosagens mais elevadas.

Por fim, levando em consideração a maior responsividade que a próstata das fêmeas tem ao E2, atrelou-se o tratamento do ENU e da T com a exposição ao E2. Dados relativos à criação desta nova metodologia foram compilados no **artigo 1**, no qual foram utilizadas técnicas histoquímicas, análises ultraestruturais e ensaios de imunofluorescência e imuno-histoquímica para fatores relacionados ao microambiente tumoral, bem como análises sorológicas hormonais.

I.4. A crescente complexidade do estroma e os telócitos

O estroma já foi visto como um ambiente estático que daria apenas suporte aos epitélios, possuindo tipos celulares variados, como células musculares lisas, células nervosas e fibroblastos. Conforme o conhecimento sobre as células epiteliais aumentava, especialmente pela alta incidência de tumores de origens epiteliais (Pentheroudakis, Golfinopoulos, Pavlidis, 2007; Mullangi & Lekkala, 2022), o próprio estroma era visto como coadjuvante. No entanto, esse cenário começou a se modificar com a realização de estudos do tecido cicatricial, onde detectou-se fibroblastos que portariam algumas características de células musculares lisas, os quais foram chamados de miofibroblastos por Gabbiani e colaboradores (1971). Ao longo dos anos, estes fibroblastos modificados foram encontrados no estroma de tumores de diversas origens e evidências se acumularam de que o estroma teria um papel muito importante na progressão da carcinogênese epitelial (Iozzo, 1995; Hanahan & Weinberg, 2011). Foi cunhado o termo "estroma reativo" para designar o estroma que envolve os tumores epiteliais e que é afetado por eles, de modo a se tornar um vetor do próprio avanço da carcinogênese (Tuxhorn, Ayala, Rowley, 2001). Desse modo, os fibroblastos e as células musculares lisas, antes inofensivos, dariam origem a variantes bastante agressivas: os CAFs (Cancer-associated fibroblasts) e os miofibroblastos. Estes novos tipos de células seriam a base da formação de um estroma modificado, capaz de reagir aos sinais do epitélio cancerígeno e facilitar a migração de células deste epitélio e a blindagem das mesmas perante o sistema imune, além do aumento da angiogênese e alterações fisiológicas capazes de criar um ambiente ideal para a progressão do câncer (Tuxhorn et al., 2002).

A complexidade estromal aumenta quando se considera a presença de células intersticiais de função *pacemaker* semelhantes às células intersticiais de Cajal (ICCs), que antes eram consideradas exclusivas do trato gastrointestinal, sendo, posteriormente, detectadas em outros órgãos, como ureteres, vesícula biliar e próstata (Streutker *et al.*, 2007; Pasternak *et al.*, 2013; Corradi *et al.*, 2013), bem como com a classificação de células semelhantes às ICCs CD34-positivas como um novo tipo celular devido às suas diferenças morfofuncionais, denominado telócito (Popescu & Faussone-Pellegrini, 2010). As principais características que diferenciam os telócitos de outras células estromais são os telopódios, extensões do citoplasma, que por sua vez são divididos em podômos, regiões mais dilatadas, e podômeros, regiões mais finas, levando a uma estrutura semelhante a um colar de contas (**Figura 2**). Entretanto, por possuirem dimensões extremamente pequenas, tais estruturas somente são observáveis por meio da ultraestrutura (Popescu & Faussone-Pellegrini, 2010; Cretoiu *et al.*, 2020; Sanches *et al.*, 2020). Foi hipotetizado que os telócitos seriam capazes de se diferenciar em células musculares lisas (Bei *et al.*, 2015) ou mesmo em fibroblastos ou miofibroblastos (Díaz-Flores *et al.*, 2016), porém sua origem permanece incerta.



Figura 2. Telócitos encontrados em tecido muscular estriado cardíaco exibindo seus característicos telopódios, com a alternância entre podômos e podômeros, próximos de cardiomiócitos, células do sistema imune, células-tronco e vasos sanguíneos. **Nota:** Reimpresso de "Cardiac telocytes 16 years on — What have we learned so far and how close are we to routine application of the knowledge in cardiovascular regenerative medicine?", por Klein *et al.*, 2021. Sob licença *Creative Commons*.

Acumulam-se evidências de que os telócitos diferem dos fibroblastos e células musculares lisas em termos de proteoma, morfologia e expressão gênica (Zheng et al., 2014a; Kang et al., 2015; Xiao & Bei, 2016), além disso, tais células divergem também dos pericitos (Bei et al., 2015) e das células-tronco mesenquimais (Zheng et al., 2013). Os telócitos possuem características de células progenitoras, tal como foi proposto para um amplo subset de células que apresentam a marcação para o CD34 (Sidney et al., 2014), e, como supracitado, foi suposto que estas células poderiam dar origem a fibroblastos e miofibroblastos de modo a participar ativamente no processo de reparo tecidual na pele (Díaz-Flores et al., 2016) ou mesmo originar cardiomiócitos no tecido muscular estriado cardíaco (Bei et al., 2015). Além disso, os telócitos apresentam intensa síntese de fatores parácrinos em suas vesículas, além da expressão de proteínas associadas a homeostase e reparo estromais (Zheng et al., 2014b), e acredita-se que também possuiriam um papel na organização do próprio estroma, como foi verificado no tecido muscular estriado cardíaco (Bani et al., 2010) e na próstata (Sanches et al., 2017c), atuando de modo a compartimentalizar, por meio de sua ampla rede de telopódios, microambientes estromais, por exemplo, separando a musculatura lisa do estroma adjacente e envolvendo o interstício. No entanto, faltam estudos acerca dos telócitos em quadros patológicos, particularmente na carcinogênese prostática.

Assim, no **artigo 2** foram utilizadas técnicas histoquímicas e de imunofluorescência, além de análises ultraestruturais para a análise dos telócitos na próstata de fêmeas do gerbilo no cenário prostático normal e tumoral induzido pelo tratamento com ENU, T e E2.

I.5. Terapias antiestrogênicas no combate ao câncer de próstata

Segundo a literatura, cerca de 20 casos de adenocarcinoma prostático já foram reportados em mulheres até o momento (Gao *et al.*, 2022). Histologicamente, a maioria deles demonstrou glândulas malformadas com padrão cribiforme, neoplasia epitelial, citoplasma com aspecto vacuolizado, e marcação positiva para o antígeno específico da próstata (PSA) (Tregnago & Epstein, 2018; Kyriazis *et al.*, 2020; Lenz *et al.*, 2021; Kaufman *et al.*, 2021). Apesar de ser considerada rara, essa enfermidade é, muitas vezes, confundida com outras desordens do trato urogenital, uma vez que parte dos cânceres de uretra tem origem prostática (Reis *et al.*, 2011; Lenz *et al.*, 2021; Kunc & Biernat, 2021). Sendo assim, o número de casos

pode ser bem maior do que o reportado, o que levanta preocupações em termos de saúde pública.

Assim, em face à necessidade de se buscar um alvo terapêutico para adenocarcinomas da próstata feminina e levando em conta a susceptibilidade que a próstata da fêmea do gerbilo tem aos estrógenos, o presente trabalho propôs a utilização do tamoxifeno (TAM), um composto antiestrogênico amplamente utilizado no combate ao câncer de mama hormônio-dependente (Visvanathan *et al.*, 2019; Emons, Mustea, Tempfer, 2020). TAM age como um antagonista do receptor de estrógeno (ER) na mama, ao passo que em outras regiões, como endométrio e osso, possui ação agonista (Li *et al.*, 2017; Emons, Mustea, Tempfer, 2020; Lafront *et al.*, 2020). Sua forma ativa, 4-hydroxytamoxifen (4HT), é convertida por meio do citocromo P450 e tem alta afinidade pelo ER, de forma a competir com o estradiol endógeno pela ligação com o receptor. Na mama, sabe-se que, ao se ligar ao ER α , o TAM promove respostas antagonistas ao bloquear a sinalização estrogênica, inibindo a proliferação celular (Hasegawa *et al.*, 2018; Pepe *et al.*, 2021). Por fim, o tratamento com TAM também pode se mostrar uma alternativa em cânceres de próstata resistente a castração (CRPC), uma vez que esses tumores, geralmente ER-positivos, já não respondem as terapias antiandrogênicas convencionais (Semenas *et al.*, 2021).

Os resultados deste trabalho foram compilados no **artigo 3**, de modo que foram utilizadas técnicas histoquímicas, ensaios de imunofluorescência e imuno-histoquímica para fatores relacionados ao microambiente tumoral e ensaios para detecção de apoptose por meio da fragmentação do DNA, bem como análises sorológicas hormonais.

II. OBJETIVOS

O presente trabalho teve como objetivo a criação de um modelo de indução de câncer na próstata de fêmeas do gerbilo da Mongólia submetidas ao tratamento com ENU, T e E2. Além disso, objetivou-se identificar, quantificar e caracterizar as lesões encontradas e alterações de elementos estromais associados à formação do microambiente tumoral, destacando-se os telócitos. Por fim, objetivou-se propor um possível tratamento com um antiestrogênico, TAM, para a carcinogênese prostática induzida por ENU+T+E2.

III. PRODUÇÕES CIENTÍFICAS

III.1. Artigo 1

A model of carcinogenesis induction in the female prostate of Mongolian gerbil (*Meriones unguiculatus*)

Juliana S Maldarine^a, Bruno D A Sanches^a, Vitória A Santos^b, Gustavo M Amaro^b, Rejane M Góes^b, Patricia S L Vilamaior^b, Sebastião R Taboga^{a,b}

^aDepartment of Structural and Functional Biology, Institute of Biology, State University of Campinas (UNICAMP), Bertrand Russel Av., Campinas, São Paulo, Brazil.

^bDepartment of Biological Sciences, Laboratory of Microscopy and Microanalysis, Sao Paulo State University (UNESP) Cristóvão Colombo St., 2265, São José do Rio Preto, São Paulo, Brazil.

Correspondence to: Dr. Sebastião R. Taboga, Department of Biology, Laboratory of Microscopy and Microanalyses, 2265 Cristóvão Colombo Street, São José do Rio Preto, São Paulo, e-mail: <u>sebastiao.taboga@unesp.br</u>

This dissertation text is adapted from the manuscript submitted to the Scientific Journal *Experimental and Molecular Pathology*

III.1.1. Abstract

The prostate is an important accessory gland of the mammalian reproductive system. Differently from what was initially thought, the gland is not exclusive to males, having been found in females of several species, such as dogs, rats, and gerbils; it is also present in part of the women population, being also called Skene's gland. There is evidence that the female prostate undergoes the same pathological conditions which affect the male prostate, such as prostatitis and even adenocarcinoma. Given the difficulties faced when investigating carcinogenesis in female prostate, Mongolian gerbils can be a useful model since 90% of the female individuals develop a functional gland. In the present study, we treated adult females with a single dose of N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea (ENU), a potent carcinogen, along with alternating weekly exposure to testosterone and estradiol for 24 weeks. The treatment was successful to inducing malignant lesions in 67% of females, which were classified as well-differentiated adenocarcinoma. Also, the data showed alterations regarding the stroma, such as discontinuity of smooth muscle surrounding the alveoli, besides increased vascularization and inflammatory response. In conclusion, our study developed for the first time a methodology for carcinogenesis induction in female prostate, which is relevant for better understanding this condition in females and for the search of new therapeutic targets.

Keywords: Prostate cancer, reactive stroma, angiogenesis, inflammation, adenocarcinoma, female prostate

Abbreviation List

ENU (N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea), PIN (Prostatic Intraepithelial Neoplasia), HE (Haematoxylin-Eosin), E2 (17 β -estradiol), T (Testosterone cypionate), AR (Androgen Receptor), ER α (Estrogen Receptor α), PCNA (Proliferating Cell Nuclear Antigen), PH.H3 (Phospho-Histone H3), α -SMA (α -Smooth Muscle Actin), CD163 (Cluster of Differentiation 163), CD68 (Cluster of Differentiation 68), PFA (Paraformaldehyde), PBS (Phosphate-buffered Saline), DAPI (4',6-Diamidino-2-Phenylindole), FITC (Fluorescein Isothiocyanate), BSA (Bovine Serum Albumin)

III.1.2. Introduction

The prostate is an accessory gland which constitutes the mammalian reproductive system; its main function is to produce a secretion that will be incorporated in the seminal liquid (Verze et al., 2016). Although it was previously thought to be exclusive to males, this gland was also reported in females hundreds of years ago (De Graaf, 1672). As a matter of fact, back in 1880, it had already been named by the gynecologist Alexander Skene as "Skene's paraurethral gland". However, little was known about this gland, and it was considered a vestigial organ. This initial designation is still frequently used, although since it is very similar to the male prostate in histological and morphological terms, it should, according to Zaviacic and colleagues (1999), receive the same nomenclature. Since then, researchers have been focusing on identifying and expanding knowledge on the female prostate in several species, such as dogs (Aguiar et al., 2013), rodents (Biancardi et al., 2010; Santos et al., 2022), and humans, in which it is present in approximately 50% of the women (Dietrich et al., 2011). It has already been reported that this gland can be affected by the same disorders found in men, such as prostatitis and even adenocarcinoma (Gittes, 2002; Pongtippan et al., 2004; Massari et al., 2014; Muto et al., 2017; Tregnago & Epstein, 2018; Bondili et al., 2021; Slopnick et al., 2022), which can raise concerns in terms of public health. However, given the difficulty in investigating this gland in women, since it is mostly obtained from cadavers (Costa et al., 2016), animal models have been a viable alternative.

Our research group used the Mongolian gerbil (*Meriones unguiculatus*) in experiments, for this rodent is easy to handle and maintain in laboratory. The female gerbil has been very useful to understanding the female prostate development, physiology, and susceptibility to disorders, since a functional gland is found in approximately 90% of female individuals, besides being homologous to the ventral lobe of males and to the human female prostate (Santos & Taboga, 2006; Biancardi *et al.*, 2017). Although it is not completely elucidated, a function attributed to the female gland is the production of a secretion which could benefit reproduction. The secretion goes from the urethra into the entrance of the vagina and helps to reduce the acidity in that environment (for it is alkaline, similarly to that of males), and enables sperm capacitation (Zaviacic & Ablin, 2005). It is also known that both female and male gerbil prostates can develop spontaneous lesions with aging (usually after two years of life), such as neoplasia (Leonel *et al.*, 2021), which might be correlated to alterations in

hormone levels typical of aged animals (Campos *et al.*, 2008; Custódio *et al.*, 2008). In that sense, this species can be an interesting model for cancer research (Leonel *et al.*, 2021).

Despite the morphophysiological similarities, the male and female prostates of the gerbil also have several differences. The female gland is approximately four times smaller than that of males and has only one ventrolateral lobe (Sanches et al., 2016), while the male prostate is divided into ventral, dorsal, dorsolateral, and anterior lobes (Rochel et al., 2007). Nevertheless, one of the main differences is hormone-related, since the female gerbil has higher levels of circulating estradiol than the male, while the testosterone concentration is higher in males (Fochi et al., 2013; Zanatelli et al., 2014). For this reason, any minimal hormonal imbalance in estrogen levels can cause greater impacts on the female prostate, if compared to males. Hormonal manipulation experiments have shown that intrauterine exposure to low doses of 17β-estradiol (E2) led to a decrease in the number of female prostatic branching in the initial development, which was only achieved for the male with higher doses (Sanches et al., 2017a). Also, the administration of bisphenol-A (BPA), an endocrine-disruptor that mimics estrogen action, in gerbil neonates led to a reduction in female prostate proliferation index even at lower doses, while only higher doses had a similar effect on males (Rodríguez et al., 2016). Other studies have reported that estradiol is necessary for prostate homeostasis, and that a prolonged administration of this hormone can cause alterations in the prostate architecture; the same happens for supplementation with testosterone, which could compromise the gland functionality leading to the development of pre-malignant and malignant lesions (Silva et al., 2013; Zanatelli et al., 2014). Hence, it can be assumed that estrogens are also important when prostate tumors are concerned, including cancer.

The number of studies related to cancer, especially prostate cancer, exponentially increases every year, since it is the second leading cause of death in men (Bray *et al.*, 2018). Several methodologies have already been described for tumor induction in different species, such as dogs, mice, rats, and gerbils (Park *et al.*, 2010; Keller *et al.*, 2013; Gonçalves *et al.*, 2013; Bosland *et al.*, 2022). Previous studies conducted with MNU carcinogen and additional testosterone supplementation could induce carcinogenesis in the prostates of male gerbils (Gonçalves *et al.*, 2010; Quitar *et al.*, 2017). However, the same method was not effective for the female prostate, in which only pre-malignant lesions were found along with other components that evidenced the formation of the reactive stroma (Gonçalves *et al.*, unpublished results) which represents stromal alterations that can contribute to the onset of a tumor

microenvironment (Tuxhorn, Ayala, Rowley, 2001). Considering the similarities with the male gland, but also the female prostate particularities, such as the high impact estrogens have on its physiology, a new induction model is proposed herein, adapted from the previous study conducted in our laboratory. Therefore, an even more potent carcinogen, N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea (ENU), known to generate widespread mutation in mouse genome (Russell *et al.*, 1979; Probst & Justice, 2010), along with weekly exposure to testosterone and estradiol, were used. Hence, the aim of this study is to propose a new methodology to carcinogenesis induction in the female prostate.

III.1.3. Material and Methods

Animals and carcinogenesis induction

Forty adult female (6-months-old) Mongolian gerbils (*Meriones unguiculatus*) were housed in polyethylene cages in 25°C room temperature, with unlimited access to filtered water and food. The experiments followed the ethical guidelines of São Paulo State University (UNESP) (CEUA-209/2019). The animals were weighted and then euthanized by subcutaneous injection of ketamine (100 mg/kg), and xylazine (11 mg/kg). Blood samples were collected after the decapitation for posterior serological analysis and stored at -80°C.

In order to induce carcinogenesis and the formation of the reactive stroma in the female prostate, a methodology adapted from Gonçalves and collaborators (2013) for tumor induction in the male prostate was used. In this study, the females (N=20) were submitted to a high dose of testosterone cypionate (T) (20 mg/kg) subcutaneously and, after three days, a single dose of the carcinogen N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea (ENU; Chem Service, West Chester, PA-USA) (100 mg/kg) was injected intraperitoneally, followed by alternating subcutaneous exposure to 17- β -estradiol (E2) (2 mg/kg) and testosterone cypionate (2 mg/kg) once a week for 24 weeks. The control group (N=20) was established by replacing the carcinogenic treatment with corn oil (100 µl/dose) in all applications.

Histological processing

The prostates were fixed in 4% PFA (buffered in 0.1 M phosphate, pH 7.4) for 24 h, washed in H₂O, dehydrated, clarified, and then embedded in paraffin. The glands were sectioned at 5 μ m in a microtome (RM2155, Leica) and mounted on histological slides. Some of these slides were stained with Haematoxylin-Eosin (HE) for general morphological purpose, and with Gömöri Reticulin for the detection of reticular fibers.

Classification and quantification of prostate lesions

The entire prostates of the females were serially sectioned, and HE histological sections were randomly chosen (5 sections per animal) along the gland. The histopathological classification of lesions was accomplished according to a methodology described by Shappell and colleagues (2004); the lesions were categorized in 5 types: hyperplasia, atrophy, low-grade PIN (Prostatic Intraepithelial Neoplasia), high-grade PIN, and adenocarcinoma. The grading scale described for the TRAMP (Transgenic Adenocarcinoma of the Mouse Prostate) mice by Berman-Booty and colleagues (2012) was used for the adenocarcinoma classification. Incidence of prostate lesions was quantified by identifying the different lesions in relation to the total sample number, while the multiplicity was calculated by the frequency of each lesion found in the histological section relative to the total number of examined animals in both groups.

Transmission electron microscopy (TEM)

The ultrastructural data was obtained following Sanches and coworkers' protocol (2020), in which fragments of female prostates from the control and ENU/T/E2-treated groups were cut into small pieces and fixed in 3% glutaraldehyde and 0.25% tannic acid solution in Millonig buffer (pH 7.3) together with 0.54% glucose for one day. The samples were then fixed with 1% osmium tetroxide for 1 h, then dehydrated, and embedded in Araldite resin. Ultrathin sections (50–75 nm) were prepared with a diamond knife and stained with 2% alcoholic uranyl acetate for 30 min, and then with 2% lead citrate in a 1 M sodium hydroxide solution for 10 min. The samples were analyzed in a Hitachi HT 7800 at 80 kV electron microscopy.

Immunofluorescence assays

After the tissues were deparaffinized and rehydrated, the exposure of the antigens was carried out by heat treatment for 20 min at 95°C with the slides immersed in citrate buffer. Blocking of non-specific bindings was performed for 30 min using the UltraCruz® Blocking Reagent (sc-516214, Santa Cruz Biotechnology) and the slides were washed three times for 5 min each in PBS with 0.3% Triton-X between each step. The female prostate sections from the control and the ENU/T/E2-treated groups were subjected to immunofluorescence assays for α -SMA (monoclonal mouse, IgG1k, B4, sc-53142, Santa Cruz Biotechnology), in order to assess how smooth muscle layers were arranged in the prostate. To observe activated macrophages, immunofluorescence assays were performed for CD68 (monoclonal rabbit, 97778S, Cell Signaling Technology) and for CD163 (monoclonal rabbit, 93498S, Cell Signaling Technology). These antibodies were incubated overnight at a dilution of 1µg/100µl of BSA (Bovine serum albumin) 1% in PBS. In the next morning, the slides were subjected to a secondary antibody incubation with FITC-labelled (Fluorescein Isothiocyanate) goat antimouse (F0257; Sigma-Aldrich), 1:100 dilution in 1% bovine serum albumin (BSA) for 2 h at room temperature, washed in PBS, and finally stained with DAPI (4',6-Diamidino-2-Phenylindole) (F36924; Life Technology). The histological slides were analyzed with a ZeissImager M2 fluorescence microscope coupled with AxioVision (Zeiss) software.

Immunohistochemical assays

The gerbil female prostate sections were subjected to immunohistochemistry assays according to the methodology performed by Sanches and colleagues (2017a). The antibodies were used at a dilution rate of 1:100 for detecting androgen receptor (AR) (rabbit polyclonal IgG, s-816; Santa Cruz Biotechnology), estrogen receptor α (ER α) (rabbit polyclonal IgG, PA5-34577; Invitrogen, ThermoFisher Cientific), proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) (mouse monoclonal IgG2a, sc-56; Santa Cruz Biotechnology), and phosphor-histone H3 (PH.H3) (polyclonal rabbit, 9701, Cell Signaling Technology). The secondary antibodies were rabbit anti-mouse IgG (Post Primary, Novolink; Leica Biosystems) and anti-rabbit Poly-HRP-IgG (Polymer, Novolink; Leica Biosystems). The incubation time for both was 45 min at 37°C. The revelation was conducted with 3'-diaminobenzidine (DAB), and the sections were

counterstained with Harris hematoxylin. Negative controls were obtained by omitting the incubation of the primary antibody. Histological sections were analyzed with the Olympus BX60 light microscope.

Quantitative analysis

Thirty random prostate fields (stained with HE) at a magnification of 400X of each group were analyzed using ImageJ software (National Institute of Mental Health, Bethesda, Maryland). The stereological analysis was carried out using Weibel's method (1979) graticulated system of 120 points and 60 lines in order to compare the relative proportion (% of volume) of each prostatic component (epithelium, stroma, and blood vessels) between the treated and control groups. The relative values were determined by counting the points that coincided and dividing them by the total number of points. For the morphometric analysis, twenty random prostate fields at a magnification of 200X were stained by Gömöri Reticulin to measure the area covered by reticular fibers. Also, twenty random prostate fields at a magnification of 200X from immunofluorescence assays for α -SMA (α -Smooth Muscle Actin) of each group were analyzed to measure the area of the smooth muscle layer that surrounds the alveoli.

Finally, thirty to fifty random prostate fields at a magnification of 400X were used to count the total number of cells of each group for CD68 (Cluster of Differentiation 68) and CD163 (Cluster of Differentiation 163) immunofluorescence assays, and for AR (Androgen Receptor), ER α (Estrogen Receptor α), PCNA (Proliferating Cell Nuclear Antigen) and PH.H3 (Phospho-Histone H3) immunohistochemical assays, in order to separate the positive and negative stained cells, in accordance with the methodology described by Maldarine and colleagues (2020). A minimum of 1,000 cells were counted per group, and the percentage of positive cells was determined in relation to the total number of cells.

Serological analysis

The blood of female gerbils from the experimental groups was collected after decapitation. The serum was separated by centrifugation (3,000 rpm for 20 min) and stored at -80°C until analysis. Hormonal dosages of circulating estradiol and testosterone were given in

duplicate by ELISA high sensitivity kits (17 β -Estradiol EIA Kit, RE52041, Tecan, IBL-International; Testosterone EIA Kit, RE52151, Tecan, IBL-International) following the manufacturer's instructions. The readings were performed using the SpectraMax Plus 384 reader, at 405 nm.

Statistical analysis

T-test was used for two-sample comparison, and for multiple samples we used ANOVA coupled with Tukey post-hoc test. Significance was set at p<0.05 and results were expressed as mean \pm standard deviation. All statistical tests were performed using Statistica 7.0 (StatSoft).

III.1.4. Results

Histopathology of the gland

The histological sections stained with HE from animals in the control group showed a typical architecture of the prostate, in which the epithelium with cubic or columnar cells is surrounded by a fibromuscular stroma (Fig. 1A, B), although a small focus of low-grade PIN can be observed (Fig. 1C). The prostate samples from the individuals in the ENU/T/E2 group indicated an atrophy process of the epithelium, in which cells became flat (Fig. 1D), as well as hyperplasia and PIN foci, in which the epithelium became stratified. Hyperplasia foci are verified when the number of epithelial cells increase and can extend to other alveoli, yet the cellular nuclei commonly maintain their characteristic pattern (Fig. 1E); Low-grade PIN foci in turn are characterized by proliferative sites of epithelial cells that form invaginations into the lumen, although they are usually confined to the same alveolus and the nuclei vary in shape and size. The high-grade PIN phenotype is more severe in comparison to the low-grade PIN one, with greater nuclear changes and prominent nucleoli, in addition to the formation of microacini in the epithelial compartment (Fig. 1F). Adenocarcinoma foci were found in 67% of the female prostates of the treated group. The stromal reaction, a process in which there is a replacement of smooth muscle cells for other stromal cells, such as myofibroblasts or activated fibroblasts, is verified around well-differentiated adenocarcinoma (Fig. 1G, H). This type of lesion is classified when the cells invade the peripheral stroma after the basement membrane rupture (Fig. 1I). The increased proliferation of the epithelium was quantitatively verified by the significant increase in the epithelial compartment volume of the ENU/T/E2 group if compared to the control group (29.6 \pm 11.2 and 15.3 \pm 5.2 %, respectively) (Fig. 1J), although no significant differences were found in the stromal compartment volume between the control and treated groups (21.3 \pm 7.2 and 19 \pm 6.7 %, respectively) (Fig. 1K). There was also a significant increase in the volume of blood vessels in the treated group in comparison to the control (3.6 \pm 1.9 and 1 \pm 0.5 %, respectively) (Fig. 1L).

Quantification of prostate lesions and prostate weight

At least one focus of hyperplasia and atrophic alveoli was verified in all the prostate samples from the two experimental groups. Interestingly, all control group samples had at least one focus of low-grade PIN, whereas in the group that received the carcinogen plus testosterone and estradiol, that lesion was found in 83% of the animals. Sixty-seven percent of female prostate samples from the control group had at least one focus of high-grade PIN, while 83% of animals from the treated group presented that lesion. Only 17% of females from the control group presented adenocarcinoma foci; however, the lesion was found in most animals from the group treated with ENU/T/E2 (67%). The multiplicity of alveoli atrophy doubled in the treated group compared to the control, while for the adenocarcinoma it was 7 times higher (Table 1). There were no significant differences in the weight of the Mongolian female gerbils, nor in the prostate absolute and relative weight between both experimental groups (Table 2).

Ultrastructural analysis

The ultrastructural data of gerbil female prostates from the control group showed a normal gland, in which secretory cells present a typical nuclear phenotype, along with few secretory vesicles in the apical side in the cytoplasm and an intact basement membrane adjacent to the epithelium (Fig. 2A, B). In the group treated with ENU/T/E2, it is possible to observe the disorganization in the prostate architecture. In hyperplasia foci, secretory vesicles were dispersed in the cytoplasm, giving the cells a multilocular or vacuolized aspect, and some cells' nuclei became irregular (Fig. 2C, D). A proliferative aggregate of epithelial cells towards the

lumen is seen in low-grade PIN focus (Fig. 2E). Atrophic alveoli with squamous cells are also evident, as well as immune cells that are often found in the interalveolar stroma (Fig. 2F).

Reticular fibers analysis

The reticular fiber network can be seen in a typical and organized orientation circulating the prostate alveoli in the control group (Fig. 3A, B), whilst in the tumorigenic-induced group some of the fibers either lost their orientation or became fragmented in the stroma (Fig. 3C, D). In addition, in the latter, the area of the subepithelial layer of reticular fibers increased, which was statistically confirmed (5 ± 2.4 and 2.8 ± 1.35 %, respectively) (Fig. 3E).

Smooth muscle analysis

The arrangement of the smooth muscle layer is well-defined around the alveoli in the control group (Fig. 4A, B), whereas in the treated group the perialveolar smooth muscle had a discontinuous appearance, i.e., did not completely involve the alveoli (Fig. 4C, D). The smooth muscle area presented a significant decrease in the group treated with ENU/T/E2 compared to the control group (1.8 ± 0.8 and 2.7 ± 0.7 %, respectively) (Fig. 4E).

Macrophages analysis

In the control group, few cells were immunoreactive to CD68 and CD163 in the stromal compartment (Fig. 5A, B, E, F). Immunostaining of both factors was increased in the interalveolar region for the group that received the tumorigenic treatment (Fig. 5C, D, G, H). Statistical data showed that the number of CD68-positive cells was 3 times higher for the treated group than for the control (10.6 ± 3.3 and 3 ± 1.5 %, respectively) (Fig. 5I), and the same was observed for the number of CD163-positive cells (10.3 ± 2.9 % in the treated group and 3.6 ± 1.8 % in the control group) (Fig. 5J).

Steroidal receptors analysis

Regarding the androgen receptor (AR) immunostaining, the epithelial and stromal compartments of the female prostate had few positive cells for the control group (Fig. 6A, B). For the ENU/T/E2 group, glands that presented histopathologic disorders, such as hyperplasia and PIN foci, had an increase in the number of AR-positive cells in both glandular compartments in comparison to the control group (Fig. 6C, D), which was confirmed by the statistical analysis (59.8 ± 16.6 and 22.6 ± 11.5 % in the epithelium and 33.4 ± 4.5 and 12.6 ± 5.2 % in the stroma, in the respective groups) (Fig. 6I). A similar pattern was observed for the estrogen receptor (ER α) staining. The normal epithelium and stroma of the female prostates for the control group had few cells immunoreactive to ER α (Fig. 6E, F), whilst for the tumorigenic-induced group the secretory epithelial (especially those with lesions) and stromal compartments showed a remarkable and significant increase in ER α -positive cells compared to the control (71.6 ± 9.9 and 29.3 ± 15.2 % in the epithelium and 56.1 ± 16.2 and 24.4 ± 10.6 % in the stroma, in the respective groups) (Fig. 6G, H, J).

Proliferation index

The immunohistochemical assays for the proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) revealed that in the control group, few of the epithelial and stromal cells were marked (Fig. 7A, B). The number of PCNA-positive cells had a significant increase in the epithelium of prostates from the ENU/T/E2 in comparison to the control group, which was corroborated by the quantitative analysis (32.9 ± 16.5 and 20 ± 10.1 % respectively), even though significant alterations were not found in the stroma (20.8 ± 10.2 and 15.4 ± 6.3 %, respectively) (Fig. 7C, D, I). Immunostaining of phospho-histone H3 (PH.H3) is seen in both the epithelial and stromal compartments of the prostates for the control group (Fig. 7E, F). As for the treated group, there is an increase in the number of PH.H3-positive cells in the two compartments in relation to the control, which was statistically significant (60 ± 8.9 and 47.7 ± 7.5 % in the epithelium, and 57.7 ± 6.6 and 47 ± 4.9 % in the stroma, in the respective groups) (Fig. 7G, H, J).

Hormonal serum levels

The female Mongolian gerbil presented a marked increase in the serum levels of 17β -estradiol, which was 6.5 times higher in the tumor-induced group if compared to the control $(293.2 \pm 79.5 \text{ and } 45.5 \pm 33.8 \text{ pg/mL}$, respectively) (Fig. 8A). The circulating testosterone levels showed a slight, yet not significant, increase in the treated group in relation to the control (646.5 \pm 253.7 and 635.5 \pm 178.3 pg/mL, respectively) (Fig. 8B). The ratio between testosterone and 17β -estradiol was almost 10 times lower in the treated group in comparison to the control group (2.1 \pm 0.4 and 20.5 \pm 11.1 pg/mL, respectively) (Fig. 8C).

III.1.5. Discussion

Most gerbil female prostates examined in the carcinogenic-induced group presented adenocarcinoma foci similar to those reported for models created for male individuals (Gonçalves *et al.*, 2013). Since gerbils are phylogenetically close to other rodents, such as mice (Chevret & Dobigny, 2005; Zorio et al., 2019; Leonel et al., 2021), the lesions found in this study would be equivalent to grade 5 of the grading scale used for the transgenic adenocarcinoma of the mouse prostate (TRAMP) (Berman-Booty et al., 2012). At this stage, adenocarcinomas are considered well-differentiated, when cells retain characteristics from the original organ, and invasive, when these cells can migrate and invade other tissues (Gordetsky & Epstein, 2016; Kanan et al., 2019). In our experiment, it was possible to observe the rupture of the basement membrane by epithelial cells that invaded the stroma yet maintaining typical characteristics, as well as a stromal reaction which resulted in the loss of smooth muscle layer involving the alveoli and its replacement for other stromal cells commonly associated with the tumor microenvironment, such as myofibroblasts and activated fibroblasts (Tuxhorn et al., 2002; Andersen et al., 2018). Taboga and coworkers (2008) have already shown that the smooth muscle cells became atrophic and lost interaction with each other in prostate tumors, which contributed to basement membrane disruption as well as epithelial cell invasion. Disorganization and increase in other elements of the stroma, such as reticular fibers, had already been reported in previous studies (Costa et al., 2004; Gonçalves et al., 2010) and are connected to stromal remodelling, which contributes to tumor initiation and cell invasion (Malik et al., 2015; Luthold et al., 2022). It is widely known that the maintenance of a regular crosstalk between the epithelium and the stroma is essential to the prostate physiology (Gonçalves *et al.*, 2015; Güney *et al.*, 2020; Gonzáles *et al.*, 2022). Therefore, structural alterations in the stroma are associated with tumor microenvironment onset and progression (Jurj *et al.*, 2022), consisting of the so-called "reactive stroma", which was firstly described by Tuxhorn, Ayala and Rowley (2001).

Angiogenesis, essential for any tumor cell nutrition and growth, is a process that generates neovascularization, which is very common in cancer (Hanahan & Weinberg, 2011; Aguilar-Cazares et al., 2019). In the present study, the blood vessels volume was almost four times higher in the treated group compared to the control. Previous studies on the induction of carcinogenesis in male gerbil also reported how increased vascularization and a higher number of prostate lesions were correlated (Gonçalves et al., 2010). Inflammation, also commonly associated with cancer (Hanahan & Weinberg, 2011), is evidenced by the high number of macrophages in the interalveolar region of the carcinogenic-induced group. Macrophages are very heterogeneous cells which can be activated by different pathways; hence, different subpopulations can be found in tissues (Siefert et al., 2021). Recent studies showed that CD68, a general macrophage marker, is associated with pro-inflammatory responses and implicated in various types of tumors, such as glioblastoma, thyroid carcinoma, and liver hepatocellular carcinoma (Shapouri-Moghaddam et al., 2018; Zhang et al., 2022). CD163 is a specific marker of M2 subtype macrophages, usually present in anti-inflammatory processes, since these cells secrete more cytokines and growth factors, also stimulating angiogenesis (Hu et al., 2017), as well as functioning as biomarkers in colorectal (Krijgsman et al., 2020) and prostate (Erlandsson et al., 2019) cancers.

Two factors related to proliferation — proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) and phospho-histone H3 (PHH3) — were highly expressed in the carcinogenic-induced group. PCNA, a nuclear protein associated with DNA replication and repair, is considered a biomarker of cancer since it is overexpressed in all kinds of tumor cells, regardless of what tissue they originated from (Dillehay *et al.*, 2014). High levels of PHH3, a protein present in the nucleosome, have also been positively correlated with several types of cancer, such as melanoma, breast cancer (Hao *et al.*, 2018), and prostate cancer (Nowak *et al.*, 2014).

Besides malignant lesions, benign and pre-malignant lesions were also found in the experimental groups. The treatment with ENU/T/E2 led to a considerable increase in the incidence and multiplicity of alveoli atrophy foci as well as secretory epithelial involution,

which has also been previously reported in aged female gerbils (Oliveira *et al.*, 2010). Although none of the groups differed regarding the occurrence of hyperplasia or high-grade PIN foci, the control group had higher incidence of low-grade PIN. A plausible explanation is that, according to previous studies, both female and male gerbils can develop spontaneous lesions in their prostate as it ages, in particular hyperplasia and PIN, possibly due to hormonal imbalance typical of aging, since, in the case of females, ovaries no longer produce steroids (Campos *et al.*, 2008; Custódio *et al.*, 2008; Biancardi *et al.*, 2017).

Our findings indicate remarkably increased circulating 17β-estradiol (E2) levels in the treated group, which can be correlated to the high number of cells expressing estrogen receptor alpha (ER α) in the gland. ER α is a nuclear factor implicated in the transcription regulation (Pagano et al., 2020), in which its expressions increased in aggressive prostate cancer in mouse models (Takizawa et al., 2015), besides being implicated in tumor progression (Bonkhoff, 2018). It is known that the gerbil female prostate is very sensitive to estrogens and that high levels of ER α can induce epithelial proliferation, while in males the androgen receptor (AR) would be the main responsible for this process (Rochel-Maia et al., 2013). Several studies have demonstrated that the exposure to a more estrogenic environment can lead to different alterations in the physiology of both male and female prostates throughout life. Intrauterine exposure to E2 led to cellular proliferation and budding growth in the neonate females' prostates, while the proliferation index reduced, and the gland had a hypomorphic aspect in males (Sanches et al., 2017a). Adult females exposed to E2 during fetal life also suffered alterations in prostate ramification even at lower dosages; for males, only higher dosages could change the branching dynamic as well as cell proliferation (Sanches et al., 2017b). Bisphenol-A, an endocrine disruptor that mimics the estradiol action, also generates gender differences in gerbils, since female prostates exposed to lower dosages of this compound early in the development showed a more proliferative profile and increased expression of $ER\alpha$ in adult life, while in males only higher dosages could result in significant alterations in the gland (Rodríguez et al., 2016). Accordingly, estradiol has shown to be essential for the integrity and regulation of the female prostate; its supplementation combined with progesterone can also stimulate tissue recovery, reversing the glandular regression and the decreased secretory activity caused by ovariectomy (Zanetelli et al., 2014). In this sense, it is possible to deduce that a hyperestrogenic environment may lead to several alterations that could be even more aggressive to the female prostate than to that of males (Sanches et al., 2019).

Previous studies conducted by our research group have used MNU plus testosterone as a method of carcinogenesis induction in male gerbil prostates (Gonçalves *et al.*, 2010), which was not successful in the female, since it caused only pre-malignant lesions (Gonçalves *et al.*, unpublished results). In the present study, we used N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea (ENU), one of the most potent mutagens for mice (Russell *et al.*, 1979, Probst & Justice, 2010). Reports have shown that this carcinogenic agent induced tumors in various organs, such as lungs, testis, and mammary glands, because it activates DNA damage pathways through random mutations by the transference of the ethyl group into base-pairs (Stoica, Koestner, Capen, 1983; Cordes, 2005; Bodakuntla *et al.*, 2014; Dai *et al.*, 2019). Thus, the association of a highly mutagenic agent with exposure to E2, given the huge impact it has on the female gland as discussed previously, combined with exposure to testosterone, which is already known to have proliferative effects on the gerbil female prostate (Biancardi *et al.*, 2012), has been efficient to produce a novel model of malignant tumor induction in the female prostate.

Therefore, new studies are necessary to better understand the female prostate under pathological conditions since there is evidence that it can respond differently and be even more sensitive to some compounds than that of males (Sanches *et al.*, 2019). This could have implications in public health since the gland is also found in approximately half of the women (Dietrich *et al.* 2011), and reports have shown it can develop the same disorders found in the male prostate, such as prostatitis and adenocarcinoma (Gittes, 2002; Pongtippan *et al.*, 2004; Massari *et al.*, 2014; Muto *et al.*, 2017; Tregnago & Epstein, 2018; Bondili *et al.*, 2021; Slopnick *et al.*, 2022). Novel models, such as the present one, are important because they may help elucidate how aggressive tumors can arise and progress from the female prostate to other organs, such as the urethra. These tumors are often mistaken for syndromes of the urogenital tract, neglecting the importance of this gland in women, since they may be subjected to higher concentrations of estradiol, as well as other xenoestrogens and endocrine disruptors, which can be harmful to the female prostate, whereas not to the male's (Biancardi *et al.*, 2017; Sanches *et al.*, 2019).

Finally, our study showed for the first time a method for inducing carcinogenesis in the female prostate, which paves the way for a new set of experimental investigations on prostate cancer histopathology in females and how it could differ from that in males. Moreover, the impact of estrogen on the carcinogenesis shown in this model indicates that anti-estrogenic
therapies could be a promising approach for treating prostate cancer in females, even though further studies are needed to test it.

Declaration of interest: none.

Funding

This work was supported by FAPESP (São Paulo Research Foundation); Contract number: 2018/08945-8 (to BDAS); 2018/23383-6 (to SRT) and 2019/14201-4 (to JSM) and CNPq (National Council for Scientific and Technological Development); Contract number 302938/2020-6 (to SRT).

Acknowledgements

The authors are grateful to FAPESP and CNPq for the fundings. Also, to Luiz Roberto Falleiros Jr. for technical support, as well as all coworkers at the Laboratory of Microscopy and Microanalysis (LMM).

III.1.6. References

- Aguiar ACS, Rodrigues MMP, Fonseca-Alves CE, Santos FCA, Vilamaoior PSL, Taboga SR, Laufer-Amorin R 2013 Female paraurethral prostate gland in bitches. *Brazilian Journal of Veterinary Pathology* 6 106-110. ISSN: 1983-0246
- Aguilar-Cazares D, Chavez-Dominguez R, Carlos-Reyes A, Lopez-Camarillo C, Cruz ONH, Lopez-Gonzalez 2019 Contribution of angiogenesis to inflammation and cancer. *Frontiers in Oncology* 12 1399. (https://doi.org/10.3389/fonc.2019.01399)
- Andersen MKA, Rise K, Giskeødegård GF, Richardsen E, Bertilsson H, Størkersen Ø, Bathen TF, Rye M, Tessem MB 2018 Integrative metabolic and transcriptomic profiling of prostate cancer tissue containing reactive stroma. *Scientific Reports* 8 14269. (https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-32549-1)

- Berman-Booty LD, Sargeant AM, Rosol TJ, Rengel RC, Clinton SK, Chen CS, Kulp SK 2012 A review of the existing gradin schemes and a proposal for a modified grading scheme for prostatic lesions in TRAMP mice. *Toxicologic Pathology* 40 5-17. (https://doi.org/10.1177/0192623311425062)
- Biancardi MF, Perez AP, Góes RM, Santos FC, Vilamaior PS, Taboga SR 2012 Prenatal testosterone exposure as a model for the study of endocrine-disrupting chemicals on the gerbil prostate. *Experimental Biology and Medicine* 237 1298-309. (https://doi.org/10.1258/ebm.2012.012051)
- Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Carvalho HF, Sanches BDA, Taboga SR 2017 Female prostate: historical, developmental, and morphological perspectives. *Cell Biology International* 41 1174-1183. (https://doi.org/10.1002/cbin.10759)
- Biancardi MF, Santos FC, Madi-Ravazzi L, Góes RM, Vilamaior PS, Felisbino SL, Taboga SR 2010 Testosterone promotes an anabolic increase in the rat female prostate (Skene's paraurethral gland) which acquires a male ventral prostate phenotype. *The Anatomical Record* 293 2163-75. (https://doi.org/10.1002/ar.21250)
- Bodakuntla S, Libi AV, Sural S, Trivedi P, Lahiri M 2014 N-nitroso-N-ethylurea activates DNA damage surveillance pathways and induces transformation in mammalian cells. *BMC Cancer* 14 287. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2407-14-287</u>)
- Bondili SK, Abraham G, Noronha V, Joshi A, Patil VM, Menon N, OA, Chougule A, Menon S, Chandrani P, Mahajan A, Prabhash K 2021 Rare case of Skene gland adenocarcinoma with RET-rearrangement. *Cancer Research* 4 130-135. (https://doi.org/10.4103/crst.crst_39_21)
- Bonkhoff H 2018 Estrogen receptor signaling in prostate cancer: Implications for carcinogenesis and tumor progression. *Prostate* 78 2-10. (https://doi.org/10.1002/pros.23446)
- Bosland MC, Schlicht MJ, Horton L, McCormick DL 2022 The MNU plus testosterone rat model of prostate carcinogenesis. *Toxicologic Pathology* 50 478-496. (https://doi:10.1177/01926233221096345)
- Bray F, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Siegel RL, Torre LA, Jemal A 2018 Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. *CA: a Cancer Journal for Clinicians* 68 394-424. (https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21492)

- Campos SG, Zanetoni C, Scarano WR, Vilamaior PS, Taboga SR 2008 Age-related histopathological lesions in the Mongolian gerbil ventral prostate as a good model for studies of spontaneous hormone-related disorders. *International Journal of Experimental Pathology* 89 13-24. (https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2613.2007.00550.x)
- Chevret P & Dobigny G 2005 Systematics and evolution of the subfamily Gerbillinae (Mammalia, Rodentia, Muridae). Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution 35 674-88. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ympev.2005.01.001</u>)
- Cordes SP 2005 N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea mutagenesis: boarding the mouse mutant express. *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews* 69 426-39. (https://doi.org/10.1128/MMBR.69.3.426-439.2005)
- Costa TCM, Cury PM, Custódio AMG 2016 Features of the female prostate according to age: an autopsy study. *Jornal Brasileiro de Patologia e Medicina Laboratorial* 52 246–52. (https://doi.org/10.5935/1676-2444.20160041)
- Costa WS, Carvalho AM, Babinski MA, Chagas MA, Sampaio FJ 2004 Volumetric density of elastic and reticular fibers in transition zone of controls and patients with benign prostatic hyperplasia. *Urology* 64 693-7. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2004.05.017)
- Custódio AM, Santos FC, Campos SG, Vilamaior PS, Góes RM, Taboga SR 2008 Aging effects on the mongolian gerbil female prostate (Skene's paraurethral glands): structural, ultrastructural, quantitative, and hormonal evaluations. *The Anatomical Record* 291 463-74. (https://doi.org/10.1002/ar.20637)
- Dai L, Huang Y, Ye B, Yang X, An S, Hou M 2019 Natural evolvement of lung tumors induced by N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea (ENU) and the impact of a high sucrose-high fat diet on tumor evolvement assessed by tumor histology in inbred BALB/c and C57BL/6J mice. *The Journal of Thoracic Disease* 11 4735-4745. (https://doi.org/10.21037/jtd.2019.10.64)
- De Graaf R 1672 De mulierum organis generationi inservientibus tractatus novus: demonstrans tam homines & animalia caetera omnia, quae vivipara dicuntur, haud minus qu_am ovipara ab ovo originem ducere. *Leyden: Lugduni Batav. Ex Officina Hackiana* 334 16
- Dietrich W, Susani M, Stifter L, Haitel A 2011 The human female prostateimmunohistochemical study with prostate-specific antigen, prostate-specific alkaline phosphatase, and androgen receptor and 3-D remodeling. *The Journal of Sexual Medicine* 8 2816-21. (https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1743-6109.2011.02408.x)

- Dillehay KL, Lu S, Dong Z 2014 Antitumor effects of a novel small molecule targeting PCNA chromatin association in prostate cancer. *Molecular Cancer Therapeutics* 13 2817-26. (https://doi.org/10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-14-0522)
- Erlandsson A, Carlsson J, Lundholm M, Fält A, Andersson SO, Andrén O, Davidsson S 2019 M2 macrophages and regulatory T cells in lethal prostate cancer. *Prostate* 79 363-369. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pros.23742</u>)
- Fochi RA, Santos FC, Goes RM, Taboga SR 2013 Progesterone as a morphological regulatory factor of the male and female gerbil prostate. *International Journal of Experimental Pathology* 94 373-86. (https://doi/10.1111/iep.12050)
- Gittes RF 2002 Female prostatitis. Urologic Clinics of North America 29 613-6. (https://doi.org/10.1016/s0094-0143(02)00062-9)
- Gonçalves BF, Campos SGP, Zanetoni C, Scarano WR, Falleiros LR, Amorin RL, Goés RM, Taboga SR 2013 A new proposed rodent model of chemically induced prostate carcinogenesis: distinct time-course prostate cancer progression in the dorsolateral and ventral lobes. *Prostate* 73 1202-13. (https://doi.org/10.1002/pros.22669)
- Gonçalves BF, Campos SGP, Costa CFP, Scarano WR, Góes RM, Taboga SR 2015 Key participants of the tumor microenvironment of the prostate: An approach of the structural dynamic of cellular elements and extracellular matrix components during epithelial–stromal transition. *Acta Histochemica* 117 4-13. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.acthis.2014.10.009)
- Gonçalves BF, Zanetoni C, Scarano WR, Goés RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR, Campos SGP 2010 Prostate carcinogenesis induced by N-methyl-N-nitrosurea (MNU) in gerbils: histopathological diagnosis and potential invasiveness mediated by extracelular matrix components. *Experimental and Molecular Pathology* 88 96-106. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yexmp.2009.09.017)
- Gonzáles LO, Eiro N, Fraile M, Beridze N, Escaf AR, Escaf S, Fernández-Gomez JM, Vizoso FJ 2022 Prostate cancer tumor stroma: responsability in tumor biology, diagnosis and treatment. *Cancers* 11 4412. (<u>https://doi.org/10.3390/cancers14184412</u>)
- Gordetsky J & Epstein J 2016 Grading of prostatic adenocarcinoma: current state and prognostic implications. *Diagnostic Pathology* 11 25. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13000-016-0478-27</u>)

- Güney TG, Herranz AM, Mumby S, Dunlop IE, Adcok IM 2020 Epithelial-stromal cell interations and ECM mechanics drive the formation of airway-mimetic tubular morphology in lung organioids. *iScience* 24 103061. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.isci.2021.103061)
- Hanahan D & Weinberg RA 2011 Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. *Cell* 144 646-74. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.013)
- Hao Q, Dai C, Deng Y, Xu P, Tian T, Lin S, Wang M, Liu K, Song D, Wu Y, Guo Y, Dai Z 2018 Pooling analysis on prognostic value of PHH3 expression in cancer patients. *Cancer Management and Research* 10 2279-2288. (<u>https://doi.org/10.2147/CMAR.S167569</u>)
- Hu JM, Liu K, Liu JH, Jiang XL, Wang XL, Chen YZ, Li SG, Zou H, Pang LJ, Liu CX, Cui XB, Yang L, Zhao J, Shen XH, Jiang JF, Liang WH, Yuan XL, Li F 2017 CD163 as a marker of M2 macrophage, contribute to predict aggressiveness and prognosis of Kazakh esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. *Oncotarget* 8 21526-21538. PMID:28423526
- Jurj A, Ionescu C, Berindan-Neagoe I, Braicu C 2022 The extracellular matrix alteration, implication in modulation of drug resistance mechanism: friends or foes?. *Journal of Experimental & Clinical Cancer* 41 276. (https://doi.org/10.1186/s13046-022-02484-1)
- Kanan AD, Corey E, Vêncio RZN, Ishwar A, Liu AY 2019 Lineage relationship between prostate adenocarcinoma and small cell carcinoma. *BMC Cancer* 19 518. (https://doi.org/10.1186/s12885-019-5680-7)
- Keller JM, Schade GR, Ives K, Cheng X, Rosol TJ, Piert M, Siddiqui J, Roberts WW, Keller ET 2013 A novel canine model for prostate cancer. *Prostate* 74 1249. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pros.22642</u>)
- Krijgsman D, Vries NLD, Andersen MN, Skovbo A, Tollenaar RAEM, Møller HJ, Hokland M, Kuppen PJK 2020 CD163 as a biomarker in colorectal cancer: the expression on circulating monocytes and tumor-associated macrophages, and the soluble form in the blood. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* 18 5925. (https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms21165925)
- Leonel E, Campos SG, Bedolo CM, Falleiros LR, Taboga S 2021 The Mongolian Gerbil (*Meriones unguiculatus*): Introduction. *Microscopic Anatomy of the Animals*. (https://doi.org.10.1002/9781118158036.maa20180140)

- Luthold C, Hallal T, Labbé DP, Bordeleau F 2022 The Extracellular Matrix Stiffening: A Trigger of Prostate Cancer Progression and Castration Resistance? *Cancers* 14 2887. (https://doi.org/10.3390/cancers14122887)
- Maldarine JS, Sanches BDA, Santos VA, Cabral AS, Lima MLD, Bedolo CM, Calmon MF, Rahal P, Góes RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR 2020 Postnatal exposure to finasteride causes different effects on the prostate of male and female gerbils. *Cell Biology International* 44 1341-1352. (https://doi.org/10.1002/cbin.11328)
- Malik R,Lelks PI, Cukierman E 2015 Biomechanical and biochemical remodeling of stromal extracellular matrix in cancer. *Trends in Biotechnology* 33 230-6. (https://doi.org/10.10116/j.tibtech.2015.01.004)
- Massari F, Ciccarese C, Modena A, Maines F, Segala D, Luchini C, Marcolini L, Cavicchioli F, Cavalleri S, Bria E, Brunelli M, Martignoni G, Artibani W, Tortora G 2014 Adenocarcinoma of the paraurethral glands: a case report. *Histology and Histopathology* 29 1295-303. (https://doi.org/10.14670/HH-29.1295)
- Muto M, Inamura K, Ozawa N, Endo T, Masuda H, Yonese J, Ishikawa Y 2017 Skene's gland adenocarcinoma with intestinal differentiation: A case report and literature review. *Pathology International* 67 575-579. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1111/pin.12571</u>)
- Nowak M, Svensson MA, Carlsson J, Vogel W, Kebschull M, Wernert N, Kristiansen G, Andrén O, Braun M, Perner S 2014 Prognostic significance of phospho-histone H3 in prostate carcinoma. *World Journal of Urology* 32 703-7. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00345-013-1135-y</u>)
- Oliveira SM, Santos FC, Corradi LS, Goes RM, Vilamaior PS, Taboga SR 2010 Microscopic evaluation of proliferative disorders in the gerbil female prostate: evidence of aging and the influence of multiple pregnancies. *Micron* 42 712-7. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.micron.2011.03.011)
- Pagano MT, Ortona E, Dupuis ML 2020 A Role for Estrogen Receptor alpha36 in CancerProgression.FrontiersinEndocrinology31506.(https://doi.org/10.3389/fendo.2020.00506)
- Park SI, Kim SJ, McCauley LK, Gallick GE 2010 Pre-clinical mouse models of human prostate cancer and their utility in drug discovery. *Current Protocols in Pharmacolog* 14 14-15. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1002/0471141755.ph1415s51</u>)

- Pongtippan A, Malpica A, Levenback C, Deavers MT, Silva EG 2004 Skene's gland adenocarcinoma resembling prostatic adenocarcinoma. *International Journal of Gynecological Patholology* 23 71-4. (https://doi.org/10.1097/01.pgp.0000101144.79462.39)
- Probst FJ, Justice MJ 2010 Mouse mutagenesis with the chemical supermutagen ENU. *Methods* in Enzymology 477 297-312. (https://doi.org/10.1016/S0076-6879(10)77015-4)
- Quitar AA, Gonçalves BF, Taboga SR, Maldonado CA. 2017 The Mongolian gerbil (Meriones unguiculatus) as a model for inflammation-promoted prostate carcinogenesis. Cell Biology International 41 1234-1238. (https://doi.org/10.1002/cbin.10789)
- Rochel SS, Bruni-Cardoso A, Taboga SR, Vilamaior PSL, Goés RM 2007 Lobe identity in the Mongolian gerbil prostatic complex: a new rodent model for prostate study. *The Anatomical Record* 290 1233-1247. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ar.20585</u>)
- Rochel-Maia SS, Santos FCA, Alonso-Magdalena P, Goés RM, Vilamaior PSL, Warner M, Gustafsson J-A, Taboga SR 2013 Estrogen receptors alpha and beta in male and female gerbil prostates. *Biology of Reproduction* 88 1-7. (https://doi.org/10.1095/biolreprod.112.103614)
- Rodríguez DAO, de Lima RF, Campos MS, Costa JR, Biancardi MF, Marques MR, Taboga SR, Santos FCA 2016 Intrauterine exposure to bisphenol A promotes different effects in both neonatal and adult prostate of male and female gerbils (*Meriones unguiculatus*). *Environmental Toxicology* 31 1740-1750. (https://doi.org/10.1002/tox.22176)
- Russell WL, Kelly EM, Hunsicker PR, Bangham JW, Maddux SC, Phipps EL 1979 Specificlocus test shows ethylnitrosourea to be the most potent mutagen in the mouse. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of The United States of America 76 5818-9. (https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.76.11.5818)
- Sanches BDA, Carvalho HF, Maldarine JS, Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR 2019 Differences between male and female prostates in terms of physiology, sensitivity to chemicals and pathogenesis-A review in a rodent model. *Cell Biology International* 44 27-35 (https://doi.org/10.1002/cbin.11214)
- Sanches BDA, Maldarine JS, Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Pinto-Fochi ME, Antoniassi JQ, Góes RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR 2017a Intrauterine exposure to oestradiol promotes sex-specific differential effects on the prostatic development of neonate gerbils. *Cell Biology International* 41 1184-1193. (https://doi.org/10.1002/cbin.10829)

- Sanches BDA, Maldarine JS, Zani BC, Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Góes RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR 2017b Intrauterine exposure to 17β-oestradiol (E2) impairs postnatal development in both female and male prostate in gerbil. *Reproductive Toxicology* 73 30-40. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.reprotox.2017.07.013)
- Sanches BDA, Tamarindo GH, Maldarine JS, Silva ADT, Santos VA, Lima MLD, Rahal P, Góes RM, Taboga SR, Felisbino SL, Carvalho HF 2020 Telocytes contribute to agingrelated modifications in the prostate. *Scientific Reports* 10 21392. (https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-78532-7)
- Sanches BDA, Zani BC, Maldarine JS, Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Goés RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR 2016 Postnatal development of Mongolian gerbil female prostate: An immunohistochemical and 3D modeling study. *Microscopy Research and Technique* 79 438-446. Available in: <<u>http://hdl.handle.net/11449/172691</u>>
- Santos FC, Leite RP, Custódio AM, Carvalho KP, Monteiro-Leal LH, Santos AB, Góes RM, Carvalho HF, Taboga SR 2006 Testosterone stimulates growth and secretory activity of the female prostate in the adult gerbil (*Meriones unguiculatus*). *Biology of Reproduction* 75 370-9. (https://doi.org/10.1095/biolreprod.106.051789)
- Santos FCA, Taboga SR 2006 Female prostate: a review about the biological repercussions of this gland in humans and rodents. *Animal Reproduction* 3 3-18.
- Santos FCA, Rodríguez DAO, Sousa GC, Rodrigues GA, Sanches BDA, Carvalho HF, Taboga SR, Biancardi MF 2022 Female Prostate Development: Morphological Analysis of the Budding Dynamic. *Microscopy and Microanalysis* 28 272-280. Available in:
- Shappell SB, Thomas GV, Roberts RL, Herbert R, Ittmann MM, Rubin MA, Humphrey PA, Sundberg JP, Rozengurt N, Barrios R, Ward JM, Cardiff RD 2004 Prostate pathology of genetically engineered mice: definitions and classification. The consensus report from the Bar Harbor meeting of the Mouse Models of Human Cancer Consortium Prostate Pathology Committee. *Cancer Research* 64 2270-305. (https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.can-03-0946)
- Shapouri-Moghaddam A, Mohammadian S, Vazini H, Taghadosi M, Esmaeili SA, Mardani F, Seifi B, Mohammadi A, Afshari JT, Sahebkar A 2018 Macrophage plasticity, polarization, and function in health and disease. *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 233 6425-6440. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jcp.26429</u>)

- Siefert JC, Cioni B, Muraros MJ, Alshalalfas M, Vivi J, van der poels HG, Schoots IG, Bekers E, Fengs FY, Wessel LFA, Zwart W, Bergman AM 2021 The prognostic potential of human prostate cancer-associated macrophage subtypes as revealed by single-cell transcriptomics. *Molecular Cancer Research* 19 1778-1791. (https://doi.org/10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-20-0740)
- Silva DAL, Zanatelli M, Shinohara FZ, Goés RM, Santos FCA, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR 2013 Effects of exposure to estradiol and estradiol plus testosterone on the mongolian gerbil (*Meriones unguiculatus*) female prostate. Microscopy *Research and Technique* 76 486-495. Available in: <<u>http://hdl.handle.net/11449/75194</u>>
- Skene AJC 1880 The anatomy and pathology of two importante glands of the female urethra. American Journal of Obstetrics and Diseases of Women and Children 13 265–70
- Slopnick EA, Bagby C, Mahran A, Nagel C, Garcia J, El-Nashar S, Hijaz AK 2022 Skene's Gland Malignancy: A Case Report and Systematic Review. Urology 165 33-46 (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2022.02.004)
- Stoica G, Koestner A, Capen CC 1983 Characterization of N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea--induced mammary tumors in the rat. *The American Journal of Pathology* 110 161-9. PMID: 6824063
- Taboga SR, Scortegagna E, Siviero MP, Carvalho HF 2008 Anatomy of smooth muscle cells in nonmalignant and malignant human prostate tissue. *The Anatomical Record* 291 1115-23. (https://doi.org/10.1002/ar.20728)
- Takizawa I, Lawrence MG, Balanathan P, Rebello R, Pearson HB, Garg E, Pedersen J, Pouliot N, Nadon R, Watt MJ, Taylor RA, Humbert P, Topisirovic I, Larsson O, Risbridger GP, Furic L 2015 Estrogen receptor alpha drives proliferation in PTEN-deficient prostate carcinoma by stimulating survival signaling, MYC expression and altering glucose sensitivity. *Oncotarget* 2015 6 604-16. (<u>https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.2820</u>)
- Tregnago AC, Epstein JI 2018 Skene's Glands Adenocarcinoma: A Series of 4 Cases. The American Journal of Surgical Pathology 42 1513-1521. (https://doi/10.1097/PAS.00000000001108)
- Tuxhorn JA, Ayala GE, Rowley DR 2001 Reactive stroma in prostate cancer progression. *The Journal of Urology* 166 2472-2483. (https://doi.org/10.1530/ERC-12-0085)

- Tuxhorn JA, Ayala GE, Smith MJ, Smith VC, Dang TD, Rowley DR 2002 Reative stroma in human prostate cancer: induction of myofibroblast phenotype and extracellular matrix remodeling. *Clinical Research Cancer* 8 2912-2923. PMID: 12231536
- Verze P, Cai T, Lorenzetti S 2016 The role of the prostate in male fertility, health and disease. *Nature Reviews. Urology* 13 379-86. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nrurol.2016.89</u>)
- Weibel ER 1979 Stereological methods. Practical Methods for Biological Morphometry 44-45.
- Zanatelli M, Silva DA, Shinohara FZ, Góes RM, Santos FC, Vilamaior PS, Taboga SR 2014 Actions of oestradiol and progesterone on the prostate in female gerbils: reversal of the histological effects of castration. *Reproduction, Fertility and Development* 26 540-50. (https://doi.org/10.1071/RD12302)
- Zaviacic M 1999 The female prostate: from vestigial Skene's paraurethral glands and ducts to woman's functional prostate. Bratislava. *Slovakia: Slovack Academic Press.*
- Zaviacic M & Ablin RJ 2005 The use of prostate-specific antigen as a criterion for condom effectiveness. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 162 704-5. (https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwi265)
- Zhang J, Li S, Liu F, Yang K 2022 Role of CD68 in tumor immunity and prognosis prediction in pan-cancer. *Scientific Reports* 12 7844. (https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-11503-2)
- Zorio DAR, Monsma S, Sanes DH, Golding NL, Rubel EW, Wang Y 2019 De novo sequencing and initial annotation of the Mongolian gerbil (*Meriones unguiculatus*) genome. *Genomics* 111 441-449. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ygeno.2018.03.001</u>)





Fig. 1. Histological sections stained with HE and volume of prostate compartments of female Mongolian gerbils from control and ENU/T/E2-treated groups. (A, B) General view of alveoli of the control group, in which the epithelium layer with a normal phenotype can be seen surrounded by a fibromuscular stroma. (C) A small focus of low-grade PIN is also verified in this experimental group. (D) In the treated group, atrophic alveoli with flat cells can be observed. (E) General aspect of gland with hyperplasia and a stratified secretory epithelium. (F) Alveolus with a focus of low-grade PIN and high-grade PIN containing intraepithelial arcs

around a well-vascularized stroma can be verified. (G, H) Well-differentiated adenocarcinoma consisting of a cluster of epithelial cells and microacini around an evident stromal reaction. (I) Invasive adenocarcinoma with neoplastic cell proliferation invading the adjacent stroma through rupture of the basement membrane. (J) The quantification showed a significant increase in the epithelial volume in the treated group compared to the control group (K) Volume quantification of the stromal compartment showed no significant differences between both groups. (L) The volume of blood vessels increased significantly in the group treated with ENU/T/E2 in comparison to the control group. PA (Prostate alveoli), St (Stroma), Ad (Adenocarcinoma foci), Arrow (Smooth muscle), Arrowhead (Blood vessels), A (Atrophic alveoli), * (Hyperplasia foci), ** (Low-grade PIN foci), *** (High-grade PIN foci). Different letters (a, b) indicate significant statistical differences between groups.

	Histopathological lesions						
	Hyperplasia	Atrophy	Low-grade PIN	High-grade PIN	Adenocarcinoma		
Incidence (%)							
CG	100	100	100	67	17		
ENU+T+E2	100	100	83	83	67		
Multiplicity (Mean ± S.D.)							
ĊĠ	4.7 ± 1.1^{a}	$2.6\pm1.6^{\rm a}$	1.3 ± 0.4^{a}	0.5 ± 0.5^{a}	0.0 ± 0.0^{a}		
ENU+T+E2	3.8 ± 1.8^{a}	$5.5\pm2.5^{\rm b}$	$1.2\pm0.7^{\rm a}$	1.1 ± 0.9^{a}	0.7 ± 0.5^{b}		

Table 1 – Incidence and multiplicity of lesions of Mongolian gerbil female prostate

Values represent mean \pm standard deviation (S.D.) and different superscript letters (a, b) represent significant statistical differences between groups at p≤0.05. Statistical analysis based on the T test.

Table 2 –	Body weigh	nt, absolute a	nd relative	prostate wei	ght of the	female Mo	ngolian g	gerbil
	2 0						0 0	_

	Groups		
	Control Group	ENU+T+E2	
Female gerbils			
Body weight (g)	71.5 ± 5.3^{a}	74.4 ± 6.2^{a}	
Prostate weight (g)	$0,97\pm0,03^{\rm a}$	$0,103 \pm 0,03^{a}$	
Prostate relative weight (%)	$0,0013 \pm 0,0004^{a}$	$0{,}0014 \pm 0{,}0005^a$	

Values represent mean \pm standard deviation (S.D.) and different superscript letters (a, b) represent significant statistical differences between groups at p \leq 0.05. Statistical analysis based on the T test.



Fig. 2. Ultrastructural aspects of the prostate of female Mongolian gerbils from control and ENU/T/E2 treated groups. (A, B) In the control group, the secretory cells have regular nuclei (N), normally small and mostly round with a small nucleolus and finely granular chromatin. In the cytoplasm, the secretory vesicles are seen in the typical apical orientation. (C, D) In the focus of hyperplasia in the treated group, a non-polarized dispersion of secretory vesicles can be verified in the cytoplasm, which gives these cells a multilocular appearance. Irregular nuclei can also be observed, with a coarse chromatin distribution. (E) Low-grade PIN with atypical epithelial cells forming proliferative aggregates that invade the lumen. (F) Epithelial atrophy

process, in which the prostatic epithelium loses the pseudostratified characteristic organization and becomes squamous. Also, macrophages are seen in the interalveolar region in the stroma. Ep (Epithelium), N (Nuclei), Nu (Nucleolus), L (Lumen), St (Stroma), Smc (Smooth muscle cells), BV (Blood vessel), BM (Basement membrane), M (Macrophage), PIN (Prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia), A (Atrophic aveoli), H (Hyperplasia foci), * (Secretory vesicles), White bar (2 μ m), Black bar (5 μ m), Blue bar (10 μ m), Yellow bar (20 μ m).



Fig. 3. Gömöri stain performed on histological sections of the prostate of female Mongolian gerbils from control and ENU/T/E2-treated groups. (A, B) In the control group, the normal phenotype of the reticular fiber network is organized in parallel around the alveoli in the stroma, (C, D) whereas in the treated group the fibrillar components are disorganized, which is associated with proliferative focus. Some of the fibers lost their orientation, becoming perpendicular to the alveoli and fragmented in several areas. (E) The quantification data showed a significant increase in the reticular fibers area in the treated group. PA (Prostate alveoli), St (Stroma), Arrow (Reticular fibers), Arrowhead (Fragmentation of the reticular fibers), * (Hyperplasia foci). Different letters (a, b) indicate significant statistical differences between groups.



Fig. 4. Immunofluorescence assays for α -Actin performed on histological sections of the prostate of female Mongolian gerbils from control and ENU/T/E2-treated groups. (A, B) A well-defined smooth muscle layer surrounds the prostatic alveoli in the control group. (C, D) In the ENU/T/E2 group, there are areas of discontinuity in the perialveolar smooth muscle. (E) The quantification data revealed a significant decrease in smooth muscle area in the treated group compared to the control group. PA (Prostate alveoli), St (Stroma), Arrow (Well-defined smooth muscle layer), Arrowhead (Discontinuity of the smooth muscle layer), * (Hyperplasia foci), ** (Low-grade PIN foci), Yellow bar (50 µm), White bar (20 µm). Different letters (a, b) indicate significant statistical differences between groups.



Fig. 5. Immunofluorescence assays for CD68 and CD163 performed on histological sections of the prostate of female Mongolian gerbils from control and ENU/T/E2-treated groups. (A, B) In the stroma of the control group, a few CD68-positive stromal cells can be verified between the alveoli. (C, D) In the treated group, the CD68 immunostaining is increased in the interalveolar region. (E, F) The same pattern is observed for the CD163 marking, in which some dispersed cells were positive in the control group, whereas many cells were positive for this factor in the group treated with ENU/T/E2 in the interalveolar region (G, H). (I) There was a significant increase in the number of CD68-positive cells in the treated group compared to the control group, and the same pattern can be seen for the CD163-positive cells (J). PA (Prostate alveoli), St (Stroma), BV (Blood vessels), Arrow (CD68-positive cells), Arrowhead (CD163-positive cells), * (Hyperplasia foci), White bar (20 μ m). Different letters (a, b) indicate significant statistical differences between groups.



Fig. 6. Immunohistochemical assays for AR and ER α performed on histological sections of the prostate of female Mongolian gerbils from control and ENU/T/E2-treated groups. (A, B) AR-positive cells are found in the epithelium and stroma of the gland in the control group. (C, D) In the treated group, there is an increase in the presence of the AR-positive cells both in the epithelium and stroma, especially in areas with proliferative aggregates. (E, F) In the control group, ER α -positive cells can be seen in the prostate epithelium and stroma. (G, H) An increase in this factor is observed in proliferative and non-proliferative areas of the epithelium as well as in the interalveolar stroma in the treated group. (I) The quantification data showed a significant increase in the percentage of AR-positive cells in both epithelial and stromal prostate compartments in the group treated with ENU/T/E2 compared to the control group. (J) The same can be observed for the ER α immunostaining. PA (Prostate alveoli), St (Stroma), Arrow (Positive-stromal cells for each factor), Arrowhead (Positive-epithelial cells for each factor), ** (Hyperplasia foci), ** (Low-grade PIN foci), *** (High-grade PIN foci). Different letters (a, b, c, d) indicate significant statistical differences between groups.



■CG ■ENU/T/E2

Control Group

ENU/T/E2

Control Group

ENU/T/E2

 \equiv CG \equiv ENU/T/E2

Fig. 7. Immunohistochemical assays for PCNA and PH.H3 performed on histological sections of the prostate of female Mongolian gerbils from control and ENU/T/E2-treated groups. (A, B) In the control group, PCNA-positive cells can be observed in the prostate epithelium and interalveolar region. (C, D) An increase in PCNA-positive cells is observed in the epithelial compartment, yet not in the interalveolar region in the treated group. (E, F) PH.H3-positive cells can be found in both prostate compartments in the control group. (G, H) In the group treated with ENU/T/E2, there is an increase in the presence of these factors both in the epithelium and stroma. (I) The quantification data showed a significant increase in the present significant differences in the treated group compared to the control group. (J) There was a significant increase in the number of PH.H3-positive cells both in the epithelium and stroma. PA (Prostate alveoli), St (Stroma), Arrow (Positive-stromal cells for each factor), *** (High-grade PIN foci). Different letters (a, b) indicate significant statistical differences between groups.



Fig. 8. Serological data of 17 β -Estradiol and Testosterone serum levels of female Mongolian gerbil from control and ENU/T/E2-treated groups. (A) There was a significant increase in the hormonal serum levels of 17 β -Estradiol in the group treated with ENU/T/E2 compared to the control. (B) As for the Testosterone hormonal serum levels, there were no significant statistical differences between the groups. (C) The T/E2 ratio showed a significant statistical decrease in the treated group in comparison to the control. Different letters (a, b) indicate significant statistical differences between groups.

III.2. Artigo 2

The complex role of telocytes in female prostate tumorigenesis in a rodent model

Juliana S Maldarine^a, Bruno D A Sanches^a, Vitória A Santos^b, Rejane M Góes^b, Patricia S L Vilamaior^b, Hernandes F Carvalho^a, Sebastião R Taboga^{a,b}

^aDepartment of Structural and Functional Biology, Institute of Biology, State University of Campinas (UNICAMP), Bertrand Russel Av., Campinas, São Paulo, Brazil.

^bUniversidade Estadual Paulista – UNESP, Department of Biological Sciences, Laboratory of Microscopy and Microanalysis, Cristóvão Colombo St., 2265, São José do Rio Preto, São Paulo, Brazil

Correspondence to: Dr. Sebastião R. Taboga, Department of Biology, Laboratory of Microscopy and Microanalyses, 2265 Cristóvão Colombo Street, São José do Rio Preto, São Paulo, e-mail: <u>sebastiao.taboga@unesp.br</u>

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that there are no conflicts of interest.

Ethics approval statement: The experiments were carried out following the ethical principles recommended by the National Council for Animal Experimentation Control (CONCEA) and the procedures involved were approved by the Ethics Committee on the Use of Animals at IBILCE/UNESP (Proc. No. CEUA-209/2019).

Data availability statement: The data that support the findings of this study are available from the corresponding author upon reasonable request.

This dissertation text is adapted from the manuscript published in the Scientific Journal *Cell Biology International*

III.2.1. Abstract

The prostate is not an organ exclusive to the male. It is also found in females of several species, including humans, which is homologous to the male prostate. Evidence is accumulating that stromal alterations are central to tumorigenesis. Equally, telocytes, a recently discovered type of interstitial cell, are necessary for the maintenance of stromal organization. However, it is still uncertain whether there are telocytes in the female prostate and if they play a role in a tumor microenvironment. The present study used ultrastructural and immunofluorescence techniques to investigate the telocytes in the Mongolian gerbil female prostate, a rodent model that often has a functional prostate in females, in a model of induced-tumorigenesis with Nethyl-N-nitrosurea (ENU), testosterone and estradiol. The results point to the presence of telocytes in the female prostate in the perialveolar and interalveolar regions, and reveal that these cells are absent in regions adjacent to benign and premalignant lesions, in which the perialveolar smooth muscle is altered. Additionally, telocytes are also closely associated with infiltrated immune cells in the stroma. Our data suggest that telocytes are important for both the maintenance of smooth muscle and prostatic epithelium integrity, which indicates a protective role against the advancement of tumorigenesis. However, telocytes are also associated with immune cells and a pro-inflammatory/pro-angiogenic role for these cells cannot be ruled out, implying that telocytes have a complex role in prostatic tumorigenesis in females.

Keywords: Reactive stroma, angiogenesis, inflammation, stromal remodelling, smooth muscle cell, ENU, PIN, hyperplasia, estradiol, testosterone.

Abbreviation List

ENU (N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea), RSH (Reactive Stroma Hypothesis), PIN (Prostatic Intraepithelial Neoplasia), CD34 (Cluster of Differentiation 34), HE (Haematoxylin-Eosin), E2 (17- β -estradiol), α-SMA (α-Smooth Muscle Actin), CAFs (Cancer-associated fibroblasts), IgG1 (Immunoglobulin G1), CD163 (Cluster of Differentiation 163) TNFR1 (Tumor Necrosis Factor Receptor 1) PBS (Phosphate-buffered Saline), DAPI (4',6-Diamidino-2-Phenylindole), FITC (Fluorescein Isothiocyanate), PFA (Paraformaldehyde), BSA (Bovine Serum Albumin),

T (Testosterone), FAP (Fibroblast Activation Protein), pMSCs (Perivascular-resident Mesenchymal Stem Cells), TGF β 1 (Transforming Growth Factor β 1)

III.2.2. Introduction

Interrelationships between the stroma and the epithelium of the prostate are not only important during development, but also in the maintenance of the adult gland and in the installation of pathological conditions, including cancer (Cunha, 1984; Marker et al., 2003; Cunha et al., 2018; Le et al., 2020; Tyekucheva et al., 2017; Bahmad et al., 2021). Tumorigenesis in the prostate has been shown to be progressively associated with many changes in stromal cells, with the appearance of altered fibroblasts, CAFs (Cirri & Chiarugi, 2012; Bonollo et al., 2020; Gunaydin, 2021) and myofibroblasts or α-SMA + CAFs (Krystyna et al., 2019; Liu et al., 2019). The extracellular matrix has also been characterized in these situations (Stewart et al., 2004; Nallanthighal et al., 2019). This altered stroma affects the prostatic epithelium, because it stimulates and supports the progression of tumorigenesis. This concept was synthesized in the Reactive Stroma Hypothesis (RSH) (Tuxhorn, Ayala, Rowley, 2001). Though the majority of studies related to the RSH concerned the male prostate, there is a growing number of studies indicating a functional prostate is found in females of different species (Gross & Didio, 1987; Flamini et al., 2002; Santos & Taboga, 2006; Aguiar et al., 2013). In women (Zaviacic et al., 2000; Biancardi et al., 2017), the gland is often known as Skene gland, and is homologous to the prostate in men (Wernert et al., 1992; Dietrich et al., 2011). Despite being smaller and located in the middle part of the urethra (Costa et al., 2016), there are indications that the prostate in women can also develop pathological conditions, such as inflammation (Gittes & Nakamura, 1996) and cancer (Pongtippan et al., 2004; Thum et al., 2017). Some of the tumours detected in the urethra have a prostatic origin in women (Reis et al., 2011; Muto et al., 2017).

Regarding the study of female prostates, the Mongolian gerbil has been a good option as it is a rodent model with a high frequency of functional prostate in females (Santos & Taboga, 2006). Additional work has shown that aging (Custodio *et al.*, 2010) and exposure to endocrine disruptors during development (Perez *et al.*, 2011, 2016; Campos *et al.*, 2015) promote changes in the female prostate resembling those typically found in the male prostate,

such as the presence of benign/pre-malignant lesions, foci of hyperplasia and PIN, concomitant with inflammatory infiltrates. However, a model of exposure of the female prostate to a carcinogenic agent, such as ENU, which is successful in inducing tumours in the mammary glands, lungs and testicles, among other organs, has not yet been evaluated (Stoica, Koestner, Capen, 1983; Cordes, 2005; Bodakuntla *et al.*, 2014; Dai *et al.*, 2019). In this respect it is also possible that this agent may accelerate the formation of a reactive stroma in the female prostate and constitute a useful tool for the study of prostate tumorigenesis in females. It is noteworthy that, despite the similarities, the prostate in the female gerbil has some marked differences to that of the male, such as increased dependency on progesterone (Fochi *et al.*, 2013) and estradiol (Sanches *et al.*, 2016a, 2017a). The female prostate is also more susceptible to endocrine disruptors, so that concentrations of some compounds that affect the female prostate would not affect the male prostate (Maldarine *et al.*, 2019, 2020; Sanches *et al.*, 2019).

During the last decade, the detection of telocytes revealed that the prostatic stroma is more complex than was previously thought (Corradi et al., 2013). Telocytes are interstitial cells that were first described by Popescu and Faussone-Pellegrini (2010), comprising a set of CD34-positive interstitial cells detected in different tissues that were very similar to the interstitial Cajal cells. However, they have particular morphological differences, such as the presence of thin moniliform cytoplasmic extensions (telopodes), in addition to caveolae. These cells have been detected in the stroma of several organs such as the heart (Gherghiceanu & Popescu, 2012; Kostin, 2016), liver (Xiao et al., 2013; Liu et al., 2016), kidneys (Zheng et al., 2012), mammary glands (Petre et al., 2016; Sanches et al., 2020a), and testes (Marini et al., 2018a; Liu et al., 2019), among others. Although there is no single function for these cells, their role in the organization of the stroma is especially notable (Sanches et al., 2021a, 2021b). As in other organs, prostatic telocytes spread their telopodes throughout the stroma (Corradi et al., 2013). These extensions connect the telocytes to each other and to other cell types, such as smooth muscle cells, fibroblasts, endothelial cells, nervous cells, and immune cells, among others (Sanches et al., 2021b). In the prostate, as in the myocardium (Bani et al., 2010), digestive tract (Liang et al., 2019), uterus (Roatesi et al., 2015; Kagami et al., 2020) and other organs (Marini et al., 2018b), telocytes exist in close association with muscle cells. Particularly in the prostate, telocytes involve the smooth muscles and seem to be essential for the maintenance of these layers, preserving their integrity as the prostatic alveoli dilate (Sanches et al., 2020b). Nevertheless, castration experiments, which generate a hypoandrogenic environment, have shown that loss of the telopode network of telocytes occurred together with the disorganization of the smooth muscle around the alveoli. Accordingly, recovery of this telopode network via testosterone supplementation occurred concomitantly with the reorganization of the smooth muscle layers (Felisbino *et al.*, 2019).

Although knowledge about telocytes in the prostate has advanced, the possible role of these cells in tumorigenesis is still uncertain. Given that telocytes are important for the organization of the stroma, it can be speculated that their telopode network must be altered in the reactive stroma onset, but data in this regard are still lacking in the literature. In other organs, such as the testicles, it is known that the absence of telocytes would lead to the complete loss of tissue organization in seminoma, a type of testis cancer (Marini et al., 2019). So, it is reasonable to assume that the telocytes would exert a counterforce to the advance of stromal alterations that are concomitant with tumorigenesis. However, it is also important to take into account the fact that telocytes also have a considerable immune role and may act as either a pro-inflammatory (Chi et al., 2015; Jiang et al., 2018) or an anti-inflammatory agent (Ibba-Manneschi et al., 2016; Wang et al., 2020). In the prostate, evidence suggest that these cells contribute to angiogenesis and are sensitive to pro-inflammatory factors (Hussein & Mokhta, 2018; Soliman et al., 2021; Sanches et al., 2020b), which was also verified for lungs and other organs (Manole et al., 2011; Mitrofanova et al., 2020). Regarding reactive stroma, it is interesting to note that there is an increase in the amount of CD34-positive cells at the onset of stromal alterations (San Martin et al., 2014) and that these cells may be bone marrow-derived mesenchymal progenitor cells or even telocytes (Sanches et al., 2021b).

As telocytes also exist at the interface between prostate epithelium and stroma, it is tempting to speculate that these cells could be the first to undergo changes in the initial phase of tumorigenesis, because they secrete paracrine factors (Sanches *et al.*, 2016b). Therefore, the present study made use of a model of induced tumorigenesis in prostates of Mongolian gerbil females to evaluate possible alterations that telocytes may undergo and a role for these cells in the reactive stroma initiation.

III.2.3. Material and Methods

Animals and tumorigenic induction

Gerbil adult females of six-months old were housed in polyethylene cages in 25°C room temperature, with unlimited access to filtered water and food. The experiments followed the ethical guidelines of São Paulo State University (UNESP) (CEUA-209/2019). The animals were euthanized by subcutaneous injection of ketamine (100 mg/kg), and xylazine (11 mg/kg), and then decapitated.

To induce tumorigenesis and the formation of reactive stroma in the female prostate, something that has not yet been reported in the literature, we adopted a methodology adapted from Gonçalves and collaborators (2013) of tumorigenesis induction in the male prostate. In our protocol, we used a high dose of testosterone cypionate (20 mg/kg), followed after three days by exposure to a single dose of the carcinogen N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea (ENU; Chem Service, West Chester, PA-USA) (100 mg/kg), followed by alternating weekly exposure to 17 β -estradiol (2 mg/kg) and testosterone cypionate (2 mg/kg) over 24 weeks. The control group was established with the same methodology, but with the use of corn oil (100 µl/dose) in all applications (Fig. 1).

Histological processing

The prostates were fixed in 4% PFA, washed in H₂O, dehydrated, clarified and then embedded in paraffin. The glands were sectioned at 5 μ m and mounted on histological slides. Some of these slides were submitted to the Haematoxylin-Eosin (HE) for general histological analysis and to Picrosirius Red staining for the detection of collagen fibres (Junqueira *et al.*, 1979).

Collagen fibers quantification

Some female prostate sections were stained with Picrosirius Red without Haematoxylin to measure the area covered by collagen fibers at a magnification of 200X using ImageJ with a protocol adapted from Felix-Patricio and coworkers (2017). The fibers were also observed under polarized light at the same magnification to better observe its organization, in

which the natural birefringence of collagen fibers is contrasted to a dark field (Coelho *et al.*, 2018).

Transmission electron microscopy (TEM)

The ultrastructural data was obtained following Sanches and coworkers' protocol (2020b), in which fragments of female prostates from the control and ENU/T/E2-treated groups were cut and fixed in 3% glutaraldehyde and 0.25% tannic acid solution in Millonig buffer (pH 7.3) together with 0.54% glucose for one day. The samples were then fixed with 1% osmium tetroxide for 1 h, then dehydrated, and embedded in Araldite resin. Ultrathin sections (50–75 nm) were prepared with a diamond knife and stained with 2% alcoholic uranyl acetate for 30 min, and then with 2% lead citrate in a 1 M sodium hydroxide solution for 10 min. The samples were analyzed in a Hitachi HT 7800 at 80 kV electron microscopy.

Immunofluorescence of paraffin-embedded tissue sections

The prostate samples were fixed in 4% PFA (pH 7.4) for 24 hrs. After fixation, the tissues were washed, dehydrated, embedded in paraffin, and then sectioned at 5 μ m using a microtome. The antigens were exposed by heat treatment for 20 min at 95°C in citrate buffer. Blocking of non-specific bindings was performed in half an hour, and the slides were washed three times for 5 min each in PBS with 0.3% Triton- X between each step. Immunofluorescence assays were performed for α -SMA (monoclonal mouse, IgG1 κ , B4, sc-53142, Santa Cruz Biotechnology), to observe possible alterations in smooth muscle organization in the prostate. To detect myofibroblasts or α -SMA+ CAFs, double immunofluorescence assays were performed for α -SMA/vimentin (monoclonal mouse, IgG1 κ , B4, sc-53142, Santa Cruz Biotechnology/ polyclonal rabbit, 5741S, Cell Signalling Technology). To verify telocytes in the adult female prostate from the control and the ENU/T/E2-treated groups, double immunofluorescence assays for CD34/CD31 (monoclonal mouse, IgG1 κ , B-6, sc-74499 FITC; monoclonal mouse, IgG1 κ , H-3, sc-376764 AF594, Santa Cruz Biotechnology) were carried out.

Finally, in order to observe elements of the reactive stroma, immunofluorescence assays were performed for the CAF marker FAP (monoclonal mouse, IgG1, F11-24, sc-65398,

Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Dallas, TX, USA), the activated macrophage marker CD163 (monoclonal mouse, IgG1ĸ, GHI/61, sc-20066, Santa Cruz Biotechnology), and the inflammation-associated receptor TNFR1 (polyclonal rabbit, IgG, H-271, sc-7895; Santa Cruz Biotechnology). The antibodies were incubated overnight at a dilution of 1:100. In the next morning, the slides incubated with fluorophore-conjugated antibodies were washed three times with PBS and were stained with DAPI (F36924; Life Technology). For the antibodies that were not fluorophore-conjugated, the slides were subjected to secondary antibody incubation, in which they were incubated with FITC-labelled goat anti-mouse (sc-2011; Santa Cruz Biotechnology) and goat anti-rabbit Texas Red-labelled (sc-2780; Santa Cruz Biotechnology) at 1:100 dilution in 1% bovine serum albumin (BSA) for 2 hr at room temperature, washed in PBS and finally stained with DAPI (F36924; Life Technology). The analysis was made with a ZeissImager M2 fluorescence microscope.

Statistical analysis

Data were initially evaluated using two-sample t-Test. Significance was set at P<0.05. All statistical tests were performed using Statistica 7.0 (StatSoft).

III.2.4. Results

Morphological analysis

In the control group, normal gland epithelium and stroma could be observed, in which the prostatic alveoli were surrounded by a well-defined layer of smooth muscle and the prostatic epithelium varied from cubic to pseudostratified (Fig. 2A, B). In the group treated with ENU/T/E2, alterations in the epithelium and stroma of the prostate became more frequent, especially with regard to the occurrence of foci of hyperplasia and PIN, in which the prostatic epithelium became stratified and the smooth muscle layers lost their characteristic organization and extended between the alveoli (Fig. 2C, D). Collagen fibers are organized around the alveoli in the control group (Fig. 2E). These fibers are red under polarized light which indicates a greater density (Fig. 2F). In the treated group, picrosirius staining showed the expansion of collagen fibers deposition in the interalveolar stroma (Fig. 2G). Under polarized light, it was

possible to verify both regions of thickening and discontinuity of the collagen matrix in the periphery of alveoli (Fig. 2H). However, although there was a visible increase in the collagen fibers area in the treated group compared to the control group, it was not quantitatively significant $(1,2 \pm 0,45 \% \text{ and } 0,51 \pm 0,12 \%$, respectively) (Fig. 2I).

Ultrastructure

The ultrastructure data revealed telopode's aspect, which were divided into dilated sections, the podoms, and filament-like sections, the podomers (Fig. 3A, B). It was possible to verify the soma of a spindle-shaped telocyte. Telocytes were found to exist both in the periepithelial region and in the periphery of the smooth muscle cells, enveloping them (Fig. 3C). In addition, telocytes were also found in association with blood vessels in the interalveolar region (Fig. 3D). In the group treated with ENU/T/E2, in regions of unaltered epithelium, the perialveolar muscle appeared discontinuous, but it was still possible to observe the occurrence of telocytes (Fig 3E). However, in the periepithelial stroma adjacent to the hyperplasia foci, there were no telocytes (Fig. 3F). Nor were telocytes found in the stroma adjacent to PIN foci (Fig. 3G, H). Interestingly, it was possible to verify that a telocyte is closely associated with the prostatic epithelium in a region of discontinuity of the perialveolar smooth muscle (Fig. 3I, J).

Ultrastructural data from the female prostate of Mongolian gerbils from the control group and the ENU/T/E2-treated group also showed the relationship between telocytes and immune cells. In normal tissue, telocytes can be seen in the stroma in the vicinity of eosinophils (Fig. 4A, B) and macrophages (Fig. 4C). In tissue treated with ENU/T/E2 there were infiltrated leukocytes occupying part of the stroma between the alveoli (Fig. 4D). Telocytes maintained contact with macrophages in the perialveolar region (Fig. 4E, F), and with lymphocytes in the periphery of blood vessels (Fig. 4G, H). Telopode networks were in contact with macrophages in the prostatic epithelium in regions where the smooth muscle layer was discontinuous (Fig. 4I).

Immunofluorescence assays

In the control group, there was a thin layer of smooth muscle surrounding the alveoli (Fig. 5A, B). In the group treated with ENU/T/E2, the perialveolar smooth muscle was altered,

with either discontinuities or thickenings, in hyperplasia foci (Fig. 5C), and such changes were also observed in PIN foci (Fig. 5D). In the control group there was no overlap of α -SMA and vimentin in the perialveolar smooth muscle region. However, overlapping was seen in the interalveolar region, which characterizes the typical pattern of myofibroblast (Fig. 5E). Fibroblasts were also seen in the stroma, indicated by vimentin-positive cells (Fig. 5F). In the ENU/T/E2-treated group, both in regions in which the smooth muscle surrounding the alveoli becomes thickened, and in regions of discontinuity around the PIN foci, there were also vimentin-positive cells, which is suggestive of fibroblasts (Fig. 5G). The colocalization of α -SMA and vimentin could be seen in the interalveolar region, indicating the presence of myofibroblasts. Furthermore, regions of discontinuity could be seen in the smooth muscle layers that surrounded the alveoli (Fig. 5H).

In the control group, fibroblast-like CD34-positive cells that did not co-localize with CD31 were found both in the perialveolar and interalveolar region, which is an immunophenotype indicating the presence of telocytes. In addition, cells showing the colocalization of CD34 and CD31, which are probably bone marrow-derived mesenchymal progenitor cells, could also be seen (Fig. 6A-C). In the group treated with ENU/T/E2, CD34-positive fibroblast-like cells were found near the alveoli, as well as cells showing colocalization between CD34 and CD31 (Fig. 6D). Co-localization of both factors was also confirmed between the alveoli (Fig. 6E). CD34-positive fibroblast-like cells lacking colocalization with CD31 were also found in the interalveolar region, indicating the presence of telocytes. Moreover, cells showing colocalization between CD34 and CD31 could also be seen near these cells (Fig. 6F).

Fibroblast-like FAP-positive cells were found in the stroma between the alveoli in the control group, indicating the presence of CAFs (Fig. 7A, B). These cells were also found in the stroma of the group treated with ENU/T/E2 (Fig. 7C, D). CD163-positive cells were found in the interalveolar stroma of the control group, indicating the presence of activated macrophages (Fig. 7E). These cells were also present in the interalveolar stroma of the treated group (Fig. 7F). TNFR1-positive cells were found both in the stroma of the control (Fig. 7G) and that of the treated group (Fig. 7H), which indicates the occurrence of a pro-inflammatory stimulus in the female prostate in both scenarios. The differences observed between reactive and normal stroma, including the telocytes between stromal cell types, are summarized in a schematic drawing (Fig. 8).

III.2.5. Discussion

Our data showed that adult females submitted to treatment with ENU/T/E2 developed benign lesions, such as hyperplasia foci, and premalignant ones, such as PIN foci. Therefore, the methodology proved to be successful for studying the formation of the reactive stroma and the process of prostatic tumorigenesis in females (Tuxhorn, Ayala, Rowley, 2001; San Martin *et al.*, 2014). In addition to changes in the prostatic epithelium, we also observed a thickening or discontinuity in the perialveolar smooth muscle layers around PIN and hyperplasia foci. The collagen matrix was also altered in the treated group showing thickening in the interalveolar region as well as expansion and discontinuities in the perialveolar region. Similar changes were reported in previous studies of the male prostate, in which the collagen matrix was likewise altered in the carcinogen-treated gerbils and mice (Gonçalves *et al.*, 2010; Galheigo *et al.*, 2016). Together, the morphological data indicate for the first time in the literature that exposure to a carcinogenic agent implies the early process of tumorigenesis in the female prostate and the onset of the reactive stroma.

Ultrastructural analysis evidenced the telocytes in the female prostate for the first time. These cells generally have the same location as in the male prostate, being present in the periepithelial region, involving smooth muscle layers, as well as in the periphery of blood vessels and in the interstitium. In view of this set of evidence, it can be hypothesized that the role of telocytes in the normal female prostate is to give support to stromal tissue organization, which has been proposed previously for prostatic telocytes in males (Sanches *et al.*, 2017b). As for the treated group, telocytes are absent from the stroma adjacent to benign lesion foci, such as hyperplasia, and premalignant lesions, such as in PIN. In these cases, the perialveolar smooth muscle becomes either discontinuous or thickened, which indicates that the telocytes, as previously proposed for the male prostate, are important for maintaining prostate smooth muscle layers (Felisbino *et al.*, 2019; Sanches *et al.*, 2020b).

In general, prostatic telocytes can be considered an important and hitherto unknown agent for the integrity of both the prostate smooth muscle and epithelium, and the loss of these cells in the perialveolar region can be taken as another factor involved in the progression of so-called reactive stroma. This is in line with studies carried out on tumorigenesis in the testes, in which the loss of telocytes is seen along with tumour progression as the testis stroma loses its typical organization (Marini *et al.*, 2019). However, in addition to the protective role that

telocytes may play in the perialveolar smooth muscle in the prostatic epithelium, it was found that prostatic telocytes existed in close association with immune cells in both the control and the treated group. This association has been verified in several other organs (Chi *et al.*, 2015; Ibba-Manneschi *et al.*, 2016; Jiang *et al.*, 2018; Wang *et al.*, 2020), including the prostate (Sanches *et al.*, 2021b), in which telocytes produce pro-angiogenic factors, such as VEGF, and become sensitive to pro-inflammatory factors, since they express TNFR1, with aging (Sanches *et al.*, 2020b). In the treated group, telocytes are also in the periphery of leukocyte infiltrates that occupy part of the interalveolar region.

Moreover, telocytes also maintain contact with immune cells, such as lymphocytes, eosinophils and macrophages, in the perialveolar region and in the periphery of blood vessels. In other organs, it has been found that telocytes are capable of activating macrophages (Chi *et al.*, 2015; Jiang *et al.*, 2018) and can produce pro-inflammatory cytokines (Albulescu *et al.*, 2015; Yang, 2016), acting in a pro-inflammatory manner, although they can act in an anti-inflammatory way in cases of fibrosis and scarring (Ibba-Manneschi *et al.*, 2016). In view of the pro-inflammatory potential of telocytes, a promoter role of telocytes to the reactive stroma formation/progression cannot be ruled out, since inflammation is one of the main changes verified in prostatic tumorigenesis (De Marzo *et al.*, 2007; Sfanos & De Marzo, 2012; De Bono *et al.*, 2020). In addition, our data indicate that there is a close association between telocytes and epithelial cells, it is possible to speculate that vesicle exchange between these cells may consist of a mechanism whereby telocytes and their role in intercellular communication has gained increasing attention in other organs (Fertig *et al.*, 2014; Cismasiu & Popescu, 2015; Cretoiu *et al.*, 2016), but the precise role of these vesicles is not clear.

Our immunofluorescence data corroborated the presence of telocytes in the perialveolar and interalveolar region, as well as indicating the presence of myofibroblasts between the alveoli, but not in the perialveolar region, suggesting that, adjacent to the hyperplasia and PIN foci, the cells found were in fact smooth muscle cells and not myofibroblasts. In addition, CAFs and macrophages were found in the interalveolar stroma. Together, these data indicate the occurrence of a reactive stroma in the prostate of treated females, despite the fact that activated fibroblasts and macrophages were also found in the control group.
An interesting finding in the female prostate was the presence of CD34-positive and CD31-negative cells that do not present the typical morphology of telocytes and occupy part of the interalveolar stroma. These infiltrated cells are probably bone marrow-derived mesenchymal progenitor cells, such as fibrocytes or other progenitor CD34-positive cells (Barth & Westhoff, 2007; Keeley et al., 2009; Sidney et al., 2014). In this sense, the evidence that there is an increase in stromal cells that are positive do CD34 in during the progression of tumorigenesis (San Martin et al., 2014; Montico et al., 2015) does not necessarily indicate an increase in the presence of telocytes, but possibly bone-marrow-derived mesenchymal progenitor cells or even perivascular-resident mesenchymal stem cells (pMSCs). The precise origin of these CD34-positive cells remains unclear, and, in the Microvascular Hypothesis of San Martin and colleagues (2014), their accumulation in the vicinity of perialveolar blood vessels was presumed to be one of the first alterations in the formation of reactive stroma. Furthermore, telocytes were already assumed to be potential sources of myofibroblasts (Díaz-Flores et al., 2016). Although this assumption cannot be completely dismissed, our data showed that the telocyte networks remain intact in the interalveolar stroma, where the myofibroblasts were found, which indicates that telocytes are not progenitors of myofibroblasts in the female prostate. However, since telocytes produce TGFB1 (Sanches et al., 2016b, 2017b), they may contribute to the differentiation of bone-marrow-derived mesenchymal progenitor cells into myofibroblasts, which is yet another pathway by which telocytes could contribute to the progression of reactive stroma and prostatic tumorigenesis. Nonetheless, further studies are needed to confirm this.

III.2.6. Conclusion

The present study has demonstrated that the prostate of Mongolian gerbil females is sensitive to the carcinogen ENU and that it undergoes the same changes observed in the male prostate, such as hyperplasia and pre-malignant lesions. These changes occur concomitantly with other typical reactive stroma-associated alterations, such as thickened/interrupted smooth muscle layers, presence of infiltrated leukocytes, CAFs and myofibroblasts. In addition, our research is pioneering in demonstrating the presence of telocytes in the female prostate and showing that these cells have a dual role in relation to reactive stroma onset and the early prostatic tumorigenesis. Firstly, the absence of telocytes in the perialveolar region is verified in hyperplasia and PIN foci, which indicates that telocytes are important for the integrity of both the smooth muscle layers and the prostatic epithelium. Secondly, telocytes are closely associated with infiltrating immune cells and blood vessels, and it cannot be ruled out that they may have a pro-inflammatory/angiogenic role, especially those present in the interalveolar stroma. Thus, prostatic telocytes may act against the tumorigenesis, through their role in maintaining the integrity of smooth muscle and the epithelium, but they may possibly act in the opposite direction, stimulating inflammation/angiogenesis in the stroma through interactions with infiltrating immune cells.

Declaration of interest: none.

Funding

FAPESP (São Paulo Research Foundation); Contract number: 2018/08945-8 (to BDAS); 2018/23383-6 (to SRT) and 2019/14201-4 (to JSM) and CNPq (National Council for Scientific and Technological Development); Contract number 302938/2020-6 (to SRT).

Acknowledgements

The authors are grateful to FAPESP and CNPq for the fundings. Also, to Luiz Roberto Falleiros Jr. for technical support, as well as all coworkers at the Laboratory of Microscopy and Microanalysis (LMM).

III.2.7. References

- Cunha GR. Androgenic effects upon prostatic epithelium are mediated via trophic influences from stroma. *Prog Clin Biol Res* 1984; **145**:81–102.
- Marker PC, Donjacour AA, Dahiya R, Cunha GR. Hormonal, cellular, and molecular control of prostatic development. *Dev Biol* 2003; 253:165-74. doi: 10.1016/s0012-1606(02)00031-3.

- Cunha GR, Vezina CM, Isaacson D, Ricke WA, Timms BG, Cao M, Franco O, Baskin LS. Development of the human prostate. *Differentiation* 2018; **103**:24-45. doi: 10.1016/j.diff.2018.08.005.
- Le V, He Y, Aldahl J, Hooker E, Yu E-J, Olson A, Kim WK, Lee D-H, Wong M, Sheng R, Mi J, Geradts J, Cunha GR, Sun Z. Loss of androgen signaling in mesenchymal sonic hedgehog responsive cells diminishes prostate development, growth, and regeneration. *PLoS Genet* 2020; **16**:e1008588. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1008588.
- Tyekucheva S, Bowden M, Bango C, Giunchi F, Huang Y, Zhou C, Bondi A, Lis R, Hemelrijck MV, Andrén O, Andersson S-O, Watson W, Pennington S, Finn SP, Martin NE, Stampfer MJ, Parmigiani G, L Penney KL, Fiorentino M, Mucci LA, Loda M. Stromal and epithelial transcriptional map of initiation progression and metastatic potential of human prostate cancer. *Nat Commun* 2017; 8:420. doi: 10.1038/s41467-017-00460-4.
- Bahmad HF, Jalloul M, Azar J, Moubarak MM, Samad TA, Mukherji D, Al-Sayegh M, Abou-Kheir W. Tumor Microenvironment in Prostate Cancer: Toward Identification of Novel Molecular Biomarkers for Diagnosis, Prognosis, and Therapy Development. *Front Genet* 2021; **12**:652747. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2021.652747.
- Cirri P, Chiarugi P. Cancer-associated-fibroblasts and tumour cells: a diabolic liaison driving cancer progression. *Cancer Metastasis Rev* 2012; **31**:195-208. doi: 10.1007/s10555-011-9340-x.
- Bonollo F, Thalmann GN, Kruithof-de Julio M, Karkampouna S. The role of Cancer-Associated Fibroblasts in prostate cancer tumorigenesis. *Cancers (Basel)* 2020; **12**:1887. doi: 10.3390/cancers12071887.
- Gunaydin G. CAFs interacting with TAMs in tumor microenvironment to enhance tumorigenesis and immune evasion. *Front Oncol* 2021; **11**:668349. https://doi.org/10.3389/fonc.2021.668349.
- Krystyna A, Gieniec KA, Butler LM, Worthley DL, Woods SL. Cancer-associated fibroblasts—heroes or villains? *Br J Cancer* 2019; **121**:293–302.
- Liu T, Zhou L, Li D, Andl T, Zhang Y. Cancer-Associated Fibroblasts Build and Secure the Tumor Microenvironment. *Front Cell Dev Biol* 2019; **7**:60. doi: 10.3389/fcell.2019.00060.
- Stewart DA, Cooper CR, Sikes RA. Changes in extracellular matrix (ECM) and ECMassociated proteins in the metastatic progression of prostate cancer. *Reprod Biol Endocrinol* 2004; 2:2. doi: 10.1186/1477-7827-2-2

- Nallanthighal S, Heiserman JP, Cheon D-J. The Role of the Extracellular Matrix in Cancer Stemness. *Front Cell Dev Biol* 2019; **7**:86. doi: 10.3389/fcell.2019.00086. eCollection 2019.
- Tuxhorn JA, Ayala GE, Rowley DR. Reactive stroma in prostate cancer progression. *J Urol.* 2001; **166**:2472-83.
- Gross SA, Didio LJ. Comparative morphology of the prostate in adult male and female *Praomys* (*Mastomys*) natalensis studied with electron microscopy. J Submicrosc Cytol 1987; 19:77-84.
- Flamini MA, Barbeito CG, Gimeno EJ, Portiansky EL. Morphological characterization of the female prostate (Skene's gland or paraurethral gland) of *Lagostomus maximus maximus*. *Ann Anat* 2002; **184**:341-5. doi: 10.1016/S0940-9602(02)80051-6.
- Santos FCA, Taboga SR. Female prostate: a review about the biological repercussions of this gland in humans and rodents. *Anim Reprod* 2006; **3**:3–18.
- Aguiar ACS, Rodrigues MMP, Fonseca-Alves CE, Santos FCA, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR, Laufer-Amorim R. Female Paraurethral Prostate Gland in bitches. *Braz J Vet Pathol* 2013; 6:106 – 110.
- Zaviacic M, Jakubovská V, Belosovic M, Breza J. Ultrastructure of the normal adult human female prostate gland (Skene's gland). *Anat Embryol (Berl)* 2000; **201**:51-61. doi: 10.1007/pl00022920.
- Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Carvalho HF, Sanches BDA, Taboga SR. Female prostate: historical, developmental, and morphological perspectives. *Cell Biol Int* 2017; 41:1174– 83, https://doi.org/10.1002/cbin.10759.
- Wernert N, Albrech M, Sesterhenn I, Goebbels R, Bonkhoff H, Seitz G, Inniger R, Remberger K. The 'female prostate': location, morphology, immunohistochemical characteristics and significance. *Eur Urol* 1992; 22:64-9. doi: 10.1159/000474724.
- Dietrich W, Susani M, Stifter L, Haitel A. The human female prostate-immunohistochemical study with prostate- specific antigen, prostate-specific alkaline phosphatase, and androgen receptor and 3-D remodeling. *J Sex Med* 2011; 8:2816–21, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1743-6109.2011.02408.x.
- Costa TCM, Cury PM, Custódio AMG. Features of the female prostate according to age: an autopsy study. *J Bras Patol Med Lab* 2016; **52**: 246–52, https://doi.org/10.5935/1676-2444.20160041.

- Gittes RF, Nakamura RM. Female urethral syndrome. A female prostatitis? *West J Med* 1996; **164**:435-8.
- Pongtippan A, Malpica A, Levenback C, Deavers MT, Silva EG. Skene's gland adenocarcinoma resembling prostatic adenocarcinoma. *Int J Gynecol Pathol* 2004; 23:71-4. doi: 10.1097/01.pgp.0000101144.79462.39.
- Thum S, Haben B, Christ G, Gupta RS. Female prostate cancer? *Pathologe* 2017; **38**:448-450. doi: 10.1007/s00292-017-0322-9.
- Reis LO, Billis A, Ferreira FT, Ikari LY, Stellini RF, Ferreira U. Female urethral carcinoma: evidences to origin from Skene's glands. *Urol Oncol* 2011; 29:218-23. doi: 10.1016/j.urolonc.2009.03.019.
- Muto M, Inamura K, Ozawa N, Endo T, Masuda H, Yonese J, Ishikawa Y, Skene's gland adenocarcinoma with intestinal differentiation: A case report and literature review. *Pathol Int* 2017, 67:575-579. doi: 10.1111/pin.12571.
- Custodio AMG, Santos FCA, Campos SGP, Vilamaior PSL, Oliveira SM, Góes RM, Taboga SR. Disorders related with ageing in the gerbil female prostate (Skene's paraurethral glands). *Int J Exp Pathol* 2010; **91**:132–143. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2613.2009.00685.x.
- Perez APS, Biancardi MF, Góes RM, Santos FCA, Taboga SR. Exposure to ethinylestradiol during prenatal development and postnatal supplementation with testosterone causes morphophysiological alterations in the prostate of male and female adult gerbils. *Int J Exp Pathol* 2011; **92**:121–130. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2613.2010.00756.x.
- Perez APS, Biancardi MF, Caires CRS, Falleiros-Junior LR, RM, Vilamaior PSL, Santos FCA, Taboga SR. Prenatal exposure to ethinylestradiol alters the morphologic patterns and increases the predisposition for prostatic lesions in male and female gerbils during ageing. *Int J Exp Pathol* 2016; **97**:5-17. doi: 10.1111/iep.12153.
- Campos MS, Galvão ALV, Rodríguez DAO, Biancardi MF, Marques MR, Vilamaior PSL, Santos FCA, Taboga SR. Prepubertal exposure to bisphenol-A induces ERα upregulation and hyperplasia in adult gerbil female prostate. *Int J Exp Pathol* 2015; **96**:188-95. doi: 10.1111/iep.12120.
- Stoica G, Koestner A, Capen CC. Characterization of N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea--induced mammary tumors in the rat. *Am J Pathol* 1983; **110**: 161–169.

- Bodakuntla S, Anandi L, Sural S, Trivedi P, Lahiri M. N-nitroso-N-ethylurea activates DNA damage surveillance pathways and induces transformation in mammalian cells. *BMC Cancer* 2014; 14: 287. doi: 10.1186/1471-2407-14-287.
- Dai L, Yueling Huang Y, Ye B, Yang X, An S, Hou M. Natural evolvement of lung tumors induced by N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea (ENU) and the impact of a high sucrose-high fat diet on tumor evolvement assessed by tumor histology in inbred BALB/c and C57BL/6J mice. J Thorac Dis 2019; 11:4735-4745. doi: 10.21037/jtd.2019.10.64.
- Cordes SP. N-Ethyl-N-Nitrosourea Mutagenesis: Boarding the Mouse Mutant Express. Microbiol *Mol Biol Rev* 2005; **69**:426–439. doi: 10.1128/MMBR.69.3.426-439.2005.
- Fochi RA, Santos FCA, Goes RM, Taboga SR. Progesterone as a morphological regulatory factor of the male and female gerbil prostate. *Int J Exp Pathol* 2013; **94**:373-86. doi: 10.1111/iep.12050.
- Sanches BDA, Maldarine JS, Zani BC, Biancardi MF, A Santos FCA, Góes RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR. The Expression of the Androgen Receptor and Estrogen Receptor 1 is Related to Sex Dimorphism in the Gerbil Prostate Development. *Anat Rec (Hoboken)* 2016a; **299**:1130-9. doi: 10.1002/ar.23364.
- Sanches BDA, Santos JM, Zani BC, Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Góes RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR. Intrauterine exposure to 17β-oestradiol (E2) impairs postnatal development in both female and male prostate in gerbil. *Reprod Toxicol* 2017a; **73**:30-40. doi: 10.1016/j.reprotox.2017.07.013.
- Maldarine JS, Sanches BDA, Cabral AS, Lima MLD, Guerra LHA, Baraldi CMB, Calmon MF, Rahal P, Góes RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR. Prenatal exposure to finasteride promotes sex-specific changes in gerbil prostate development. *Reprod Fertil Dev* 2019; **31**:1719-1729. doi: 10.1071/RD19106.
- Maldarine JS, Sanches BDA, Santos VA, Cabral AS, Lima MLD, Bedolo CM, Calmon MF, Rahal P, Góes RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR. Postnatal exposure to finasteride causes different effects on the prostate of male and female gerbils. *Cell Biol Int* 2020; 44:1341-1352. doi: 10.1002/cbin.11328.
- Sanches BDA, Carvalho HF, Maldarine JS, Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR. Differences between male and female prostates in terms of physiology, sensitivity to chemicals and pathogenesis-A review in a rodent model. *Cell Biol Int* 2019; 44:27-35. doi: 10.1002/cbin.11214.

- Corradi LS, Jesus MM, Fochi RA, Vilamaior PSL, Justulin LA, Góes RM, Felisbino SL, Taboga SR. Structural and ultrastructural evidence for telocytes in prostate stroma. J Cell Mol Med 2013, 17:398–406. doi: 10.1111/jcmm.12021.
- Popescu LM, Faussone-Pellegrini M-S. TELOCYTES a case of serendipity: the winding way from Interstitial Cells of Cajal (ICC), via Interstitial Cajal-Like Cells (ICLC) to TELOCYTES. *J Cell Mol Med.* 2010, **14**:729-40. doi: 10.1111/j.1582-4934.2010.01059.x.
- Gherghiceanu M, Popescu LM. Cardiac telocytes their junctions and functional implications. *Cell Tissue Res* 2012; **348**:265-79. doi: 10.1007/s00441-012-1333-8.
- Kostin S. Cardiac telocytes in normal and diseased hearts. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* 2016; **55**:22-30. doi: 10.1016/j.semcdb.2016.02.023.
- Xiao J, Wang F, Liu Z, Yang C. Telocytes in liver: electron microscopic and immunofluorescent evidence. J Cell Mol Med 2013; 17:1537–1542. doi: 10.1111/jcmm.12195
- Liu J, Cao Y, Song Y, Huang Q, Wang F, Yang W, Yang C. Telocytes in Liver. *Curr Stem Cell Res Ther* 2016; **11**:415-9. doi: 10.2174/1574888x10666150630112035.
- Zheng Y, Zhu T, Lin M, Wu D, Wang X. Telocytes in the urinary system. *J Transl Med* 2012; **10**:188. doi: 10.1186/1479-5876-10-188.
- Petre N, Rusu MC, Pop F, Jianu AM. Telocytes of the mammary gland stroma. *Folia Morphol* (*Warsz*) 2016; **75**:224-231. doi: 10.5603/FM.a2015.0123.
- Sanches BDA, Leonel ECR, Maldarine JS, Tamarindo GH, Barquilha CN, Felisbino SL, Goés RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR. Telocytes are associated with tissue remodeling and angiogenesis during the postlactational involution of the mammary gland in gerbils. *Cell Biol Int* 2020a; 44:2512-2523. doi: 10.1002/cbin.11458.
- Marini M, Rosa I, Guasti D, Gacci M, Sgambati E, Ibba-Manneschi L, Manetti M. Reappraising the microscopic anatomy of human testis: identification of telocyte networks in the peritubular and intertubular stromal space. *Sci Rep.* 2018a; 8:14780. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-33126-2
- Liu Y, Liang Y, Wang S, Tarique I, Vistro WA, Zhang H, Haseeb A, Gandahi NS, Iqbal A, An T, Yang H, Chen Q, Yang P. Identification and characterization of telocytes in rat testis. *Aging (Albany NY)* 2019; **11**: 5757–5768. doi: 10.18632/aging.102158
- Sanches BDA, Tamarindo GH, Maldarine JS, Silva ADT, Santos VA, Góes RM, Taboga SR, Carvalho HF. Telocytes of the male urogenital system: Interrelationships, possible

functions, and pathological implications. *Cell Biol Int* 2021a; **45**:1613-1623. doi: 10.1002/cbin.11612.

- Sanches BDA, Maldarine JS, Vilamaior PSL, Felisbino SL, Carvalho HF, Taboga SR. Stromal cell interplay in prostate development, physiology, and pathological conditions. *The Prostate* 2021b; **81**:926-937. doi: 10.1002/pros.24196.
- Bani D, Formigli L, Gherghiceanu M, Faussone-Pellegrini M-S. Telocytes as supporting cells for myocardial tissue organization in developing and adult heart. *J Cell Mol Med* 2010; 14:2531-8. doi: 10.1111/j.1582-4934.2010.01119.x.
- Liang Y, Wang S, An T, Tarique I, Vistro WA, Liu Y, Wang Z, Zhang H, Shi YH, Haseeb A, Gandahi NS, Iqba A, Yang H, Chen Q, Yang P. Telocytes as a Novel Structural Component in the Muscle Layers of the Goat Rumen. *Cell Transplant* 2019; 28:955-966. doi: 10.1177/0963689719842514.
- Roatesi I, Radu BM, Cretoiu D, Cretoiu SM. Uterine Telocytes: A Review of Current Knowledge. *Biol Reprod* 2015; **93**:10. doi: 10.1095/biolreprod.114.125906.
- Kagami K, Ono M, Iizuka T, Matsumoto T, Hosono T, Sekizuka-Kagami N, Shinmyo Y, Kawasaki H, Fujiwara H. A novel third mesh-like myometrial layer connects the longitudinal and circular muscle fibers - A potential stratum to coordinate uterine contractions. *Sci Rep* 2020; **10**:8274. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-65299-0.
- Marini M, Rosa I, Ibba-Manneschi L, Manetti M. Telocytes in skeletal, cardiac and smooth muscle interstitium: morphological and functional aspects. *Histol Histopathol* 2018b; 33:1151-1165. doi: 10.14670/HH-11-994.
- Sanches BDA, Tamarindo GH, Maldarine JS, Silva ADT, Santos VA, Lima MLD, Rahal P, Góes RM, Taboga SR, Felisbino SL, Carvalho HF. Telocytes contribute to aging-related modifications in the prostate. *Sci Rep* 2020b; **10**: 21392. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-78532-7.
- Felisbino SL, Sanches BDA, Delella FK, Scarano WR, Santos FCA, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR, Justulin LA. Prostate telocytes change their phenotype in response to castration or testosterone replacement. *Sci Rep* 2019; **9**:3761. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-40465-1
- Marini M, Ibba-Manneschi L, Rosa I, Sgambati E, Manetti M. Changes in the telocyte/CD34+ stromal cell and α-SMA+ myoid cell networks in human testicular seminoma. *Acta Histochem* 2019; **121**:151442. doi: 10.1016/j.acthis.2019.151442.

- Chi C, Jiang X-J, Su L, Shen Z-J, Yang X-J. In vitro morphology, viability and cytokine secretion of uterine telocyte-activated mouse peritoneal macrophages. J Cell Mol Med 2015; 19: 2741–2750. doi: 10.1111/jcmm.12711
- Jiang X-J, Cretoiu D, Shen Z-J, Yang X-J. An in vitro investigation of telocytes-educated macrophages: morphology, heterocellular junctions, apoptosis and invasion analysis. J Transl Med 2018; 16:85. doi: 10.1186/s12967-018-1457-z.
- Ibba-Manneschi L, Rosa I, Manetti M. Telocytes in Chronic Inflammatory and Fibrotic Diseases. *Adv Exp Med Biol* 2016; **913**:51-76. doi: 10.1007/978-981-10-1061-3_4.
- Wang L, Song D, Wei C, Chen C, Yang Y, Deng X, Gu J. Telocytes inhibited inflammatory factor expression and enhanced cell migration in LPS-induced skin wound healing models *in vitro* and *in vivo*. *J Transl Med* 2020; **18**:60. doi: 10.1186/s12967-020-02217-y.
- Hussein MM, Mokhtar DM. The roles of telocytes in lung development and angiogenesis: An immunohistochemical, ultrastructural, scanning electron microscopy and morphometrical study. *Dev Biol* 2018; **443**:137-152. doi: 10.1016/j.ydbio.2018.09.010.
- Soliman SA. Telocytes are major constituents of the angiogenic apparatus. *Sci Rep* 2021; **11**:5775. doi: 10.1038/s41598-021-85166-w.
- Manole CG, Cismasiu V, Gherghiceanu M, Popescu LM. Experimental acute myocardial infarction: telocytes involvement in neo-angiogenesis. *J Cell Mol Med* 2011; 15:2284–96. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1582-4934.2011.01449.x.
- Mitrofanova L, Hazratov A, Galkovsky B, Gorshkov A, Bobkov D, Gulyaev D, Shlyakhto E. Morphological and immunophenotypic characterization of perivascular interstitial cells in human glioma: Telocytes, pericytes, and mixed immunophenotypes. *Oncotarget* 2020; 11:322-346. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.27340.
- San Martin, R.; Barron, D.A.; Tuxhorn, J.A.; Ressler, S.J.; Hayward, S.W.; Shen, X.; Laucirica, R.; Wheeler, T.M.; Gutierrez, C.; Ayala, G. E.; Ittmann, M.; Rowley, D.R. Recruitment of CD34(+) fibroblasts in tumor-associated reactive stroma: the reactive microvasculature hypothesis. *Am J Pathol.* 2014; **184**:1860-70. doi: 10.1016/j.ajpath.2014.02.021.
- Sanches BDA, Corradi LS, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR. Paracrine signaling in the prostatic stroma: a novel role for the telocytes revealed in rodents' ventral prostate. *Adv Exp Med Biol* 2016b, **913**:193-206. doi: 10.1007/978-981-10-1061-3_13.
- Gonçalves BF, Campos SGP, Zanetoni C, Scarano WR, Falleiros Jr LR, Amorim RL, Góes RM, Taboga SR. A new proposed rodent model of chemically induced prostate

carcinogenesis: distinct time-course prostate cancer progression in the dorsolateral and ventral lobes. *The Prostate* 2013; **73**:1202-13. doi: 10.1002/pros.22669.

- Junqueira LCU, Bignolas G, Brentani R. Picrossirius staining plus polarization microscopy, specific method of collagen detection in tissue section. *J Histochem* 1979; **11**:447–455.
- Felix-Patricio B, Miranda AF, Medeiros Jr. JL, Gallo CBM, Gregorio BM, Souza DB, Costa WS, Sampaio FJB. The prostate after castration and hormone replacement in a rat model: structural and ultrastructural analysis. Int Braz J Urol 2017; 43:957-65. doi: 10.1590/S1677-5538.IBJU.2016.0484.
- Coelho PGB, Souza MV, Conceição LG, Viloria MIV, Bedoya SAO. Evaluation of dermal collagen stained with picrosirius red and examined under polarized light microscopy. An Bras Dermatol, 2018; 93(3):415-418.
- Galheigo MR, Cruz AR, Cabral AS, Faria PR, Cordeiro RS, Silva MJ, Tomiosso TC, Gonçalves BF, Pinto-Fochi ME, Taboga SR, Góes RM, Ribeiro DL. Role of the TNF-α receptor type 1 on prostate carcinogenesis in knockout mice. *The Prostate* 2016; **76**:917-26. doi: 10.1002/pros.23181. Epub 2016 Mar 28.
- Gonçalves BF, Zanetoni C, Scarano WR, Góes RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR, Campos SGP. Prostate carcinogenesis induced by N-methyl-N-nitrosourea (mnu) in gerbils: histopathological diagnosis and potential invasiveness mediated by extracellular matrix components. *Exp Mol Pathol* 2010; **88**:96-106. doi: 10.1016/j.yexmp.2009.09.017.
- Sanches BDA, Maldarine JS, Zani BC, Tamarindo GH, Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Rahal P, Góes RM, Felisbino SL, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR. Telocytes play a key role in prostate tissue organisation during the gland morphogenesis. *J Cell Mol Med* 2017b; 21: 3309– 3321. doi: 10.1111/jcmm.13234
- Albulescu, R., Tanase, C., Codrici, E., Popescu, D. I., Cretoiu, S. M., and Popescu, L. M. The secretome of myocardial telocytes modulates the activity of cardiac stem cells. *J Cell Mol Med* 2015; **19**:1783–1794. doi: 10.1111/jcmm.12624
- Yang X-J. Telocytes in Inflammatory Gynaecologic Diseases and Infertility. *Adv Exp Med Biol* 2016; **913**:263-285. doi: 10.1007/978-981-10-1061-3_18.
- De Marzo AM, Platz EA, Sutcliffe S, Xu J, Grönberg H, Drake CG, Nakai Y, Isaacs WB, Nelson WG. Inflammation in prostate carcinogenesis. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2007; 7:256-69. doi: 10.1038/nrc2090.

- Sfanos KS, De Marzo AM, Prostate cancer and inflammation: the evidence. *Histopathology* 2012; **60**:199–215. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2559.2011.04033.x
- De Bono JS, Guo C, Gurel B, De Marzo AM. Sfanos KS, Mani RS, Gil J, Drake CG, Alimonti A. Prostate carcinogenesis: inflammatory storms. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2020; **20**: 455–469. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41568-020-0267-9</u>
- Fertig, E. T., Gherghiceanu, M., Popescu, L. M. Extracellular vesicles release by cardiac telocytes: electron microscopy and electron tomography. *J Cell Mol Med* 2014; 18:1938– 1943.
- Cismasiu VB, Popescu LM. Telocytes transfer extracellular vesicles loaded with microRNAs to stem cells. *J Cell Mol Med* 2015; **19**:351-8. doi: 10.1111/jcmm.12529.
- Cretoiu, D., Xu, J., Xiao, J., Cretoiu, S. M. Telocytes and their extracellular vesicles—Evidence and Hypotheses. *Int J Mol Sci* 2016; **17**:1322–1330.
- Barth PJ, Westhoff CC. CD34+ fibrocytes: morphology, histogenesis and function. *Curr Stem Cell Res Ther* 2007; **2**:221-7. doi: 10.2174/157488807781696249.
- Keeley EC, Mehrad B, Strieter RM. The Role of Circulating Mesenchymal Progenitor Cells (Fibrocytes) in the Pathogenesis of Fibrotic Disorders. *Thromb Haemost* 2009; **101**: 613– 618.
- Sidney LE, Branch MJ, Dunphy SE, Dua HS, Hopkinson A. Concise Review: Evidence for CD34 as a Common Marker for Diverse Progenitors. *Stem Cells* 2014; **32**: 1380–1389. doi: 10.1002/stem.1661
- Montico F, Kido LA, San Martin R, Rowley DR, Cagnon VHA. Reactive stroma in the prostate during late life: The role of microvasculature and antiangiogenic therapy influences. *The Prostate* 2015; **75**:1643-61. doi: 10.1002/pros.23045.
- Díaz-Flores L, Gutiérrez R, García MP, González M, Díaz-Flores L, Madrid JF. Telocytes as a source of progenitor cells in regeneration and repair through granulation tissue. *Curr Stem Cell Res Ther* 2016; **11**:395-403. doi: 10.2174/1574888x10666151001115111.

III.2.8. Figures and legends



Fig. 1. Experimental design. Six-months-old female gerbils (n = 6) were exposed to a high dose of testosterone cypionate (20 mg/kg), followed after three days by exposure to a single dose of the carcinogen N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea (100 mg/kg), followed by alternating weekly exposure to 17- β -estradiol (2 mg/kg) and testosterone cypionate (2 mg/kg) over 24 weeks. The same methodology was established in the control group (n = 6), but with the use of corn oil (100 μ l/dose) in all applications.





Fig. 2. Histological sections stained with HE and with Picrosirius of Mongolian gerbil female prostates from the control and the ENU/T/E2-treated group. (A, B) In the control group the normal prostatic epithelium, which varies from cubic to pseudo-stratified, can be observed, and a well-defined smooth muscle layer surrounds the prostatic alveoli in the stroma. (C, D)

Alterations in the epithelium and stroma become more frequent in the group treated with ENU/T/E2, especially with regard to the occurrence of hyperplasia and PIN foci, in which the prostatic epithelium becomes stratified, and the smooth muscles layers lose their characteristic organization and extend between the alveoli. (E) In the control group, Picrosirius staining shows the organization of the collagen fibers of the normal gland, with the occurrence of organized fibers surrounding the prostatic epithelium. (F) The same picrosirius image is observed under polarized light, in which a network of collagen fibers is verified in the perialveolar region, these are red under polarized light which indicates greater density of collagen in this region. (G) On the other hand, in the treated group, picrosirius staining shows the expansion of collagen fibers deposition in the interalveolar stroma. (H) The same picrosirius image is observed under polarized light, in which it is possible to verify both regions of thickening and discontinuity of the collagen matrix in the periphery of alveoli. (I) The quantification of the area covered by collagen fibers showed no statistically significant difference between the groups despite the increase verified in the ENU/T/E2 treated group. PA (Prostate alveoli), St (Stroma), Ep (Epithelium), Sm (Smooth muscle), H (Hyperplasia foci), Arrow (Collagen fibers in the perialveolar region), Arrowhead (PIN foci), Asterisk (Collagen matrix discontinuity in the perialvelar region).



Fig. 3. Ultrastructural data of the prostate of female Mongolian gerbils from the control and the ENU/T/E2 treated group. (A, B) Telocytes are seen next to perialveolar smooth muscle in the control group. It is possible to observe the telopodes, which are divided into podoms, the dilated sections, and podomers, the fibrillar-like sections. (C) The fusiform-shaped soma of a telocyte can also be seen. In addition, it is possible to verify that the telocytes exist both in the periepithelial regions and in the periphery of the smooth muscle cells, enveloping them. (D) Telocytes also exist in association with blood vessels in the interalveolar stroma. (E) In the group treated with ENU/T/E2, in regions where the epithelium is unaltered, the perialveolar musculature appears to be discontinuous, but telocytes can be observed. (F) However, there are no telocytes in the periepithelial stroma adjacent to hyperplasia foci. (G, H) Telocytes were also absent from PIN foci adjacent stroma. (I, J) Telocytes are seen close to prostatic epithelium in a region of perialveolar smooth muscle discontinuity. Ep (Epithelium), Smc (Smooth muscle cells), Tc (Telocyte), Mi (Mitochondria), BV (Blood vessel), Arrow (Podomers), Arrowhead (Podoms), PIN (Prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia), H (Hyperplasia foci), Asterisk (extracellular vesicles), White bar (5 μ m), Black bar (2 μ m), Yellow bar (10 μ m).

Terrore the second seco

Fig. 4. Ultrastructural data from the prostate of female Mongolian gerbils from the control group and the group treated with ENU/T/E2, showing the association of telocytes with immune cells. (A, B) In normal tissue, telocytes can be seen in the stroma in the vicinity of eosinophils, (C) as well as of macrophages. (D) In the group treated with ENU/T/E2, infiltrated leukocytes occupy part of the interalveolar stroma. (E, F) In the perialveolar region, telocytes maintain contact with macrophages. (G, H) Telocytes are also close to lymphocytes in the periphery of blood vessels. (I) Telocyte telopode networks also make contact with macrophages in the periphery of the prostatic epithelium in regions where the smooth muscle layer is discontinuous. Ep (Epithelium), E (Eosinophil), Tc (Telocyte), M (Macrophage), L (Infiltrated Leukocytes), Tp (Telopode), BV (Blood vessel), Lc (Lymphocyte), White bar (5 μ m), Black bar (2 μ m), Yellow bar (10 μ m).



α-SMA + Vimentin + DAPI



 α -SMA + DAPI

Fig. 5. Immunofluorescence assays for α -SMA and double immunofluorescence assays for α -SMA and vimentin performed on histological sections of the prostate of female Mongolian gerbils from the control and the ENU/T/E2-treated group. (A-B) In the control group, a thin layer of perialveolar smooth muscle surrounds the alveoli. (C) In the group treated with ENU/T/E2, alterations in the prostatic epithelium can be seen, such as in the hyperplasia foci, where the perialveolar smooth muscle is also altered, either with regions of discontinuity or with regions of thickening. (D) A similar pattern of changes in the smooth muscle surrounding the alveoli is also seen in the PIN foci. (E, F) In the control group there is no colocalization of α -SMA and vimentin in the perialveolar smooth muscle region. The overlap is seen in the interalveolar region, the typical pattern of the myofibroblast immunophenotype. (F) Vimentinpositive cells are also found in the stroma, indicating the presence of fibroblasts. (G) In the group treated with ENU/T/E2, it is possible to discern regions in which the perialveolar smooth muscle becomes thickened and others where it is discontinuous around the PIN foci. There are only immunostained cells for vimentin, which are possibly fibroblasts. (H) The colocalization of α -SMA and vimentin can be verified in the interalveolar stroma, possibly indicating myofibroblasts. Regions of smooth muscle discontinuity surrounding the alveoli can also be seen. PA (Prostatic Alveoli), St (Stroma), Arrow (α-SMA immunolabeling in the perialveolar region), Arrowhead (Discontinuation of α -SMA immunolabeling in the peralveolar region), Asterisk (Colocalization of α -SMA and vimentin), White bar (100 μ m), Yellow bar (50 μ m), Orange bar (20 µm).

CD34+CD31+DAPI



Fig. 6. Immunofluorescence assays for CD34/CD31 in histological sections of the prostate of female Mongolian gerbils from the control and ENU/T/E2-treated groups. (A-C) In female prostates of the control group, fibroblast-like CD34-positive cells that do not show colocalization with CD31 are found in the perialveolar and interalveolar region, indicating the presence of telocytes, but there are also cells where CD34 colocalizes with CD31, which are possibly bone-marrow-derived mesenchymal progenitor cells. (D) In the group treated with ENU/T/E2, CD34-positive fibroblast-like cells are also found near the alveoli, in addition to cells showing colocalization of CD34 and CD31 in this region. (E) Colocalization of CD34 and CD31 is also verified in the interalveolar region. (F) Fibroblast-like CD34-positive cells showing no colocalization with CD31 are also found in the interalveolar region, indicating the presence of telocytes. Close to these cells, there are cells showing colocalization of CD34 and CD31. PA (Prostate alveoli), St (Stroma), H (Hyperplasia foci), Arrow (Exclusively CD34-positive cells), Asterisk (Cell showing colocalization of CD34 and CD31, Bar (20 μm).

FAP + DAPI





TNFR1 + DAPI



Fig. 7. Immunofluorescence assays for FAP, CD163 and TNFR1 in histological sections of the prostate of female Mongolian gerbils from the control and the ENU/T/E2-treated groups. (A, B) FAP-positive fibroblast-like cells are seen in the interalveolar stroma in the control group, indicating the presence of CAFs. (C, D) These cells are also verified in the stroma of the group treated with ENU/T/E2. (E) CD163-positive cells are found in the interalveolar stroma of the control group, indicating the presence of activated macrophages. (F) These cells are also present in the interalveolar stroma of the treated group. (G) TNFR1-positive cells are observed both in the stroma of the control group and that of the treated group (H). This finding indicates the occurrence of a pro-inflammatory stimulus in the female prostate in both scenarios. PA (Prostate alveoli), St (Stroma), Bar (20 μ m).



Fig. 8. Representation of the normal stroma of the prostate and the alterations verified with reactive stroma onset. (A) In the normal stroma of the prostate gland, the perialveolar/periductal smooth muscle layer is continuous and interspersed between the telocytes in the periepithelial region and those at the interface between the smooth muscle cells and the remainder of the prostatic stroma. Other telocytes occupy the interalveolar stroma in contact with blood vessels and leukocytes. In addition to fibroblasts, the presence of CAFs and myofibroblasts can also be observed among other stromal cells. (B) With the reactive stroma formation, the layer of muscle cells becomes discontinuous or thickens in regions surrounding epithelial lesions, such as in cases of PIN and hyperplasia. Interestingly, telocytes are not present in the stroma adjacent to these lesion foci, suggesting that these cells may help to maintain the integrity not only of the smooth muscle layers, but also of the prostatic epithelium itself. Finally, the tissue becomes more vascularized and there is often the presence of leukocyte infiltrates; cell types such as CAFs and myofibroblasts are also found in reactive stroma. Ep (Epithelium), Tc (Telocyte), L (Leukocytes), BV (Blood vessel), Fb (Fibroblast), Smc (Smooth muscle cell), CAF (Cancerassociated fibroblast), Mf (Myofibroblast).

III.3. Artigo 3

Tamoxifen treatment decreases proliferation and inflammation associated with inducedcancer of the female prostate in gerbil

Juliana S Maldarine^a, Bruno D A Sanches^a, Luiz Henrique Alves Guerra^b, Gustavo M Amaro^b, Hernandes F Carvalho^a, Rejane M Góes^b, Patricia S L Vilamaior^b, Sebastião R Taboga^{a,b}

^aDepartment of Structural and Functional Biology, Institute of Biology, State University of Campinas (UNICAMP), Bertrand Russel Av., Campinas, São Paulo, Brazil.
^bDepartment of Biological Sciences, Laboratory of Microscopy and Microanalysis, Sao Paulo State University (UNESP) Cristóvão Colombo St., 2265, São José do Rio Preto, São Paulo, Brazil.

Corresponding author: Dr. Sebastião R. Taboga, Department of Biology, Laboratory of Microscopy and Microanalyses, 2265 Cristóvão Colombo Street, São José do Rio Preto, São Paulo, e-mail: <u>sebastiao.taboga@unesp.br</u>

Ethics approval statement: The experiments were carried out following the ethical principles recommended by the National Council for Animal Experimentation Control (CONCEA) and the procedures involved were approved by the Ethics Committee on the Use of Animals at IBILCE/UNESP (Proc. No. CEUA-209/2019).

This dissertation text is adapted from the manuscript that will be submitted to the Scientific Journal *The Prostate*

III.3.1. Abstract

Previous studies have already demonstrated that the female prostate, also known as Skene's gland, can undergo several pathologies similar to those of males, including cancer. The presence of a functional prostate is ubiquitous in females of Mongolian gerbil, so this species is promising for research on female prostate. In this study we aimed to evaluate the impact of Tamoxifen (TAM) in female gerbils that were previous submitted to a carcinogenic-induction model, in which the animals were exposed to a single dose of N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea (ENU), followed by an alternating exposure of testosterone and estradiol for 24 weeks. Later, female gerbils were treated with TAM for 2 weeks every other day. Our results showed that TAM decreases proliferation and inflammation, as well as promotes apoptosis in the female prostate. TAM exposure also implicated in hormonal variations since the circulating testosterone levels diminished together with the expression of androgen and estrogen receptors. Finally, this study evidenced that TAM is a promising therapeutic strategy for female prostate cancer.

Keywords: ENU, tamoxifen, antiestrogen therapy, inflammation, female prostate cancer, apoptosis

Abbreviation List

ENU (N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea), PIN (Prostatic Intraepithelial Neoplasia), HE (Haematoxylin-Eosin), E2 (17 β -estradiol), TAM (Tamoxifen), T (Testosterone cypionate), AR (Androgen Receptor), ER α (Estrogen Receptor α), PCNA (Proliferating Cell Nuclear Antigen), PH.H3 (Phospho-Histone H3), CD163 (Cluster of Differentiation 163), CD68 (Cluster of Differentiation 68), CRPC (Castration Resistant Prostate Cancer), PBS (Phosphate-buffered Saline), DAPI (4',6-Diamidino-2-Phenylindole), FITC (Fluorescein Isothiocyanate), BSA (Bovine Serum Albumin), PFA (Paraformaldehyde)

III.3.2. Introduction

The existence of a female prostate has been debated over the decades and, despite resistance from part of the scientific community, several studies have evidenced that the glandular tissue surrounding the female urethra has morphological and immunohistochemical similarity to the prostate of men (Zaviacic et al., 2000; Tomalty et al., 2022, 2023). In this sense, it was confirmed the presence of a functional prostate in about half of women (Dietrich et al., 2011), besides being found in females of other species (Biancardi et al., 2010; Aguiar et al., 2013; Santos et al., 2022). It was suggested that the female gland plays a role in reproduction, so that its secretion participates in the nutrition and survival of spermatozoa as they pass through the vaginal tract (Santos & Taboga, 2006; Biancardi et al., 2017). Still, clinical cases that demonstrate the emergence of various pathological conditions in women prostate, such as adenocarcinoma, are increasing (Heller, 2015; Thum et al., 2017; Tregnago & Epstein, 2018; Kyriazis et al., 2020; Bondili et al., 2021; Gao et al., 2022), similar to that of men prostate (Kaufman et al., 2020). A literature review showed that 20 cases of prostate adenocarcinoma have already been reported in women until now (Gao et al., 2022). Although being considered rare, this disease is often confused with other disorders of the urogenital tract, and it was found that part of urethral cancers arises from the prostate (Reis et al., 2011; Kunc & Biernat, 2021). Therefore, the number of cases may be higher than reported, which raises concerns in terms of public health. Nevertheless, there are limitations with regard to obtaining material to deepen the knowledge about women's prostates under normal and pathological conditions, and most studies are carried out post-mortem (Santos & Taboga, 2006; Costa et al., 2016).

In this sense, the Mongolian gerbil (*Meriones unguiculatus*) has become an interesting experimental model, once the prostate is found in most females (Santos & Taboga, 2006; Biancardi *et al.*, 2017). As in males, it is known that the morphology and physiology of the female gland are regulated by steroid hormones, specifically testosterone (T) and estradiol (E2) (Custodio *et al.*, 2010; Biancardi *et al.*, 2015, 2017). Additionally, it has been discovered that the female prostate has different responsibility to these hormones, showing to be more sensitive to E2 than that of males, and that alterations on hormone levels can lead to the emergence of several types of lesions (Custodio *et al.*, 2008; Sanches *et al.*, 2019). It is known that estrogens, particularly E2, are implicated in prostate cancer progression (Bonkhoff, 2018).

Moreover, studies with rodents and humans showed the relation between high estrogen levels and tumor aggressiveness (Dobbs *et al.*, 2019; Lafront *et al.*, 2020). Other works demonstrated a positive correlation between estrogen receptor α (ER α) and tumor progression, since this receptor has a role in cell proliferation and growth (Bonkhoff, 2018; Liu, Ma, Yao, 2020). Hence, the development of therapies that focus on the estrogen signaling pathway may become useful for prostate cancer treatment, as seen for breast cancer (Chaput & Sumar, 2022).

Our research group developed a method of inducing carcinogenesis using a potent carcinogen, N-ethyl-N-nitrosurea (ENU), which promotes random mutations in the mouse genome (Russell *et al.*, 1979; Probst & Justice, 2010), in association with testosterone and estradiol (unpublished data). In this model, most females developed malignant lesions that would be equivalent to grade 5 on the scale used for the transgenic adenocarcinoma of the mouse prostate (TRAMP) (Berman-Booty *et al.*, 2012), in which adenocarcinomas are classified into well-differentiated, when cells still retain their organs typical characteristics, and invasive, once they have the potential to migrate and invade other regions (Gordetsky & Epstein, 2016; Kanan *et al.*, 2019).

So, given the female gland's susceptibility to estrogens and the need to find therapeutic targets for adenocarcinomas of the female prostate, the present study proposes the use of tamoxifen (TAM), an antiestrogenic drug widely used in the treatment of hormonedependent breast cancer (Visvanathan *et al.*, 2019; Emons, Mustea, Tempfer, 2020). TAM acts as an antagonist of estrogen receptor (ER) in the mammary gland, whereas in other regions, such as endometrium and bone, it has an agonist action (Li *et al.*, 2017; Patel & Bihani, 2018; Emons, Mustea, Tempfer, 2020). Its active form, 4-hydroxytamoxifen (4HT), is converted by cytochrome P450 and has high affinity for the ER, consequently competing with estrogens for binding to the receptor. In the breast, TAM promotes antagonist responses when binds to ER α , blocking estrogen signaling and inhibiting cell proliferation (Hasegawa *et al.*, 2018; Pepe *et al.*, 2021). Finally, TAM administration is found to be an alternative to castration-resistant prostate cancer (CRPC), since these tumors, which are commonly ER-positive, no longer respond to the conventional antiandrogenic therapies (Semenas *et al.*, 2021).

III.3.3. Material and Methods

Animals, treatments, and sample preparation

Forty adult female (6-months-old) Mongolian gerbils (*Meriones unguiculatus*) were housed in polyethylene cages in 25°C room temperature, with unlimited access to filtered water and food. The experiments followed the ethical guidelines of São Paulo State University (UNESP) (CEUA-209/2019). The animals were weighted and then euthanized by subcutaneous injection of ketamine (100 mg/kg), and xylazine (11 mg/kg). Blood samples were collected for posterior serological analysis at -80°C. The female prostates were collected and immersed in 4% PFA (pH 7.4), washed in H₂O, dehydrated, clarified, and then embedded in paraffin. The glands were sectioned at 5 μ m and mounted on histological slides. Some of these slides were submitted to the Haematoxylin-Eosin (HE) for general histological analysis.

In the experimental groups, the carcinogenesis was induced in the female prostate following the same methodology from Maldarine and collaborators (unpublished data). In the group treated with TAM, the females were submitted to a high dose of testosterone cypionate (T) (20 mg/kg), followed after three days by exposure to a single dose of the carcinogen N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea (ENU; Chem Service, West Chester, PA-USA) (100 mg/kg) and then by alternating exposure to 17- β -estradiol (E2) (2 mg/kg) and testosterone cypionate (2 mg/kg) once a week over 24 weeks. Additionally, in the next two weeks, they were exposed to TAM (5 mg/kg) every other day. The control group was established with the same protocol but replacing TAM by its diluent. After dissection, the prostate glands were collected and fixed in 4% buffered paraformaldehyde (buffered in 0.1 M phosphate, pH 7.4) for 24 h, washed in water, dehydrated in ethanol, clarified in xylol, and then embedded in paraffin (Histosec; Merck, Darmstadt, Germany). The organs were then sectioned at 5 µm using a microtome (RM2155, Leica, Nussloch, Germany) and mounted on histological glass slides. Some of the slides were stained with Haematoxylin-Eosin (HE) histochemical technique for general morphological purpose.

Classification and quantification of prostate lesions

The entire prostates of the females were serially sectioned, and HE histological sections were randomly chosen (5 sections per animal) along the gland. The histopathological classification of lesions was accomplished according to the methodology described by Shappell and colleagues (2004); the lesions were categorized in 5 types: hyperplasia, atrophy, low-grade PIN (Prostatic Intraepithelial Neoplasia), high-grade PIN, and adenocarcinoma. The grading scheme described for the Transgenic Adenocarcinoma of the Mouse Prostate (TRAMP) mice by Berman-Booty and colleagues (2012) was used for the adenocarcinoma classification. Incidence of prostate lesions was quantified by identifying the different lesions in relation to the total sample number, while the multiplicity was calculated by the frequency of each lesion found in the histological section relative to the total number of examined animals in both groups.

Detection of steroid receptors and cell proliferation

The histological sections of gerbil female prostates were used in immunohistochemistry assays for the detection of AR, ER α , PCNA and PH.H3 according to the methodology performed by Sanches and colleagues (2017). The antibodies were used (in a dilution of 1:100) for the detection of androgen receptor (AR) (rabbit polyclonal IgG, s-816; Santa Cruz Biotechnology), estrogen receptor α (ER α) (rabbit polyclonal IgG, PA5-34577; Invitrogen, ThermoFisher Cientific), proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) (mouse monoclonal IgG2a, sc-56; Santa Cruz Biotechnology) and phospho-histone H3 (PH.H3) (polyclonal rabbit, 9701, Cell Signaling Technology). The secondary antibodies were rabbit anti-mouse IgG (Post Primary, Novolink; Leica Biosystems) and anti-rabbit Poly-HRP-IgG (Polymer, Novolink; Leica Biosystems). The incubation time for both was 45 min at 37°C. The revelation was made with 3'-diaminobenzidine (DAB), and the sections were counterstained with Harris hematoxylin. Negative controls were obtained by omitting the incubation with the primary antibody. Histological sections were analysed with the Olympus BX60 light microscope.

Detection of macrophages

After the tissues were deparaffinized and rehydrated, the exposure of the antigens was carried out by heat treatment for 20 min at 95°C with the slides immersed in citrate buffer. Blocking of non-specific bindings was performed for 30 min using the UltraCruz® Blocking Reagent (sc-516214, Santa Cruz Biotechnology) and the slides were washed three times for 5 min each in PBS with 0.3% Triton-X between each step. The female prostate sections from the control and the TAM-treated groups were subjected to immunofluorescence assays for CD68 (monoclonal rabbit, 97778S, Cell Signaling Technology) and for CD163 (monoclonal rabbit, 93498S, Cell Signaling Technology), in order to verify the presence of activated macrophages. These antibodies were incubated overnight at a dilution of $1\mu g/100\mu l$ of BSA (Bovine Serum Albumin) 1% in PBS. In the next morning, the slides were subjected to a secondary antibody incubation with FITC-labelled (Fluorescein Isothiocyanate) goat anti-mouse (F0257; Sigma-Aldrich), 1:100 dilution in 1% BSA for 2 h at room temperature, washed in PBS, and finally stained with DAPI (4',6-Diamidino-2-Phenylindole) (F36924; Life Technology). The histological slides were analyzed with a ZeissImager M2 fluorescence microscope coupled with AxioVision (Zeiss) software.

Detection of apoptosis

The TUNEL reaction was performed following the manufacturer's instructions $(ApopTag^{\ensuremath{\mathbb{R}}})$ Plus Peroxidase *In Situ* Apoptosis Detection Kit, S7101, EMD Millipore Corporation, California, USA) and using the same methodology from Campos *et al.* (2008). The tissue sections were deparaffinized, rehydrated and Tris base buffered saline (TBS, pH 7.6), and then they were digested by Proteinase K (1.5 µL in 300 µL Tris pH 8.0) for 15 minutes at room temperature. The revelation was made with 3'-diaminobenzidine (DAB), and the sections were counterstained with Harris hematoxylin. Histological sections were analysed with the Olympus BX60 light microscope.

Quantitative analysis

Thirty random prostate fields (stained with HE) at a magnification of 400X of each group were analyzed using ImageJ software (National Institute of Mental Health, Bethesda, Maryland). The stereological analysis was carried out using Weibel's method (1979) graticulated system of 120 points and 60 lines in order to compare the relative proportion (% of volume) of each prostatic component (epithelium, stroma, and blood vessels) between the treated and control groups. The relative values were determined by counting the points that coincided and dividing them by the total number of points.

Also, thirty to fifty random prostate fields were used to count the total number of cells of each group for CD68 (Cluster of Differentiation 68) and CD163 (Cluster of Differentiation 163) immunofluorescence assays, as well as for AR (Androgen Receptor), ER α (Estrogen Receptor α), PCNA (Proliferating Cell Nuclear Antigen) and PH.H3 (Phospho-Histone H3) immunohistochemical assays and for the TUNEL reaction, in order to separate the positive and negative stained cells, in accordance with the methodology described by Maldarine and colleagues (2020). A minimum of 1,000 cells were counted per group, and the percentage of positive cells was determined in relation to the total number of cells.

Serological analysis

The blood of female gerbils from the experimental groups was collected after decapitation. The serum was separated by centrifugation (3,000 rpm for 20 min) and stored at -80°C until analysis. Hormonal dosages of circulating serum estradiol and testosterone were given in duplicate by ELISA high sensitivity kits (17β-Estradiol EIA Kit, RE52041, Tecan, IBL-International; Testosterone EIA Kit, RE52151, Tecan, IBL-International) following the manufacturer's instructions. The readings were performed using the SpectraMax Plus 384 reader, at 405 gm (Molecular Devices, Sunnyvale, CA, USA).

Statistical analysis

T-test was used for two-sample comparison, and for multiple samples we used ANOVA coupled with Tukey post-hoc test. Significance was set at p<0.05 and results were expressed as mean \pm standard deviation. All statistical tests were performed using Statistica 7.0 (StatSoft).

III.3.4. Results

Histopathology of the Mongolian gerbil female gland

Histological sections stained with HE evidenced the female prostates architecture. Both groups presented several lesions, ranging from the benign ones, such as hyperplasia and atrophy, to the premalignant and malignant phenotype, such as low-grade PIN, high-grade PIN and adenocarcinoma. The atrophic alveoli present flattened epithelial cells, and basal cells are rarely visualized (Fig. 1A, D). In the hyperplasia foci, cell proliferation leads to stratification of the secretory epithelium, which loses the pseudostratified characteristic, although no changes are verified in the cellular nuclei (Fig. 1 A, E). Low-grade PIN phenotype is classified when epithelial cells extend into the lumen, forming invaginations (Fig. 1B, D). This type of lesion differs from the high-grade PIN phenotype in terms of severity, in which the latter present greater alterations relative to the nucleus, which becomes more irregular, as well as the formation of microacini within the epithelial layer itself (Fig. 1B, E). Adenocarcinoma was the most severe lesion that were observed in both groups. Most adenocarcinoma foci are classified as well-differentiated, when the epithelial cells invade the adjacent stroma, through the rupture of the basement membrane, however, these cells still retain their original organ typical characteristics (Fig. 1C, F). There were no significant differences in the epithelial compartment volume between the control group and the TAM-treated group (19.04 \pm 6.9 % and 17.6 \pm 4.7 %, respectively) (Fig. 1G). There were also no significant changes in the volume of the stromal compartment (17.9 \pm 6.6 % in the control group and 15.4 \pm 4.8 % in the treated group), nor in the volume of blood vessels between both groups (2.5 \pm 1.5 % in the control group and 2.8 \pm 1.7 % in the group treated with TAM) (Fig. 1H, I).

Quantification of lesions and prostate weight

At least one focus of alveoli atrophy, hyperplasia and low-grade PIN was found in all the examined prostates from the two experimental groups. High-grade PIN and adenocarcinoma foci were present in 67% of animals from both groups. Regarding the multiplicity of the lesions, no significant differences were verified between groups (Table 1). There were also no significant differences in the weight of the Mongolian female gerbils, nor in the prostate absolute and relative weight between the control group and the group treated with TAM (Table 2).

Steroidal receptors

The immunohistochemical assays for the AR evidenced several positive cells both in the epithelium and stroma of the prostate in the control group (Fig. 2A, B). In the treated group, both compartments of the female gland presented fewer positive cells compared to the control (Fig. 2C, D), which was corroborated by the quantitative analysis (41.1 \pm 9.8 and 58.9 \pm 8.6 % in the epithelium and 28.5 \pm 7.6 and 43.5 \pm 7.5 % in the stroma, in the respective groups) (Fig. 2I). As for the ER α , a similar pattern was verified (Fig. 2E-H). The group treated with TAM presented a significant decrease in the ER α staining both in the epithelial and stromal compartments in comparison to the control group (35.4 \pm 7.5 and 59.7 \pm 7.4 % in the epithelium and 31.4 \pm 11.5 and 57.4 \pm 12.1 % in the stroma, in the respective groups) (Fig. 2J).

Proliferation index

The immunostaining for the PCNA revealed several positive cells in the control group, in both the epithelial and stromal compartments (Fig. 3A, B). However, the number of PCNA-positive cells had a significant decrease in the epithelium and stroma in the prostates from the TAM-treated group in relation to the control (Fig. 3C, D), which was statistically significant (29.4 ± 6.7 and 49.9 ± 7.9 % in the epithelium and 31.9 ± 12 and 50.6 ± 11.4 % in the stroma, respectively) (Fig. 3I). Regarding the PH.H3 immunostaining, several cells are positive for this factor in the two compartments in the control group (Fig. 3E, F). Similar to the PCNA marking, there was also a decrease in the number of positive cells in both the epithelium

and in the interalveolar region in the group treated with TAM compared to the control group (Fig. 3G, H), which was statistically confirmed $(37.3 \pm 6 \text{ and } 43.2 \pm 8.2 \%$ in the epithelium, and 32.5 ± 8.5 and $43.3 \pm 8.8 \%$ in the stroma, in the respective groups) (Fig. 3J).

Apoptosis

The TUNEL reaction evidenced few positive cells in the epithelium and the interalveolar region of the female gland in the control group (Fig. 4A, B). On the other hand, in the group treated with TAM there was an increase in the apoptosis in both compartments (Fig. 4C, D), which was statistically significant (11 ± 5.3 and 6.1 ± 1.6 % in the epithelium and 14.4 ± 4.8 and 8.1 ± 3.1 % in the stroma, in the respective groups) (Fig. 4E).

Macrophages

The immunofluorescence assays for CD68 showed several positive cells between the prostate alveoli in the control group (Fig. 5A, B). In contrast, few positive cells for this factor were verified in the stroma of the TAM-treated group (Fig. 5C, D). Immunostaining for CD163 showed the positive cells in the interalveolar region in the control group (Fig. 5E, F). In the treated group, few cells were immunoreactive to this factor in the stromal compartment (Fig. 5G, H). Statistical data confirmed the decrease in the number of CD68-positive cells in the TAM-treated group compared to the control (9.8 ± 2.4 and 12.5 ± 3.4 %, respectively) (Fig. 5I), and the same was observed for the number of CD163-positive cells (9.7 ± 2.8 % in the treated group and 12.2 ± 3.8 % in the control) (Fig. 5J).

Hormonal serum levels

The serological data showed no alterations in 17 β -estradiol levels between both groups (216.8 ± 114.1 pg/mL in the control group and 131.6 ± 45.2 pg/mL in the group treated with TAM) (Fig. 6A). However, there was a significant decrease in the circulating testosterone levels in the treated group compared to the control (300.5 ± 135.2 and 523.5 ± 194 pg/mL, respectively) (Fig. 6B). The ratio between testosterone and 17 β -estradiol showed no significant

differences in the treated group in comparison to the control group (2.2 ± 0.4 and 2.2 ± 1.1 pg/mL, respectively) (Fig. 6C).

III.3.5. Discussion

Following the experimental model previously developed by our research group of chemically-induced cancer on Mongolian gerbil female prostates (unpublished data), in this study the animals were treated with N-ethyl-N-nitrosurea (ENU), testosterone and estradiol, and, considering the impact estrogens have on the female gland, they were later exposed to TAM, an antiestrogenic compound widely used in breast cancer treatment (Visvanathan *et al.*, 2019; Chaput & Sumar, 2022). Although we did not observe a reduction of cancerous lesions, our findings revealed that TAM has pro-apoptotic and anti-proliferative effects, as well as anti-inflammatory, in the induced-carcinogenesis scenario, demonstrating to be a potential therapeutic target for pathologies that can occur in the female prostate.

TAM is a non-steroidal drug that competes with estrogen for ER, inhibiting or regulating estrogenic signaling (Patel & Bihani, 2018; Ibrahim *et al.*, 2019; Dehghan *et al.*, 2021). Considered a selective estrogen receptor modulator (SERM), the complexity of its mechanism of action is related to the type of interaction with the ER and, depending on the tissue, it can generate antagonistic responses, as in the mammary glands, or agonistic responses, as in the endometrium and bone (Li *et al.*, 2017; Emons, Mustea, Tempfer, 2020; Patel & Bihani, 2018), besides having other pharmacological activities non-ER related (Nasu *et al.*, 2008; Pepe *et al.*, 2021; Sfogliarini *et al.*, 2022). The effectiveness of treatment with TAM is well established mainly in women at high risk of developing breast cancer (Nazarali & Narod, 2014; Chaput & Sumar, 2022), since it prevents the proliferative action of estrogens and blocks the growth of tumor cells in breast tissue (Li *et al.*, 2017). As for the gerbil prostate, it was observed that TAM has an agonist action (Santos *et al.*, 2008), as well as it diminishes the survival of human prostate cancer cells and in mouse models (Shim *et al.*, 2009, Semenas *et al.*, 2021).

Several studies have already demonstrated the correlation between the overexpression of ER α , a transcription factor implicated in the regulation of growth promoting genes, and metastatic tumors and CRPC (Ricke *et al.*, 2008; Semenas *et al.*, 2021). When activated, this receptor regulates the Notch1 signaling pathway, related to epithelial-

mesenchymal transitions, promoting the formation and invasion of tumor cells (Shen *et al.*, 2019). Our data showed that E2 serum levels were not altered, similarly to what was verified in another study that used treatment with TAM in gerbil females (Santos *et al.*, 2008); however, we observed a reduction in the expression of ER α in the prostatic tissue. It can be hypothesized that TAM, acting as an agonist in the female prostate, can initially potentiate the estrogenic effect, saturating the receptors, which would lead to a subsequent drop.

Additionally, there was a decrease in testosterone serum levels as well as in AR expression, a nuclear factor considered a biological marker in several types of cancers, such as melanoma, glioblastoma, and breast and prostate cancers (Wang *et al.*, 2017; Zalcman *et al.*, 2018; You *et al.*, 2022; Westaby *et al.*, 2022). Previous works have shown that circulating testosterone diminished in patients with breast cancer that were treated with TAM (Lonning *et al.*, 1995; Hadji *et al.*, 2012; Baumgart *et al.*, 2014), which corroborates our findings. Regarding the AR, studies have shown that its overexpression altered TAM mechanism of action, which lead to resistance to treatment with this compound in breast cancer cells (Amicis *et al.*, 2010; Ciupek *et al.*, 2015). Therefore, AR can act as a modulator of TAM, so that the higher its expression is, the lower the effect of TAM treatment will be. In our research, AR expression is decreased in the prostate, hence it can be deduced that TAM may have a greater action on the prostate, competing against E2.

Our results also revealed a reduction in cell proliferation, in addition to an increase in cell apoptosis after TAM use. The observed drop in ER α expression can be positively correlated with the decrease in proliferative activity, since it is known that this receptor activates cell proliferating and growth pathways (Liu, Ma, Yao, 2020; Dehghan *et al.*, 2021). In parallel, TAM may also act on ER-independent signaling pathways, as observed in studies with skin cancer cells (Hasegawa *et al.*, 2018). Such data related the antiproliferative effects of the drug to a rise in intracellular calcium concentration and activation of protein kinase C (PKC). Moreover, Dehghan and collaborators (2021) showed that the treatment with TAM inhibited growth of thyroid cancer cells, blocked proliferation, and induced apoptosis, which was also verified in isolated breast cancer cell lineages. One of the suggested mechanisms involves the mitochondrial pathway and caspase-3 activation. TAM negatively regulates Bcl-2 expression, an anti-apoptotic protein, and stimulates the expression of Bax, a pro-apoptotic protein, and caspase-3 (Li *et al.*, 2017; Rouhimoghadam *et al.*, 2018; Dehghan *et al.*, 2021). Still, other works showed that TAM decreases the expression of apoptosis suppressor genes, such as
NEAT1, which is active in several tumors, including of ovary, lung and liver (Ding *et al.*, 2017; Yu *et al.*, 2019; Kou *et al.*, 2020). Xenograft tumors in mice corroborate the observations that treatment with TAM induces a high level of apoptosis and cell arrest, as well as inhibited metastasis in CRPC that are ER-positive, emerging as an alternative for cancers that no longer respond to the usual anti-androgenic therapies (Semenas *et al.*, 2021).

The immunofluorescence assays evidenced a reduction of activated macrophages in our experiment. Although there are several classifications regarding their immunophenotypes currently, this cell type is conventionally divided into two: M1 e M2 (Sfogliarini et al., 2022). M1 macrophages, the classic and general phenotype, have pro-inflammatory properties and are related to the normal pathway of reaction against pathogens and infections, being usually evidenced by expression of CD68 (Shapouri-Moghaddam et al., 2018; Zhang et al., 2022). On the other hand, M2 macrophages have anti-inflammatory properties and are involved in tissue healing, revascularization, and suppression of inflammation, as well as they are detected by expression of CD163 (Mantovani & Locati, 2013; Hu et al., 2017; Sfogliarini et al., 2022). Both types can be present in processes associated with tumor formation and progression (Liu et al., 2021), and, as verified in our previous carcinogenesis induction model, the expression of the two macrophage markers increased significantly (unpublished data). Conversely, in the present study it was found that both CD68 and CD163 expression decreased in prostate stroma, so that we can suggest that TAM has anti-inflammatory effects in chemically induced carcinogenesis. In line with this idea, many studies demonstrated TAM anti-inflammatory activity in malignant tumors, as in pancreatic cancer (Cortes et al., 2018; Pein & Oskarsson, 2019) and in aggressive prostate cancer (Semenas et al., 2021; Tong, 2022). In mice, Han and other researchers (2010) showed that this drug prevented macrophages from producing nitric oxide (NO), which is a molecule related to inflammation and carcinogenesis process, and whose inhibition favors the treatment of cancer. Other studies have shown that TAM, besides directly affecting macrophages through G protein-coupled estrogen receptor (GPER), affecting the migration of these cells, can also lead to changes in extracellular matrix (ECM) composition by reducing its stiffness, which limits macrophage infiltration and cell invasion (Hattar et al., 2009; Pein & Oskarsson, 2019). Hence, the immunomodulator effects of this compound in tissues may or may not be related to ER signaling pathway (Sfogliarini et al., 2022).

Still, it is pertinent to point out that, despite being considered a safe medication with few adverse effects, there is evidence that, in certain cases, prolonged treatment with TAM may

be harmful. The side effects reported in the literature involve development of gynecological diseases, such as endometrial cancer, which occur especially in postmenopausal women with a history of uterine pathology (Nasu *et al.*, 2008; Emons, Mustea, Tempfer, 2020). These effects demonstrate TAM complex mechanism of action, which is organ-specific and can trigger different responses through different pathways, as well as may affect the physiology of various hormone-dependent organs, such as the prostate (Santos *et al.*, 2008).

Finally, this investigation brings for the first time a potential therapeutic target to ameliorate the tumor microenvironment generated in cancer-induced female prostates. Our findings are potentially relevant in terms of public health as approximately half of women have a functional prostate similar to that of men (Dietrich *et al.*, 2011; Biancardi *et al.*, 2017) and there is a growing number of studies associating the female prostate, also known as Skene's gland, with the development of various pathologies, including adenocarcinoma (Heller, 2015; Thum *et al.*, 2017; Tregnago & Epstein, 2018; Kyriazis *et al.*, 2020; Bondili *et al.*, 2021; Gao *et al.* 2022). These female prostate diseases are often confused with those derived from urogenital tract and there is evidence that some diagnosed urethral carcinoma in women have a prostate cancer cases may be underestimated, and further studies are important to better understand the physiology and the pathological conditions that affect female prostate.

Declaration of interest: none.

Funding

This work was supported by FAPESP (São Paulo Research Foundation); Contract number: 2018/23383-6 (to SRT), 2019/14201-4 (to JSM) and 2021/02303-7 (to HFC) and CNPq (National Council for Scientific and Technological Development); Contract number: 302938/2020-6 (to SRT), 465699/2014-6 (to HCF) and 104276/2023-1 (to BDAS).

Acknowledgements

The authors are grateful to FAPESP and CNPq for the fundings. Also, to Luiz Roberto Falleiros Jr. for technical support, as well as all coworkers at the Laboratory of Microscopy and Microanalysis (LMM).

III.3.6. References

- Aguiar ACS, Rodrigues MMP, Fonseca-Alves CE, Santos FCA, Vilamaoior PSL, Taboga SR, Laufer-Amorin R 2013 Female paraurethral prostate gland in bitches. *Brazilian Journal of Veterinary Pathology* 6 106-110. ISSN: 1983-0246
- Amicis F, Thirugnansampanthan J, Cui Y, Selever J, Beyer A, Parra I, Weigel NL, Herynk MH, Tsimelzon A, Lewis MT, Chamness GC, Hilsenbeck SG, Andò S, Fuqua SA 2010 Androgen receptor overexpression induces tamoxifen resistance in human breast cancer cells. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* 121 1-11. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10549-009-0436-8</u>)
- Baumgart J, Nilsson K, Stavreus Evers A, Kunovac Kallak T, Kushnir MM, Bergquist J, Sundström Poromaa I 2014 Androgen levels during adjuvant endocrine therapy in postmenopausal breast cancer patients. *Climacteric* 17 48-54. (https://doi.org/10.3109/13697137.2013.800039)
- Berman-Booty LD, Sargeant AM, Rosol TJ, Rengel RC, Clinton SK, Chen CS, Kulp SK 2012 A review of the existing gradin schemes and a proposal for a modified grading scheme for prostatic lesions in TRAMP mice. *Toxicologic Pathology* 40 5-17. (https://doi.org/10.1177/0192623311425062)
- Biancardi MF, Perez AP, Caires CR, Góes RM, Vilamaior PS, Santos FC, Taboga SR 2015 Prenatal exposure to testosterone masculinises the female gerbil and promotes the development of lesions in the prostate (Skene's gland). *Reproduction, Fertility and Development* 27 1000-11. (https://doi.org/10.1071/RD13387)
- Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Carvalho HF, Sanches BDA, Taboga SR 2017 Female prostate: historical, developmental, and morphological perspectives. *Cell Biology International* 41 1174-1183. (https://doi.org/10.1002/cbin.10759)

- Biancardi MF, Santos FC, Madi-Ravazzi L, Góes RM, Vilamaior PS, Felisbino SL, Taboga SR 2010 Testosterone promotes an anabolic increase in the rat female prostate (Skene's paraurethral gland) which acquires a male ventral prostate phenotype. *The Anatomical Record* 293 2163-75. (https://doi.org/10.1002/ar.21250)
- Bondili SK, Abraham G, Noronha V, Joshi A, Patil VM, Menon N, OA, Chougule A, Menon S, Chandrani P, Mahajan A, Prabhash K 2021 Rare case of Skene gland adenocarcinoma with RET-rearrangement. *Cancer Research* 4 130-135. (https://doi.org/10.4103/crst.crst_39_21)
- Bonkhoff H 2018 Estrogen receptor signaling in prostate cancer: Implications for carcinogenesis and tumor progression. *Prostate* 78 2-10. (https://doi.org/10.1002/pros.23446)
- Campos SG, Zanetoni C, Scarano WR, Vilamaior PS, Taboga SR 2008 Age-related histopathological lesions in the Mongolian gerbil ventral prostate as a good model for studies of spontaneous hormone-related disorders. *International Journal of Experimental Pathology* 89 13-24. (https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2613.2007.00550.x)
- Chaput G, Sumar N 2022 Endocrine therapies for breast and prostate cancers: Essentials for primary care. *Canadian Family Physician* 68 271-276. (https://doi.org/10.46747/cfp.6804271)
- Ciupek A, Rechoum Y, Gu G, Gelsomino L, Beyer AR, Brusco L, Covington KR, Tsimelzon A, Fuqua AS 2015 Androgen receptor promotes tamoxifen agonist activity by activation of EGFR in ERα-positive breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* 154 225-37. (https://doi.org/10.1007/s10549-015-3609-7)
- Cortes E, Sarper M, Robinson B, Lachowski D, Chronopoulos A, Thorpe S, Lee D, del Rio Hernandez A 2018 GPER is a mechanoregulator of pancreatic stellate cells and the tumor microenvironment. *EMBO reports* 20 e46556. (https://doi.org/10.15252/embr.201846556)
- Costa TCM, Cury PM, Custódio AMG 2016 Features of the female prostate according to age: an autopsy study. *Jornal Brasileiro de Patologia e Medicina Laboratorial* 52 246–52. (https://doi.org/10.5935/1676-2444.20160041)
- Custodio AM, Santos FC, Campos SG, Vilamaior PS, Góes RM, Taboga SR 2008 Aging effects on the mongolian gerbil female prostate (Skene's paraurethral glands): structural, ultrastructural, quantitative, and hormonal evaluations. *The Anatomical Record* 291 463-74. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ar.20637</u>)

- Custodio AM, Santos FC, Campos SG, Vilamaior PS, Oliveira SM, Góes RM, Taboga SR 2010
 Disorders related with ageing in the gerbil female prostate (Skene's paraurethral glands).
 International Journal of Experimental Pathology 91 132-43.
 (https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2613.2009.00685.x)
- Dehghan MH, Hedayati M, Shivaee S, Shakib H, Rajabi S 2021 Tamoxifen triggers apoptosis of papillary thyroid cancer cells by two different mechanisms. *Gene Reports* 24 2452-0144. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.genrep.2021.101266)
- Dietrich W, Susani M, Stifter L, Haitel A 2011 The human female prostateimmunohistochemical study with prostate-specific antigen, prostate-specific alkaline phosphatase, and androgen receptor and 3-D remodeling. *The Journal of Sexual Medicine* 8 2816-21. (https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1743-6109.2011.02408.x)
- Ding N, Wu H, Tao T, Peng E 2017 NEAT1 regulates cell proliferation and apoptosis of ovarian cancer by miR-34a-5p/BCL2. *Onco Targets and Therapy* 10 4905-4915. (https://doi.org/10.2147/OTT.S142446)
- Dobbs RW, Malhotra NR, Greenwald DT, Wang AY, Prins GS, Abern MR 2019 Estrogens and prostate cancer. *Prostate Cancer Prostatic Diseases* 22 185-194. (https://doi.org/10.1038/s41391-018-0081-6)
- Emons G, Mustea A, Tempfer C 2020 Tamoxifen and Endometrial Cancer: A Janus-Headed Drug. Cancers (Basel) 122535. (<u>https://doi.org/10.3390/cancers12092535</u>)
- Gao Q, Liu X, Ye L, Lv T, Teng Y, Lan J, Li T, Tian M, Chen J, He S, Xie S, Zou Y 2022 Adenosquamous Carcinoma of Skene's Gland: A Case Report and Literature Review. *Frontiers in Oncology* 9 893-980. (<u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fonc.2022.893980</u>)
- Gordetsky J & Epstein J 2016 Grading of prostatic adenocarcinoma: current state and prognostic implications. *Diagnostic Pathology* 11 25. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13000-016-0478-27</u>)
- Hadji P, Kauka A, Bauer T, Tams J, Hasenburg A, Kieback DG 2012 Effects of exemestane and tamoxifen on hormone levels within the Tamoxifen Exemestane Adjuvant Multicentre (TEAM) trial: results of a German substudy. *Climacteric* 15 460-6. (https://doi.org/10.3109/13697137.2011.647839)
- Han E, Ha E, Kim SH, Chung JH, Baik HH, Ban JY 2010 Tamoxifen Suppresses Inducible Nitric Oxide Synthase Expression in Mouse Macrophages. *Journal of Cancer Prevention* 15 138-142.

- Hasegawa G, Akatsuka K, Nakashima Y, Yokoe Y, Higo N, Shimonaka M 2018 Tamoxifen inhibits the proliferation of non-melanoma skin cancer cells by increasing intracellular calcium concentration. *International Journal of Oncology* 53 2157-2166. (https://doi.org/10.3892/ijo.2018.4548)
- Hattar R, Maller O, McDaniel S, Hansen KC, Hedman KJ, Lyons TR, Lucia S 2009 Tamoxifen induces pleiotrophic changes in mammary stroma resulting in extracellular matrix that suppresses transformed phenotypes. *Breast Cancer Research* 11 R5. (https://doi.org/10.1186/bcr2220)
- Heller DS 2015 Lesions of Skene glands and periurethral region: a review. *Journal of Lower Genital Tract Disease* 19 170-4. (https://doi.org/10.1097/LGT.000000000000059)
- Hu JM, Liu K, Liu JH, Jiang XL, Wang XL, Chen YZ, Li SG, Zou H, Pang LJ, Liu CX, Cui XB, Yang L, Zhao J, Shen XH, Jiang JF, Liang WH, Yuan XL, Li F 2017 CD163 as a marker of M2 macrophage, contribute to predict aggressiveness and prognosis of Kazakh esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. *Oncotarget* 8 21526-21538. PMID:28423526
- Ibrahim AB, Zaki HF, Wadie W, Omran MM, Shouman SA 2019 Simvastatin Evokes An Unpredicted Antagonism For Tamoxifen In MCF-7 Breast Cancer Cells. *Cancer Management and Research* 11 10011-10028. doi: 10.2147/CMAR.S218668
- Kanan AD, Corey E, Vêncio RZN, Ishwar A, Liu AY 2019 Lineage relationship between prostate adenocarcinoma and small cell carcinoma. *BMC Cancer* 19 518. (https://doi.org/10.1186/s12885-019-5680-7)
- Kaufman ME, Miller DT, Ullah A, White J, Singh G, Kolhe R, Williams H, Mittal P, Parikh J, Terris MK 2021 Skene's Gland Adenocarcinoma: Borrowing From Prostate Cancer Experience for the Evaluation and Management of a Rare Malignancy. *Urology* 2021 151 182-187. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2020.05.032</u>)
- Kou JT, Ma J, Zhu JQ, Xu WL, Liu Z, Zhang XX, Xu JM, Li H, Li XL, He Q 2020 LncRNA NEAT1 regulates proliferation, apoptosis and invasion of liver cancer. *European Review* for Medical and Pharmacological Sciences 24 4152-4160. (https://doi.org/10.26355/eurrev_202004_20995)
- Kunc M, Biernat W 2021 Skene's gland adenocarcinoma coexisting with infiltrating urothelial carcinoma of the urinary bladder. *Polish Journal of Pathology* 72 170-173. (<u>https://doi.org/10.5114/pjp.2021.109520</u>)

- Kyriazis G, Varughese A, Rodrigues G, Simms M 2020 A Rare Case of Skene's Gland Adenocarcinoma. *Clincal Genitourinary Cancer* 18 e300-e302. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clgc.2019.11.022)
- Lafront C, Germain L, Weidmann C, Audet-Walsh É 2020 A Systematic Study of the Impact of Estrogens and Selective Estrogen Receptor Modulators on Prostate Cancer Cell Proliferation. *Scientific Reports* 10 4024. (https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-60844-3)
- Li W, Shi X, Xu Y, Wan J, Wei S, Zhu R 2017 Tamoxifen promotes apoptosis and inhibits invasion in estrogen-positive breast cancer MCF-7 cells. *Molecular Medicine Reports* 16 478-484. (https://doi.org/10.3892/mmr.2017.6603)
- Liu J, Geng X, Hou J, Wu G 2021 New insights into M1/M2 macrophages: key modulators in cancer progression. *Cancer Cell International* 21 389. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12935-021-02089-2</u>)
- Liu Y, Ma H, Yao J 2020 ERα, A Key Target for Cancer Therapy: A Review. *OncoTargets and Therapy*. 11 2183-2191. (https://doi.org/10.2147/OTT.S236532)
- Lonning PE, Johannessen DC, Lien EA, Ekse D, Fotsis T, Adlercreutz H 1995 Influence of tamoxifen on sex hormones, gonadotrophins and sex hormone binding globulin in postmenopausal breast cancer patients. Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology 52 491-6. (https://doi.org/10.1016/0960-0760(94)00189-s)
- Maldarine JS, Sanches BDA, Santos VA, Cabral AS, Lima MLD, Bedolo CM, Calmon MF, Rahal P, Góes RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR 2020 Postnatal exposure to finasteride causes different effects on the prostate of male and female gerbils. *Cell Biology International* 44 1341-1352. (https://doi.org/10.1002/cbin.11328)
- Mantovani A, Locati M 2013 Tumor-associated macrophages as a paradigm of macrophage plasticity, diversity, and polarization: lessons and open questions. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis and Vascular Biology* 33 1478-83. (https://doi.org/10.1161/ATVBAHA.113.300168)
- Nasu K, Takai N, Nishida M, Narahara H 2008 Tumorigenic effects of tamoxifen on the female genital tract. *Clinical Medicine Pathology* 1 17-34. (<u>https://doi.org/10.4137/cpath.s487</u>)
- Nazarali SA, Narod SA 2014 Tamoxifen for women at high risk of breast cancer. *Breast Cancer* (*Dove Med Press*) 6 29-36. (<u>https://doi.org/10.2147/BCTT.S43763</u>)

- Patel HK, Bihani T 2018 Selective estrogen receptor modulators (SERMs) and selective estrogen receptor degraders (SERDs) in cancer treatment. *Pharmacology and Therapeutics* 186 1-24. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pharmthera.2017.12.012)
- Pein M, Oskarsson T 2019 Tamoxifen calms down the distressed PDAC stroma. *EMBO Reports* 20 e47334. (https://doi.org/10.15252/embr.201847334)
- Pepe G, Sfogliarini C, Rizzello L, Battaglia G, Pinna C, Rovati G, Ciana P, Brunialti E, Mornata F, Maggi A, Locati M, Vegeto E 2021 ERα-independent NRF2-mediated immunoregulatory activity of tamoxifen. *Biomedicine and Pharmacotherapy* 144 112274. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopha.2021.112274)
- Probst FJ, Justice MJ 2010 Mouse mutagenesis with the chemical supermutagen ENU. *Methods in Enzymology* 477 297-312. (https://doi.org/10.1016/S0076-6879(10)77015-4)
- Reis LO, Billis A, Ferreira FT, Ikari LY, Stellini RF, Ferreira U 2011 Female Urethral Carcinoma: Evidences to Origin From Skene's Glands. Urologic Oncology 29 218–23. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.urolonc.2009.03.019)
- Ricke WA, McPherson SJ, Bianco JJ, Cunha GR, Wang Y, Risbridger GP 2008 Prostatic hormonal carcinogenesis is mediated by in situ estrogen production and estrogen receptor alpha signaling. *FASEB Journal* 22 1512-20. (https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.07-9526com)
- Rouhimoghadam M, Safarian S, Carroll JS, Sheibani N, Bidkhori G 2018 Tamoxifen-Induced Apoptosis of MCF-7 Cells via GPR30/PI3K/MAPKs Interactions: Verification by ODE Modeling and RNA Sequencing. *Frontiers in Physiolgy* 11 907. (https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2018.00907)
- Russell WL, Kelly EM, Hunsicker PR, Bangham JW, Maddux SC, Phipps EL 1979 Specificlocus test shows ethylnitrosourea to be the most potent mutagen in the mouse. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of The United States of America 76 5818-9. (https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.76.11.5818)
- Santos FCA, Rodríguez DAO, Sousa GC, Rodrigues GA, Sanches BDA, Carvalho HF, Taboga SR, Biancardi MF 2022 Female Prostate Development: Morphological Analysis of the Budding Dynamic. *Microscopy and Microanalysis* 28 272-280. Available in:
- Santos FCA, Taboga SR 2006 Female prostate: a review about the biological repercussions of this gland in humans and rodents. *Animal Reproduction* 3 3-18

- Santos FC, Custodio A, Campos S, Vilamaior P, Góes R, Taboga S 2008. Antiestrogen Therapies Affect Tissue Homeostasis of the Gerbil (*Meriones unguiculatus*) Female Prostate and Ovaries. *Biology of Reproduction* 79 674-85. (https://doi.org/10.1095/biolreprod.108.068759)
- Sanches BDA, Carvalho HF, Maldarine JS, Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR 2019 Differences between male and female prostates in terms of physiology, sensitivity to chemicals and pathogenesis-A review in a rodent model. *Cell Biology International* 44 27-35 (https://doi.org/10.1002/cbin.11214)
- Sanches BDA, Maldarine JS, Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Pinto-Fochi ME, Antoniassi JQ, Góes RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR 2017a Intrauterine exposure to oestradiol promotes sex-specific differential effects on the prostatic development of neonate gerbils. *Cell Biology International* 41 1184-1193. (https://doi.org/10.1002/cbin.10829)
- Semenas J, Wang T, Sajid Syed Khaja A, Firoj Mahmud A, Simoulis A, Grundström T, Fällman M, Persson JL 2021 Targeted inhibition of ERα signaling and PIP5K1α/Akt pathways in castration-resistant prostate cancer. *Molecular Oncology* 15 968-986. (https://doi.org/10.1002/1878-0261.12873)
- Sfogliarini C, Pepe G, Dolce A, Della Torre S, Cesta MC, Allegretti M, Locati M, Vegeto E 2022 Tamoxifen Twists Again: On and Off-Targets in Macrophages and Infections. *Frontiers in Pharmacology* 30 879020. (https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2022.879020)
- Shapouri-Moghaddam A, Mohammadian S, Vazini H, Taghadosi M, Esmaeili SA, Mardani F, Seifi B, Mohammadi A, Afshari JT, Sahebkar A 2018 Macrophage plasticity, polarization, and function in health and disease. *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 233 6425-6440. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jcp.26429</u>)
- Shappell SB, Thomas GV, Roberts RL, Herbert R, Ittmann MM, Rubin MA, Humphrey PA, Sundberg JP, Rozengurt N, Barrios R, Ward JM, Cardiff RD 2004 Prostate pathology of genetically engineered mice: definitions and classification. The consensus report from the Bar Harbor meeting of the Mouse Models of Human Cancer Consortium Prostate Pathology Committee. *Cancer Research* 64 2270-305. (https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.can-03-0946)
- Shen Y, Cao J, Liang Z, Lin Q, Wang J, Yang X, Zhang R, Zong J, Du X, Peng Y, Zhang J, Shi J 2019 Estrogen receptor α-NOTCH1 axis enhances basal stem-like cells and epithelial-

mesenchymal transition phenotypes in prostate cancer. *Cell Communication and Signaling* 17 50. (https://doi.org/10.1186/s12964-019-0367-x)

- Shim J, Choi C, Lee E, Kim M, Chun Y 2009 Tamoxifen Suppresses Clusterin Level through Akt Inactivation and Proteasome Degradation in Human Prostate Cancer Cells. *Biomolecules & Therapeutics* 17 25-31. (https://doi.org/10.4062/biomolther.2009.17.1.25)
- Thum S, Haben B, Christ G, Sen Gupta R 2017 Weibliches Prostatakarzinom? [Female prostate cancer?]. *Pathologe* 38 448-450. (https://doi.org/10.1007/s00292-017-0322-9)
- Tomalty D, Giovannetti O, Gaudet D, Clohosey D, Harvey MA, Johnston S, Komisaruk B, Hannan J, Goldstein S, Goldstein I, Adams MA 2023 The prostate in women: an updated histological and immunohistochemical profile of the female periurethral glands and their relationship to an implanted midurethral sling. *Journal of Sexual Medicine* 20 612-625. (https://doi.org/10.1093/jsxmed/qdac046)
- Tomalty D, Giovannetti O, Hannan J, Komisaruk B, Goldstein S, Goldstein I, Adams M 2022 Should We Call It a Prostate? A Review of the Female Periurethral Glandular Tissue Morphology, Histochemistry, Nomenclature, and Role in Iatrogenic Sexual Dysfunction. *Sexual Medicine Reviews* 2022 10 183-194. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sxmr.2021.12.002)
- Tong D 2022 Selective estrogen receptor modulators contribute to prostate cancer treatment by regulating the tumor immune microenvironment. *Journal for Immunotherapy of Cancer* 10 e002944. (https://doi.org/10.1136/jitc-2021-002944)
- Tregnago AC, Epstein JI 2018 Skene's Glands Adenocarcinoma: A Series of 4 Cases. The American Journal of Surgical Pathology 42 1513-1521. (https://doi/10.1097/PAS.00000000001108)
- Visvanathan K, Fabian CJ, Bantug E, Brewster AM, Davidson NE, DeCensi A, Floyd JD, Garber JE, Hofstatter EW, Khan SA, Katapodi MC, Pruthi S, Raab R, Runowicz CD, Somerfield MR 2019 Use of Endocrine Therapy for Breast Cancer Risk Reduction: ASCO Clinical Practice Guideline Update. *Journal of Clinical Oncology* 37 3152-3165. (https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.19.01472)
- Wang Y, Ou Z, Sun Y, Yeh S, Wang X, Long J, Chang C 2017 Androgen receptor promotes melanoma metastasis via altering the miRNA-539-3p/USP13/MITF/AXL signals. *Oncogene* 36 1644-1654. (https://doi.org/10.1038/onc.2016.330)
- Weibel ER 1979 Stereological methods. Practical Methods for Biological Morphometry 44-45.

- Westaby D, Fenor de La Maza MLD, Paschalis A, Jimenez-Vacas JM, Welti J, de Bono J, Sharp A 2022 A New Old Target: Androgen Receptor Signaling and Advanced Prostate Cancer. Annual Review of Pharmacology and Toxicology 62 131-153. (https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-pharmtox-052220-015912)
- You CP, Tsoi H, Man EPS, Leung MH, Khoo US 2022 Modulating the Activity of Androgen Receptor for Treating Breast Cancer. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* 23 15342. (https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms232315342)
- Yu PF, Wang Y, Lv W, Kou D, Hu HL, Guo SS, Zhao YJ 2019 LncRNA NEAT1/miR-1224/KLF3 contributes to cell proliferation, apoptosis and invasion in lung cancer. *European Review for Medical and Pharmacological Sciences* 23 8403-8410. (https://doi.org/10.26355/eurrev_201910_19151)
- Zalcman N, Canello T, Ovadia H, Charbit H, Zelikovitch B, Mordechai A, Fellig Y, Rabani S, Shahar T, Lossos A, Lavon I 2018 Androgen receptor: a potential therapeutic target for glioblastoma. *Oncotarget* 9 19980-19993. (<u>https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.25007</u>)
- Zaviacic M, Jakubovská V, Belosovic M, Breza J 2000 Ultrastructure of the normal adult human female prostate gland (Skene's gland). *Anatomy and Embryology* 201 51-61. (https://doi.org/10.1007/p100022920)
- Zhang J, Li S, Liu F, Yang K 2022 Role of CD68 in tumor immunity and prognosis prediction in pan-cancer. *Scientific Reports* 12 7844. (https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-11503-2)

III.3.7. Figures, tables and legends



Fig. 1. Histological sections stained with HE and volume of prostate compartments of female Mongolian gerbils from control and TAM-treated groups. (A, B) Atrophic alveoli with flat cells and hyperplasia foci are observed in the control group, together with low-grade PIN and high-grade PIN foci containing intraepithelial arcs. (C) Well-differentiated adenocarcinoma foci are often seen in this group. (D-F) All of those lesions are also verified in the group treated with TAM. (G-I) Volume quantification of the epithelial, stromal and blood vessels compartments showed no significant differences between both groups. PA (Prostate alveoli), St (Stroma), Ad (Adenocarcinoma foci), Arrow (Smooth muscle), Arrowhead (Blood vessels), A (Atrophic alveoli), * (Hyperplasia foci), ** (Low-grade PIN foci), *** (High-grade PIN foci). Different letters (a, b) indicate significant statistical differences between groups.

	Histopathological lesions					
	Hyperplasia	Atrophy	Low-grade PIN	High-grade PIN	Adenocarcinoma	
Incidence (%)						
CG	100	100	100	67	67	
TAM	100	100	100	67	67	
Multiplicity (Mean ± S.D.)						
CG	$7.3\pm2.5^{\rm a}$	7.4 ± 2.1^a	0.8 ± 0.2^{a}	0.7 ± 0.6^{a}	0.3 ± 0.3^a	
TAM	6.6 ± 2.5^{a}	$11\pm5.5^{\rm a}$	1.1 ± 0.7^{a}	$0.7\pm0.7^{\rm a}$	0.4 ± 0.3^{a}	

 $Table \ 1- \ Incidence \ and \ multiplicity \ of \ lesions \ of \ Mongolian \ gerbil \ female \ prostate$

Values represent mean \pm standard deviation (S.D.) and different superscript letters (a, b) represent significant statistical differences between groups at p≤0.05. Statistical analysis based on the T test.

Table 2 –	- Body wei	ght, absolute	and relative	prostate weig	ht of the fe	emale Mongolian	gerbil
		0 /		0	1	0	\mathcal{O}

	Groups		
	CG	TAM	
Female gerbils			
Body weight (g)	70.6 ± 2.8^{a}	70.7 ± 3.9^{a}	
Prostate weight (g)	$0,124 \pm 0,05^{a}$	$0,110 \pm 0,02^{a}$	
Relative prostate weight (%)	$0,0018 \pm 0,0007^{a}$	$0,0016 \pm 0,0003^{a}$	

Values represent mean \pm standard deviation (S.D.) and different superscript letters (a, b) represent significant statistical differences between groups at p≤0.05. Statistical analysis based on the T test.



Fig. 2. Immunohistochemical assays for AR and ER α performed on histological sections of the prostate of female Mongolian gerbils from control and TAM-treated groups. (A, B) AR-positive cells are often seen in the epithelial and stromal compartments of the gland in the control group. (C, D) The presence of AR-positive cells decreases in both the epithelium and the stroma in the treated group. (E, F) In the control group, ER α -positive cells can be observed in the epithelium as well as in the interalveolar stroma. (G, H) The staining for this factor is decreased in the prostate epithelium and stroma in the group treated with TAM. (I) The quantification data showed a significant decrease in the percentage of AR-positive cells in both epithelial and stromal prostate compartments in the group treated with TAM compared to the control group. (J) There was also a significant decrease in the number of ER α -positive cells both in the epithelium and stroma in the treated group. PA (Prostate alveoli), St (Stroma), Arrow (Positive-stromal cells for each factor), Arrowhead (Positive-epithelial cells for each factor), A (Atrophic alveoli), * (Hyperplasia foci), ** (Low-grade PIN foci). Different letters (a, b, c) indicate significant statistical differences between groups.



Fig. 3. Immunohistochemical assays for PCNA and PH.H3 performed on histological sections of the prostate of female Mongolian gerbils from control and TAM-treated groups. (A, B) PCNA-positive cells can be verified in both prostate compartments in the control group. (C, D) In the group treated with TAM, there is a decrease in the presence of this factor both in the epithelium and stroma of the gland. (E, F) In the control group, PH.H3-positive cells can be seen in the prostate epithelium and interalveolar region. (G, H) As for the TAM-treated group, a decrease in PH.H3-positive cells can be observed in both prostate compartments. (I) The quantification data showed a significant decrease in the percentage of PCNA-positive cells in the epithelium in the TAM-treated group compared to the control group. (J) The same is observed for the PH.H3 immunostaining. PA (Prostate alveoli), St (Stroma), Arrow (Positive-stromal cells for each factor), Arrowhead (Positive-epithelial cells for each factor), A (Atrophic alveoli), * (Hyperplasia foci), ** (Low-grade PIN foci), *** (High-grade PIN foci). Different letters (a, b, c) indicate significant statistical differences between groups.



Fig. 4. TUNEL reaction was performed on histological sections of the prostate of female Mongolian gerbils from the control and the TAM-treated group. (A, B) In the control group, a few positive cells can be verified in the epithelial and stromal compartments. (C, D) The staining is increased in both prostate compartments in the group treated with TAM. (E) There was a significant increase in the number of positive cells in both prostate compartments in the TAM-treated group compared to the control group. PA (Prostate alveoli), St (Stroma), Arrow (Positive epithelial cells), Arrowhead (Positive stromal cells), A (Atrophic alveoli), * (Hyperplasia foci), ** (Low-grade PIN foci). Different letters (a, b, c) indicate significant statistical differences between groups.



Fig. 5. Immunofluorescence assays for CD68 and CD163 performed on histological sections of the prostate of female Mongolian gerbils from control and TAM-treated groups. (A, B) In the control group, several CD68-positive stromal cells can be observed between the alveoli. (C, D) The CD68 immunostaining decreased in the interalveolar region in the group treated with TAM. (E, F) The same pattern is observed for the CD163 marking, in which many cells were positive for this factor between the alveoli in the control group, whereas some dispersed cells were positive in the interalveolar region in the TAM-treated group (G, H). (I) There was a significant decrease in the number of CD68-positive cells in the treated group compared to the control group, and the same pattern can be seen for the CD163-positive cells (J). PA (Prostate alveoli), St (Stroma), Arrow (CD68-positive cells), Arrowhead (CD163-positive cells), White bar (20 μ m). Different letters (a, b) indicate significant statistical differences between groups.



Fig. 6. Serological data of 17β -Estradiol and Testosterone serum levels of female Mongolian gerbil from control and TAM-treated groups. (A) There were no significant statistical differences between the groups in the hormonal serum levels of 17β -Estradiol. (B) As for the Testosterone hormonal serum levels, there was a significant decrease in the group treated with TAM compared to the control group. (C) The T/E2 ratio showed no significant statistical differences in the treated group in comparison to the control. Different letters (a, b) indicate significant statistical differences between groups.

IV. DISCUSSÃO

Nossos dados compilados no artigo 1 demonstram que o tratamento com ENU, T e E2 proposto para a indução de câncer na próstata de fêmeas do gerbilo foi bem-sucedido, de modo que a maioria das fêmeas desenvolveu focos de adenocarcinoma. Essas lesões foram semelhantes às encontradas na próstata de machos da mesma espécie no modelo de indução tumoral utilizando o MNU em associação com a testosterona, criado por Gonçalves e colaboradores (2010, 2013); a mesma metodologia não havia sido eficiente para o gerar tumores malignos na glândula das fêmeas (dados não publicados). Sendo assim, nosso trabalho traz pela primeira vez um método capaz de induzir carcinogênese na próstata de fêmeas, o que se torna relevante levando-se em consideração a presença de próstata em pelo menos metade das mulheres (Dietrich et al., 2011), além de diversos casos clínicos já terem evidenciado que tais podem ser acometidas por lesões malignas, frequentemente encontradas na próstata masculina, como adenocarcinoma (Massari et al., 2014; Muto et al. 2017, Tregnago & Epstein 2018; Kunc & Biernat, 2021; Gao et al., 2022). A escolha do ENU, agente químico mais mutagênico que existe perante os camundongos, gerando mutações pontuais que se espalham por todo o genoma (Russell et al., 1979; Probst & Justice, 2010), juntamente com a exposição ao E2, tendo em vista o impacto que os estrógenos possuem sobre a glândula das fêmeas, além da T, foram o diferencial nesse novo modelo experimental de indução tumoral.

Ao analisarmos diferentes regiões da próstata das fêmeas, observamos que o tratamento aumentou tanto a incidência quanto a multiplicidade de focos adenocarcinoma. Em termos patológicos, o conceito de agressividade do tumor indica que, quanto maior o grau, maior a probabilidade desses tumores migrarem para outros tecidos e gerarem metástases, sendo chamados de tumores invasivos; se tiverem graus menores, os tumores podem ser estruturais, e ficar restritos ao local de origem durante anos, recebendo a denominação de tumores *in situ* (Gordetsky & Epstein, 2016; Kanan *et al.*, 2019). Dessa forma, pensando-se na classificação desses tumores, e como não há uma escala descrita para fêmeas ou mesmo para machos do gerbilo, foi utilizado como base o modelo de classificação de grau de lesões descrito para o TRAMP (Berman-Booty *et al.*, 2012), já que se sabe que os camundongos são filogeneticamente próximos ao gerbilo (Chevret & Dobigny, 2005, Zorio *et al.*, 2019; Leonel *et al.*, 2021). Assim, a maioria dos focos de adenocarcinoma encontrados seriam equivalentes ao grau 5, seguindo este modelo. Nesse estágio, os tumores são classificados como invasivos e

bem diferenciados, ou seja, as células epiteliais ainda não perderam suas características e continuam formando uma estrutura semelhante a uma glândula normal, com aspecto geralmente cribiforme; ainda, ocorre a ruptura da membrana basal, assim como uma reação estromal que leva a perda da musculatura lisa ao redor dos alvéolos, que em conjunto possibilitam a invasão das células epiteliais no estroma (Berman-Booty *et al.*, 2012; Silva *et al.*, 2015).

Sabe-se que a grande maioria dos tumores da próstata tem origem epitelial, e, desse modo, a maior parte dos trabalhos na literatura tem se centrado em análises e classificações do epitélio (Pentheroudakis, Golfinopoulos, Pavlidis, 2007; Mullangi & Lekkala, 2022), enquanto era atribuído um papel secundário para o estroma. Entretanto, evidências foram se acumulando ao longo dos anos e mostraram que o estroma também sofria uma série de alterações que poderiam auxiliar no desenvolvimento e progressão dos tumores, demonstrando que é um processo multifatorial complexo (Tuxhorn, Ayala, Rowley, 2001). Os elementos estromais, assim como as células epiteliais, sofrem modificações, de modo a ocorrer intenso remodelamento e proliferação no estroma. Células musculares lisas e fibroblastos passam a ser substituídos por miofibroblastos e fibroblastos associados ao câncer (CAFs) levando a liberação de fatores de crescimento e citocinas, neovascularização, e recrutamento de células imunes, como os macrófagos. Este processo pode estar relacionado com a hipótese do "estroma reativo", termo criado por Tuxhorn e outros pesquisadores (2001, 2002), de modo que o estroma passa a ter um papel preponderante para a indução inicial do microambiente tumoral e manutenção deste, sendo distinto de um estroma considerado normal. Tais modificações estromais já foram descritas em vários tipos de tumor, como os de cólon, próstata e mama (Tuxhorn, Ayala, Rowley, 2001; Tuxhorn et al., 2002; Tomas & Kruslin, 2004).

Dentre os elementos estromais que poderiam sofrer alterações em um contexto de estroma reativo e formação de um microambiente tumoral, estão os telócitos. Este tipo celular foi descrito a relativamente pouco tempo (Popescu & Faussone-Pellegrini, 2010), e, apesar do interesse crescente sobre estas células, até o presente momento são poucos os estudos sobre o comportamento dos telócitos tanto em condições normais quanto patológicas na próstata. Sendo assim, nosso grupo de pesquisa passou a aprofundar os conhecimentos sobre essa célula na próstata de machos (Corradi *et al.*, 2013, Sanches *et al.*, 2020), além de outros órgãos (Zani *et al.*, 2018), assim como foi pertinente verificar como elas poderiam reagir em um cenário de indução tumoral, como foi o caso desta pesquisa, que foi a primeira a demonstrar telócitos na próstata das fêmeas. Assim, de modo complementar ao primeiro trabalho, o **artigo 2** foi

produzido, no qual a ênfase não esteve no método de indução e ocorrência de lesões, mas sim em uma célula em particular.

Levando-se em consideração que os telócitos são células difíceis de serem distinguíveis em microscopia óptica comum, a realização deste trabalho se baseou principalmente nas análises de microscopia eletrônica de transmissão (TEM), onde as características particulares deste tipo celular são vistas com mais detalhes, tais como os prolongamentos citoplasmáticos, denominados telopódios, e a alternância entre regiões dilatadas e finas, os podômos e podômeros respectivamente (Corradi et al., 2013; Sanches et al., 2020). Na ultraestrutura, foram encontradas regiões de lesões benignas e pré-malignas, como hiperplasia e neoplasia intraepitelial prostática (PIN), respectivamente; entretanto, não foram observadas regiões de adenocarcinoma. Os miofibroblastos e fibroblastos ativados, característicos do estroma reativo, também foram evidenciados no estroma. Foi visto que os telócitos estão ausentes em regiões adjacentes aos focos de lesões, assim como a musculatura lisa ao redor dos alvéolos, nestas mesmas regiões, sofreu alterações, se tornando descontinua ou espessa. Tal fato indica que estas células seriam necessárias para a integridade do epitélio e a manutenção da camada muscular perialveolar, algo que já havia sido sugerido para os telócitos na próstata dos machos (Felisbino et al., 2019; Sanches et al., 2020). Ainda, estas células foram vistas próximas a vasos sanguíneos e células imunes, sugerindo que eles podem ter um papel pró-angiogênico/pró-inflamatório, como já foi visto em outros órgãos (Chi et al., 2015; Ibba-Manneschi et al., 2016; Jiang et al., 2018).

Dando sequência aos resultados obtidos no **artigo 1**, além dos focos de adenocarcinoma, foi evidenciado alta incidência e multiplicidade de atrofia alveolar, o que demonstra uma desorganização da arquitetura prostática, algo que também é verificado em quadros de hipoandrogênese e castração (Goés *et al.*, 2013; Zanatelli *et al.*, 2021). Os dados de ultraestrutura mostraram as alterações epiteliais relacionadas ao processo de atrofia com mais detalhes, de modo que o compartimento epitelial, antes cúbico ou cilíndrico, passa a ser escamoso, assim como ocorre achatamento do núcleo. O presente trabalho também mostrou a ocorrência de outras lesões benignas e pré-malignas, tanto no grupo tratado quanto no controle, tais como focos de hiperplasia, PIN de baixo e de alto grau, que foram classificadas de acordo com Shappell e colaboradores (2004). A presença desses tipos de lesões no grupo controle corrobora estudos anteriores que demonstraram que o gerbilo é uma espécie que naturalmente desenvolve lesões benignas e pré-malignas na próstata com o envelhecimento, geralmente

associadas com alterações no equilíbrio hormonal (Campos *et al.*, 2008; Custodio *et al.*, 2008; Biancardi *et al.*, 2017). Partindo desse princípio, análises sorológicas foram feitas para T e E2, dois hormônios intrinsicamente relacionados ao desenvolvimento e manutenção da fisiologia prostática (McPherson *et al.*, 2008; Rochel-Maia *et al.*, 2013). Nossos dados evidenciaram um expressivo aumento no nível de E2 circulante, ao passo em que não houve diferença nos níveis séricos de T. A razão T/E2 diminuiu, indicando um meio mais estrogênico, o que também foi verificado em outros trabalhos, no qual foi hipotetizado que um ambiente hiperestrogênico poderia ter relação com a susceptibilidade a quadros patológicos, como o câncer (Prins *et al.*, 2007; Usoro *et al.*, 2015).

Muitos estudos do nosso grupo de pesquisa se centraram na associação entre desenvolvimento e câncer, visto que vários genes e fatores de crescimento presentes durante o desenvolvimento inicial da próstata também são expressos no câncer (Isali et al., 2019; Teishima et al., 2019; Wang et al., 2020). Assim, iniciaram-se os trabalhos de exposição intrauterina a xenoestrógenos, bem como desreguladores endócrinos, conhecidos por causarem desequilíbrio hormonal, sobre os fetos de gerbilo (Silva et al., 2013; Zanatelli et al., 2014; Rodríguez et al., 2016; Sanches et al., 2017a, 2017b), o que levou ao entendimento de que animais expostos a estes compostos, especialmente os que possuem ação estrogênica, ainda durante a vida fetal, teriam uma predisposição maior a desenvolver alterações no desenvolvimento pós-natal, bem como tumores prostáticos malignos, conforme envelhecem (Biancardi et al., 2017; Sanches et al., 2019). Dessa forma, pode-se supor que há no câncer de próstata dos gerbilos, seja dos machos ou das fêmeas, a atuação de um componente hormonal, já que, por ser uma glândula sexual acessória, os hormônios endócrinos são necessários para a homeostase desta (McPherson et al., 2008; Rochel-Maia et al. 2013). Por fim, no caso das fêmeas, como os níveis séricos de T são geralmente muito menores do que os encontrados em machos, e o contrário é verificado para os estrógenos, como o E2. Assim, entende-se que estes últimos exercem um papel essencial na próstata (Fochi et al., 2013; Rochel-Maia et al., 2013; Zanatelli et al., 2014). O desenvolvimento inicial da próstata das fêmeas expostas ao E2, mesmo em dosagens baixas, teve impactos maiores nas glândulas das fêmeas adultas em comparação aos machos (Sanches et al., 2017a, 2017b), o que mais uma vez nos demonstra que mudanças mínimas nos níveis deste hormônio são suficientes para gerar alterações mais agressivas para as fêmeas do que o seriam para machos (Sanches et al., 2019).

Considerando-se a maior sensibilidade que as fêmeas possuem ao E2, posteriormente ao tratamento com ENU+T+E2, elas foram expostas ao tamoxifeno (TAM), uma droga amplamente utilizada contra o câncer de mama (Visvanathan *et al.*, 2019; Chaput & Sumar, 2022), e os resultados foram compilados no **artigo 3**. Apesar de não observarmos redução quanto às lesões encontradas, nossos resultados revelaram que o TAM possui efeito pró-apoptótico e antiproliferativo, além de anti-inflamatório, no quadro de carcinogênese quimicamente induzida, demonstrando ser um potencial alvo terapêutico para patologias que podem ocorrer na próstata das fêmeas.

TAM compete com os estrógenos por seus receptores (ER), atuando como um modelador seletivo dos receptores de estrógeno (SERM) (Patel & Bihani, 2017; Dehghan *et al.*, 2021). Dependendo do órgão e do tipo de interação que ele tem com o receptor estrogênico, este composto pode gerar respostas antagonistas, como no caso da mama, ou agonistas, como no endométrio e osso (Li *et al.*, 2017; Emons, Mustea, Tempfer, 2020; Lafront *et al.*, 2020), além de possuir outras atividades farmacológicas não relacionadas ao ER (Nasu *et al.*, 2008; Pepe *et al.*, 2021; Sfoglianari *et al.*, 2022). Sabe-se que o tratamento com TAM é bem-sucedido em mulheres com alto risco de desenvolver câncer de mama (Nazarali & Narod, 2014; Chaput & Sumar, 2022), já que ele inibe a proliferação celular, antes ocasionada pelos estrógenos, assim como diminui o crescimento das células tumorais nas glândulas mamárias (Li *et al.*, 2017). Na próstata do gerbilo, já foi verificado que o TAM possui ação agonista quanto ao ERα (Santos *et al.*, 2008), bem como diminui a sobrevivência de células do câncer de próstata tanto em humanos quanto em camundongos (Shim *et al.*, 2009, Semenas *et al.*, 2021).

A relação entre uma superexpressão do receptor de estrógeno α (ER α) com tumores metastáticos e câncer de próstata resistente a castração (CPRC) é bem documentada (Ricke *et al.*, 2008; Semenas *et al.*, 2021). ER α é um fator de transcrição que, ao ser ativado, regula vias de sinalização, tais como NOTCH1, relacionada a transições epitélio-mesenquimais, e promove o crescimento e invasão das células tumorais (Shen *et al.*, 2019). Observamos redução na expressão deste receptor em nosso experimento, entretanto, os níveis séricos de E2 não se alteraram, o que já foi visto em outro estudo que utilizou o tratamento com TAM em fêmeas do gerbilo (Santos *et al.*, 2008). Dessa forma, hipotetizamos que o TAM, ao agir de forma agonista na próstata das fêmeas, potencializa o efeito estrogênico, inicialmente saturando os receptores, o que implicaria em queda a posteriori.

Adicionalmente, verificou-se uma queda nos níveis séricos de testosterona, assim como uma diminuição na expressão do receptor de andrógeno (AR), um fator nuclear considerado marcador biológico em diversos tipos de cânceres, como melanomas, glioblastomas, câncer de mama e de próstata (Wang et al., 2017; Zalcman et al., 2018; You et al., 2022; Westaby et al., 2022). Trabalhos anteriores demonstraram que a testosterona circulante diminui em pacientes com câncer de mama tratadas com TAM (Lonning et al., 1995; Hadji et al., 2012; Baumgart et al., 2014), corroborando nossos achados. Tal fato pode ser explicado por um possível aumento na atividade da aromatase, enzima responsável pela conversão periférica de testosterona em estradiol (Ma et al., 2005; Lakshman et al., 2010), em uma tentativa do próprio organismo para compensar o bloqueio estrogênico gerado pelo TAM na glândula mamária. Com relação ao AR, estudos evidenciaram que uma superexpressão do mesmo alterou o mecanismo de ação do TAM, induzindo a uma resistência ao tratamento com o fármaco em células de câncer de mama (Amicis et al., 2010; Ciupek et al., 2015). Assim, o AR pode agir como um modulador do TAM, de modo que quanto maior a sua expressão, menor vai ser o efeito do tratamento com o fármaco. Nossa pesquisa mostrou que a expressão do AR diminui na próstata, e, dessa forma, pode-se deduzir que o TAM pode ter uma maior ação na próstata, competindo contra o E2.

Nossos resultados também demonstram redução na proliferação celular, assim como aumento de apoptose após o tratamento com TAM. A queda observada na expressão de ERα pode ser positivamente correlacionada à diminuição da atividade proliferativa, uma vez que este receptor ativa vias de proliferação e crescimento celular (Liu, Ma, Yao 2020; Dehghan *et al.*, 2021). Paralelamente, TAM também pode atuar em vias de sinalização independente de ER, como foi visto em estudos com células de câncer de pele (Hasegawa *et al.*, 2018). Tais dados relacionaram os efeitos antiproliferativos do tratamento com o fármaco a um aumento na concentração de cálcio intracelular e ativação da proteína kinase C (PKC). Em adição, Dehghan e colaboradores (2021) mostraram que a exposição ao TAM inibiu o crescimento de células do câncer de tireoide ao bloquear a proliferação e induzir a apoptose, algo que também foi verificado em linhagens celulares isoladas de câncer de mama. Um dos mecanismos sugeridos envolve a via mitocondrial e ativação da Caspase-3. TAM regula negativamente a expressão de Bcl-2, proteína anti-apoptótica, e estimula a expressão de Bax, proteína pró-apoptótica, e de Caspase-3 (Li *et al.*, 2017; Rouhimoghadam *et al.*, 2018; Dehghan *et al.*, 2021). Ainda, sabese que o TAM diminui a expressão de genes supressores da apoptose celular, como NEAT1,

135

ativo em diversos tipos de tumores, como de ovário, fígado e pulmão (Ding *et al.*, 2017; Kou *et al.*, 2020; Yu *et al.*, 2019). Tumores xenográficos em camundongos corroboram as observações de que o tratamento com TAM induz a um nível elevado de apoptose e a inibição do crescimento celular, além de inibir metástase em CRPC positivos para o ER, surgindo como uma alternativa para tipos de câncer que não respondem mais a terapias antiandrogênicas (Semenas *et al.*, 2021).

Ainda, os dados evidenciaram redução de macrófagos ativados. Apesar de atualmente existirem várias classificações quanto ao imuno-fenótipo deste tipo celular, eles são convencionalmente divididos em dois: M1 e M2 (Sfogliarini et al., 2022). Macrófagos do tipo M1, o fenótipo mais clássico e geral, possuem propriedade pró-inflamatória, ou seja, estimulam a inflamação nos tecidos, estando relacionados com a via normal de reação contra patógenos e infecções, e são geralmente evidenciados pela marcação para o CD68 (Shapouri-Moghaddam et al., 2018; Zhang et al., 2022). Já os do tipo M2 possuem características anti-inflamatórias, e estão envolvidos na cicatrização do tecido, revascularização e supressão da inflamação (Hesketh et al., 2017), bem como são detectados pela marcação para o CD163 (Mantovani & Locati, 2013; Hu et al., 2017; Sfogliarini 2022). Ambos os tipos podem estar presentes em processos associados a formação de tumores (Pan et al., 2020), e, como verificado em nosso modelo prévio de indução de carcinogênese, a expressão para os dois marcadores de macrófagos aumentou significativamente (dados não publicados). Inversamente, no presente trabalho foi observado que tanto a expressão de CD68 quanto a de CD163 diminuíram no estroma prostático, de modo que podemos sugerir que o TAM possui efeitos anti-inflamatórios na carcinogênese quimicamente induzida. Em consonância com essa ideia, vários trabalhos evidenciaram a atividade anti-inflamatória do TAM em diferentes tipos de tumores, como no câncer de pâncreas (Cortes et al., 2019; Pein & Oskarsson, 2019) e no câncer de próstata agressivo (Semenas et al., 2021; Tong, 2022). Em camundongos, Han e outros pesquisadores (2010) mostraram que o TAM impediu a produção de óxido nítrico (NO) pelos macrófagos, molécula relacionada ao processo de inflamação e carcinogênese, cuja inibição auxilia no tratamento do câncer. Outros estudos demonstraram que o fármaco, além de afetar os macrófagos diretamente por meio do receptor de estrógeno acoplado à proteína G (GPER), diminuindo a migração destas células, também pode levar a alterações na composição da matriz extracelular (ECM) de forma a reduzir a rigidez da mesma, o que limitaria a infiltração e ancoragem destas células, bem como a invasão celular (Hattar et al., 2009; Pein & Oskarsson, 2019). Assim, os efeitos imunomoduladores do TAM nos tecidos podem ou não estar relacionados a via de sinalização do ER (Sfogliarini *et al.*, 2022).

Adicionalmente, é pertinente ressaltar que, apesar de ser considerada uma medicação segura, justamente pela baixa toxicidade e por ter poucos efeitos adversos, o tratamento prologando com TAM pode levar ao surgimento de doenças ginecológicas, como câncer de endométrio, que ocorrem especialmente em mulheres pós-menopausa com histórico de patologias no útero (Nasu *et al.*, 2008; Emons, Mustea, Tempfer, 2020). Tais efeitos demonstram o complexo mecanismo de ação do TAM, que, dependendo do tecido, pode atuar como agonista ou antagonista, podendo afetar a fisiologia de diversos órgãos hormônio-dependentes, como a próstata (Santos *et al.*, 2008).

Por fim, estre trabalho trouxe pela primeira vez um potencial alvo terapêutico para atenuar o microambiente tumoral gerado pela indução química de carcinogênese na próstata das fêmeas. Abordagens como esta são relevantes tendo em vista que estudos sugerem que até metade das mulheres pode ter uma próstata funcional similar à masculina (Dietrich *et al.*, 2011; Biancardi *et al.*, 2017). Ademais, é crescente o número de trabalhos associando a próstata feminina, também conhecida como glândula de Skene, com o desenvolvimento de adenocarcinoma (Heller, 2015; Thum *et al.*, 2017; Tregnago & Epstein 2018; Kyriazis *et al.*, 2020; Bondili *et al.*, 2021; Gao *et al.*, 2022). Muitas vezes, essas enfermidades são confundidas com doenças relacionadas ao trato urogenital, uma vez que existem evidências de que alguns carcinomas uretrais em mulheres tem origem prostática (Reis *et al.*, 2011; Lenz *et al.*, 2021; Kunc & Biernat, 2021). Sendo assim, o número real de casos pode estar sendo subestimado, o que gera preocupação a nível de saúde pública.

V. CONCLUSÕES

O presente trabalho mostrou pela primeira vez uma metodologia para a indução de câncer na próstata de fêmeas, algo que antes só era visto para machos. O tratamento com ENU, T e E2 promoveu o aparecimento de tumores malignos na próstata de mais da metade das fêmeas do gerbilo, além de lesões benignas, como hiperplasia, e pré-malignas, como PIN de baixo e alto grau. O microambiente tumoral foi evidenciado pelas diversas alterações na estrutura estromal, como a perda de musculatura lisa ao redor dos alvéolos, que possivelmente

foi substituída por outros tipos celulares comumente encontrados no contexto de "estroma reativo", como miofibroblastos e CAFs. Ainda, houve aumento de vasos sanguíneos, o que indica a ocorrência do processo de angiogênese, bem como um influxo de macrófagos, gerando aumento na resposta inflamatória. Adicionalmente, tanto os níveis circulantes de estradiol quanto os receptores estrogênicos no epitélio e estroma aumentaram drasticamente, enquanto a razão T/E2 diminuiu consideravelmente, o que demonstra que os estrógenos, em especial o estradiol, tem um grande impacto na manutenção da histofisiologia prostática e na promoção de quadros patológicos, como o câncer.

As diferenças intersexuais, em termos de sensibilidade hormonal e maior susceptibilidade ao desenvolvimento de lesões, se tornam preocupantes já que concentrações de estradiol que não são nocivas para o macho podem o ser para a fêmea. Visto que aproximadamente metade das mulheres possuem próstata, e, assim como a próstata de homens, pode desenvolver quadros patológicos, como prostatites ou até mesmo adenocarcinoma, a glândula das mulheres pode ser um órgão negligenciado em termos de saúde pública, já que elas também podem estar sujeitas a concentrações maiores de determinados compostos com ação estrogênica que não teriam efeitos danosos para o homem.

Ainda, por meio do tratamento proposto, foi possível investigar o comportamento dos telócitos em um contexto de formação tumoral. Estas células estão ausentes em regiões adjacentes a lesões, bem como a camada de musculatura lisa se mostra alterada próxima a essas regiões, sofrendo descontinuidade. Além disso, observou-se que os telócitos estão em contato com vasos sanguíneos e várias células imunes no estroma. Desse modo, sugere-se que os telócitos seriam necessários tanto para a integridade do epitélio e da camada de musculatura lisa perialveolar, assim como para a organização do próprio estroma, ao mesmo tempo em que poderiam atuar a favor da inflamação e angiogênese.

Por fim, o modelo de terapia baseado no TAM, um antiestrogênico comumente utilizado em terapias contra o câncer de mama, mostrou ser efetivo para atenuar o microambiente tumoral. A atividade proliferativa e resposta inflamatória diminuíram, bem como houve aumento de morte celular programada. Novos estudos serão necessários para aprofundar o conhecimento sobre a histologia da próstata feminina tanto em condições normais quanto patológicas, bem como as implicações que o uso de possíveis terapias, como o tratamento com TAM, podem causar a curto e longo prazo em órgãos hormônio-dependentes, como a próstata, uma vez que já foi visto que a utilização prolongada desse composto pode levar a enfermidades ginecológicas.

VI. REFERÊNCIAS

- Aguiar ACS, Rodrigues MMP, Fonseca-Alves CE, Santos FCA, Vilamaoior PSL, Taboga SR, Laufer-Amorin R 2013 Female paraurethral prostate gland in bitches. *Brazilian Journal of Veterinary Pathology* 6 106-110. ISSN: 1983-0246
- Albert DJ, Jonik RH, Walsh ML 1990 Hormone-dependent aggression in female rats: testosterone implants attenuate the decline in aggression following ovariectomy. *Physiology and Behavior* 47 659-64. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0031-9384(90)90074-e</u>)
- Amicis F, Thirugnansampanthan J, Cui Y, Selever J, Beyer A, Parra I, Weigel NL, Herynk MH, Tsimelzon A, Lewis MT, Chamness GC, Hilsenbeck SG, Andò S, Fuqua SA 2010 Androgen receptor overexpression induces tamoxifen resistance in human breast cancer cells. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* 121 1-11. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10549-009-0436-8</u>)
- Andras I, Telecan T, Crisan D, Cata E, Kadula P, Andras D, Bungardean M, Coman I, Crisan N 2020 Different clinical significance of ASAP/HGPIN pattern in systematic vs. MRI-US fusion guided prostate biopsy. *Experimental and Therapeutic Medicine* 20 195. (https://doi.org/10.3892/etm.2020.9325)
- Bani D, Formigli L, Gherghiceanu M, Faussone-Pellegrini MS 2010 Telocytes as supporting cells for myocardial tissue organization in developing and adult heart. *Journal of Cellular* and Molecular Medicine 14 2531-8. (https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1582-4934.2010.01119.x)
- Baumgart J, Nilsson K, Stavreus Evers A, Kunovac Kallak T, Kushnir MM, Bergquist J, Sundström Poromaa I 2014 Androgen levels during adjuvant endocrine therapy in postmenopausal breast cancer patients. *Climacteric* 17 48-54. (https://doi.org/10.3109/13697137.2013.800039)
- Bei Y, Zhou Q, Fu S, Lv D, Chen P, Chen Y, Wang F, Xiao J 2015 Cardiac telocytes and fibroblasts in primary culture: different morphologies and immunophenotypes. *PLoS One* 10 0115991. (https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0115991)

- Berman-Booty LD, Sargeant AM, Rosol TJ, Rengel RC, Clinton SK, Chen CS, Kulp SK 2012 A review of the existing gradin schemes and a proposal for a modified grading scheme for prostatic lesions in TRAMP mice. *Toxicologic Pathology* 40 5-17. (https://doi.org/10.1177/0192623311425062)
- Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Carvalho HF, Sanches BDA, Taboga SR 2017 Female prostate: historical, developmental, and morphological perspectives. *Cell Biology International* 41 1174-1183. (https://doi.org/10.1002/cbin.10759)
- Biancardi MF, Santos FC, Madi-Ravazzi L, Góes RM, Vilamaior PS, Felisbino SL, Taboga SR 2010 Testosterone promotes an anabolic increase in the rat female prostate (Skene's paraurethral gland) which acquires a male ventral prostate phenotype. *The Anatomical Record* 293 2163-75. (https://doi.org/10.1002/ar.21250)
- Bondili SK, Abraham G, Noronha V, Joshi A, Patil VM, Menon N, OA, Chougule A, Menon S, Chandrani P, Mahajan A, Prabhash K 2021 Rare case of Skene gland adenocarcinoma with RET-rearrangement. *Cancer Research* 4 130-135. (https://doi.org/10.4103/crst.crst_39_21)
- Bonkhoff H 2017 Estrogen receptor signaling in prostate cancer: implications for carcinogenesis and tumor progression. *Prostate* 78 2-10. (https://doi.org/10.1002/pros.23446)
- Campos SG, Zanetoni C, Scarano WR, Vilamaior PS, Taboga SR 2008 Age-related histopathological lesions in the Mongolian gerbil ventral prostate as a good model for studies of spontaneous hormone-related disorders. *International Journal of Experimental Pathology* 89 13-24. (https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2613.2007.00550.x)
- Chaput G, Sumar N 2022 Endocrine therapies for breast and prostate cancers: Essentials for primary care. *Canadian Family Physician* 68 271-276. (https://doi.org/10.46747/cfp.6804271)
- Chevret P & Dobigny G 2005 Systematics and evolution of the subfamily Gerbillinae (Mammalia, Rodentia, Muridae). Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution 35 674-88. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ympev.2005.01.001)
- Chi C, Jiang XJ, Su L, Shen ZJ, Yang XJ 2015 In vitro morphology, viability and cytokine secretion of uterine telocyte-activated mouse peritoneal macrophages. *Journal of Cellular* and Molecular Medicine 19 2741-50. (https://doi.10.1111/jcmm.12711)

- Ciupek A, Rechoum Y, Gu G, Gelsomino L, Beyer AR, Brusco L, Covington KR, Tsimelzon A, Fuqua AS 2015 Androgen receptor promotes tamoxifen agonist activity by activation of EGFR in ERα-positive breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* 154 225-37. (https://doi.org/10.1007/s10549-015-3609-7)
- Cordes SP 2005 N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea mutagenesis: boarding the mouse mutant express. *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews* 69 426-39. (https://doi.org/10.1128/MMBR.69.3.426-439.2005)
- Corradi LS, Jesus MM, Fochi RA, Vilamaior PS, Justulin LA Jr, Góes RM, Felisbino SL, Taboga SR 2013 Structural and ultrastructural evidence for telocytes in prostate stroma. *Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine* 17 398-406. (https://doi.org/10.1111/jcmm.12021)
- Cortes E, Sarper M, Robinson B, Lachowski D, Chronopoulos A, Thorpe S, Lee D, del Rio Hernandez A 2018 GPER is a mechanoregulator of pancreatic stellate cells and the tumor microenvironment. *EMBO reports* 20 e46556. (<u>https://doi.org/10.15252/embr.201846556</u>)
- Costa TCM, Cury PM, Custodio AMG 2016 Features of the female prostate according to age: an autopsy study. *Jornal Brasileiro de Patologia e Medicina Laboratorial* 52 246–52. (https://doi.org/10.5935/1676-2444.20160041)
- Cretoiu D, Roatesi S, Bica I, Plesca C, Stefan A, Bajenaru O, Condrat CE, Cretoiu SM 2020 Simulation and Modeling of Telocytes Behavior in Signaling and Intercellular Communication Processes. *International Journal of Molecular Science* 21 2615. (<u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms21072615</u>)
- Cunha GR, Wang YZ, Hayward SW, Risbridger GP 2001 Estrogenic effects on prostatic differentiation and carcinogenesis. *Reproduction, Fertility and Development* 13 285-96. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1071/rd01010</u>)
- Custodio AM, Santos FC, Campos SG, Vilamaior PS, Góes RM, Taboga SR 2008 Aging effects on the mongolian gerbil female prostate (Skene's paraurethral glands): structural, ultrastructural, quantitative, and hormonal evaluations. *The Anatomical Record* 291 463-74. (https://doi.org/10.1002/ar.20637)
- Custodio AM, Santos FC, Campos SG, Vilamaior PS, Oliveira SM, Góes RM, Taboga SR 2010
 Disorders related with ageing in the gerbil female prostate (Skene's paraurethral glands).
 International Journal of Experimental Pathology 91 132-43.
 (https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2613.2009.00685.x)

- Dehghan MH, Hedayati M, Shivaee S, Shakib H, Rajabi S 2021 Tamoxifen triggers apoptosis of papillary thyroid cancer cells by two different mechanisms. *Gene Reports* 24 2452-0144. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.genrep.2021.101266)
- Díaz-Flores L, Gutiérrez R, Pino García M, González M, Díaz-Flores L, Francisco Madrid J 2016 Telocytes as a Source of Progenitor Cells in Regeneration and Repair Through Granulation Tissue. *Current Stem Cell Research and Therapy* 11 395-403. (https://doi.org/10.2174/1574888x10666151001115111)
- Dietrich W, Susani M, Stifter L, Haitel A 2011 The human female prostateimmunohistochemical study with prostate-specific antigen, prostate-specific alkaline phosphatase, and androgen receptor and 3-D remodeling. *The Journal of Sexual Medicine* 8 2816-21. (https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1743-6109.2011.02408.x)
- Ding N, Wu H, Tao T, Peng E 2017 NEAT1 regulates cell proliferation and apoptosis of ovarian cancer by miR-34a-5p/BCL2. *Onco Targets and Therapy* 10 4905-4915. (https://doi.org/10.2147/OTT.S142446)
- Dorin RP, Wiener S, Harris CD, Wagner JR 2015 Prostate atypia: does repeat biopsy detect clinically significant prostate cancer? *Prostate* 75 673-8. (https://doi.org/10.1002/pros.22950)
- Druckrey H, Ivankovic S, Gimmy J 1973 Cancerogene Wirkung von Methyl- und Athylnitrsoharnstoff (MNH und ANH) nach einmaliger intracerebraler bzw. intracarotidaler Injektion bei neugeborenen und jungen BD-Ratten [Cancerogenic effects of methyl- and ethyl-nitrosourea (MNU and ENU) at single intracerebral and intracarotidal injection in newborn and young BD-rats]. *Z Krebsforsch Klin Onkol Cancer Research and Clinical Oncology* 79(4):282-97. (https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00304022)
- Ellem SJ, Risbridger GP 2009 The dual, opposing roles of estrogen in the prostate. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*. 2009 1155 174-86. (https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.2009.04360.x)
- Emons G, Mustea A, Tempfer C 2020 Tamoxifen and Endometrial Cancer: A Janus-Headed Drug. *Cancers (Basel)* 122535. (<u>https://doi.org/10.3390/cancers12092535</u>)
- Felisbino SL, Sanches BDA, Delella FK, Scarano WR, Dos Santos FCA, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR, Justulin LA 2019 "Prostate telocytes change their phenotype in response to castration or testosterone replacement". *Scientific Reports* 9 3761. (https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-40465-1)

- Felix-Patricio B, Miranda AF, Medeiros Jr. JL, Gallo CBM, Gregorio BM, Souza DB, Costa WS, Sampaio FJB 2017 The prostate after castration and hormone replacement in a rat model: structural and ultrastructural analysis. *International Brazilian Journal of Urology* 43 957-65. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1590/S1677-5538.IBJU.2016.0484</u>)
- Fochi RA, Santos FC, Goes RM, Taboga SR 2013 Progesterone as a morphological regulatory factor of the male and female gerbil prostate. *International Journal of Experimental Pathology* 94 373-86. (https://doi/10.1111/iep.12050)
- Gabbiani G, Ryan GB, Majne G 1971 Presence of modified fibroblasts in granulation tissue and their possible role in wound contraction. *Experientia* 27 549-50. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02147594</u>)
- Galheigo MR, Cruz AR, Cabral ÁS, Faria PR, Cordeiro RS, Silva MJ, Tomiosso TC, Gonçalves BF, Pinto-Fochi ME, Taboga SR, Góes RM, Ribeiro DL 2016 Role of the TNF-α receptor type 1 on prostate carcinogenesis in knockout mice. *Prostate* 76 917-26. (https://doi.org/10.1002/pros.23181)
- Gao Q, Liu X, Ye L, Lv T, Teng Y, Lan J, Li T, Tian M, Chen J, He S, Xie S, Zou Y 2022 Adenosquamous Carcinoma of Skene's Gland: A Case Report and Literature Review. *Frontiers in Oncology* 9 893-980. (https://doi.org/10.3389/fonc.2022.893980)
- Gittes RF 2002 Female prostatitis. Urologic Clinics of North America 29 613-6. (https://doi.org/10.1016/s0094-0143(02)00062-9)
- Goés RM, Zanetoni C, Tomiosso TC, Ribeiro DL, Taboga SR 2007 Surgical and chemical castration induce differential histological response in prostate lobes of Mongolian gerbil. *Micron* 38 231-6. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.micron.2006.06.016)
- Gonçalves BF, Campos SGP, Zanetoni C, Scarano WR, Falleiros LR, Amorin RL, Goés RM, Taboga SR 2013 A new proposed rodent model of chemically induced prostate carcinogenesis: distinct time-course prostate cancer progression in the dorsolateral and ventral lobes. *Prostate* 73 1202-13. (https://doi.org/10.1002/pros.22669)
- Gonçalves BF, Zanetoni C, Scarano WR, Goés RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR, Campos SGP 2010 Prostate carcinogenesis induced by N-methyl-N-nitrosurea (MNU) in gerbils: histopathological diagnosis and potential invasiveness mediated by extracelular matrix components. *Experimental and Molecular Pathology* 88 96-106. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yexmp.2009.09.017)

- Gordetsky J & Epstein J 2016 Grading of prostatic adenocarcinoma: current state and prognostic implications. *Diagnostic Pathology* 11 25. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13000-016-0478-27</u>)
- Hanahan D & Weinberg RA 2011 Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. *Cell* 144 646-74. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.013)
- Hadji P, Kauka A, Bauer T, Tams J, Hasenburg A, Kieback DG 2012 Effects of exemestane and tamoxifen on hormone levels within the Tamoxifen Exemestane Adjuvant Multicentre (TEAM) trial: results of a German substudy. *Climacteric* 15 460-6. (https://doi.org/10.3109/13697137.2011.647839)
- Han E, Ha E, Kim SH, Chung JH, Baik HH, Ban JY 2010 Tamoxifen Suppresses Inducible Nitric Oxide Synthase Expression in Mouse Macrophages. *Journal of Cancer Prevention* 15 138-142.
- Hasegawa G, Akatsuka K, Nakashima Y, Yokoe Y, Higo N, Shimonaka M 2018 Tamoxifen inhibits the proliferation of non-melanoma skin cancer cells by increasing intracellular calcium concentration. *International Journal of Oncology* 53 2157-2166. (https://doi.org/10.3892/ijo.2018.4548)
- Hattar R, Maller O, McDaniel S, Hansen KC, Hedman KJ, Lyons TR, Lucia S 2009 Tamoxifen induces pleiotrophic changes in mammary stroma resulting in extracellular matrix that suppresses transformed phenotypes. *Breast Cancer Research* 11 R5. (https://doi.org/10.1186/bcr2220)
- Heller DS 2015 Lesions of Skene glands and periurethral region: a review. *Journal of Lower Genital Tract Disease* 19 170-4. (https://doi.org/10.1097/LGT.000000000000059)
- Hu JM, Liu K, Liu JH, Jiang XL, Wang XL, Chen YZ, Li SG, Zou H, Pang LJ, Liu CX, Cui XB, Yang L, Zhao J, Shen XH, Jiang JF, Liang WH, Yuan XL, Li F 2017 CD163 as a marker of M2 macrophage, contribute to predict aggressiveness and prognosis of Kazakh esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. *Oncotarget* 8 21526-21538. PMID:28423526
- Ibba-Manneschi L, Rosa I, Manetti M 2016 Telocytes in Chronic Inflammatory and Fibrotic Diseases. Advences in Experimental Medicine and Biology 913:51-76. (https://doi.10.1007/978-981-10-1061-3_4)
- Iozzo RV 1995 Tumor stroma as a regulator of neoplastic behavior. Agonistic and antagonistic elements embedded in the same connective tissue. *Lab Investigation* 73 157-60. PMID: 7637316

- Isali I, Al-Sadawi MAA, Qureshi A, Khalifa AO, Agrawal MK, Shukla S 2019 Growth factors involve in cellular proliferation, differentiation and migration during prostate cancer metastasis. Internation Journal of Cell Biology and Physiology 2 1-13. PMID: 32259163
- Jiang XJ, Cretoiu D, Shen ZJ, Yang XJ 2018 An in vitro investigation of telocytes-educated macrophages: morphology, heterocellular junctions, apoptosis and invasion analysis. *Journal of Translational Medicine* 16 85. (https://doi.10.1186/s12967-018-1457-z)
- Kanan AD, Corey E, Vêncio RZN, Ishwar A, Liu AY 2019 Lineage relationship between prostate adenocarcinoma and small cell carcinoma. *BMC Cancer* 19 518. (https://doi.org/10.1186/s12885-019-5680-7)
- Kang Y, Zhu Z, Zheng Y, Wan W, Manole CG, Zhang Q 2015 Skin telocytes versus fibroblasts: two distinct dermal cell populations. *Journal of Cellular and Molecular* Medicine 19 2530-9. (https://doi.org/10.1111/jcmm.12671)
- Kaufman ME, Miller DT, Ullah A, White J, Singh G, Kolhe R, Williams H, Mittal P, Parikh J, Terris MK 2021 Skene's Gland Adenocarcinoma: Borrowing From Prostate Cancer Experience for the Evaluation and Management of a Rare Malignancy. *Urology* 2021 151 182-187. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.urology.2020.05.032)
- Klein M, Csöbönyeiová M, Žiaran S, Danišovič Ľ, Varga I. Cardiac Telocytes 2021 16 Years on-What Have We Learned So Far, and How Close Are We to Routine Application of the Knowledge in Cardiovascular Regenerative Medicine? *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* 22 10942. (https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms222010942)
- Kou JT, Ma J, Zhu JQ, Xu WL, Liu Z, Zhang XX, Xu JM, Li H, Li XL, He Q 2020 LncRNA NEAT1 regulates proliferation, apoptosis and invasion of liver cancer. *European Review* for Medical and Pharmacological Sciences 24 4152-4160. (https://doi.org/10.26355/eurrev_202004_20995)
- Kunc M, Biernat W 2021 Skene's gland adenocarcinoma coexisting with infiltrating urothelial carcinoma of the urinary bladder. *Polish Journal of Pathology* 72 170-173. (<u>https://doi.org/10.5114/pjp.2021.109520</u>
- Kyriazis G, Varughese A, Rodrigues G, Simms M 2020 A Rare Case of Skene's Gland Adenocarcinoma. *Clincal Genitourinary Cancer* 18 e300-e302. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clgc.2019.11.022</u>)
- Lafront C, Germain L, Weidmann C, Audet-Walsh É 2020 A Systematic Study of the Impact of Estrogens and Selective Estrogen Receptor Modulators on Prostate Cancer Cell Proliferation. *Scientific Reports* 10 4024. (https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-60844-3)
- Lakshman KM, Kaplan B, Travison TG, Basaria S, Knapp PE, Singh AB, LaValley MP, Mazer NA, Bhasin S 2010 The effects of injected testosterone dose and age on the conversion of testosterone to estradiol and dihydrotestosterone in young and older men. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 95 3955-64. (https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2010-0102)
- Lenz J, Michal M, Michal M, Hes O, Konečná P, Lenz D 2021 First Molecular Genetic Characterization of Skene's Gland Adenocarcinoma. *International Journal of Surgical Pathology* 29447-453. (https://doi.org/10.1177/1066896920947808)
- Leonel E, Campos SG, Bedolo CM, Falleiros LR, Taboga S 2021 The Mongolian Gerbil (*Meriones unguiculatus*): Introduction. *Microscopic Anatomy of the Animals*. (https://doi.org.10.1002/9781118158036.maa20180140)
- Li W, Shi X, Xu Y, Wan J, Wei S, Zhu R 2017 Tamoxifen promotes apoptosis and inhibits invasion in estrogen-positive breast cancer MCF-7 cells. *Molecular Medicine Reports* 16 478-484. (https://doi.org/10.3892/mmr.2017.6603)
- Liu Y, Ma H, Yao J 2020 ERα, A Key Target for Cancer Therapy: A Review. *OncoTargets and Therapy*. 11 2183-2191. (https://doi.org/10.2147/OTT.S236532)
- Lonning PE, Johannessen DC, Lien EA, Ekse D, Fotsis T, Adlercreutz H 1995 Influence of tamoxifen on sex hormones, gonadotrophins and sex hormone binding globulin in postmenopausal breast cancer patients. Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology 52 491-6. (https://doi.org/10.1016/0960-0760(94)00189-s)
- Ma CX, Adjei AA, Salavaggione OE, Coronel J, Pelleymounter L, Wang L, Eckloff BW, Schaid D, Wieben ED, Adjei AA, Weinshilboum RM 2005 Human aromatase: gene resequencing and functional genomics. *Cancer Research* 65 11071-82. (https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-1218)
- Mantovani A, Locati M 2013 Tumor-associated macrophages as a paradigm of macrophage plasticity, diversity, and polarization: lessons and open questions. Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis and Vascular Biology 33 1478-83. (https://doi.org/10.1161/ATVBAHA.113.300168)

- Massari F, Ciccarese C, Modena A, Maines F, Segala D, Luchini C, Marcolini L, Cavicchioli F, Cavalleri S, Bria E, Brunelli M, Martignoni G, Artibani W, Tortora G 2014 Adenocarcinoma of the paraurethral glands: a case report. *Histology and Histopathology* 29 1295-303. (https://doi.org/10.14670/HH-29.1295)
- McPherson SJ, Ellem SJ, Risbridger GP 2008 Estrogen-regulated development and differentiation of the prostate. *Differentiation* 76 660-70. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1432-0436.2008.00291.x</u>)
- Mirancea N, Moroşanu AM, Mirancea GV, Juravle FD, Mănoiu VS 2013 Infrastructure of the telocytes from tumor stroma in the skin basal and squamous cell carcinomas. *Romanian Journal of Morphology and Embryology* 54 1025-37. PMID: 24398998
- Mullangi S, Lekkala MR 2022 Adenocarcinoma. In: StatPearls [Internet]. *Treasure Island* (*FL*): StatPearls Publishing; 2022 Jan–. PMID: 32965808
- Muto M, Inamura K, Ozawa N, Endo T, Masuda H, Yonese J, Ishikawa Y 2017 Skene's gland adenocarcinoma with intestinal differentiation: A case report and literature review. *Pathology International* 67 575-579. (https://doi.org/10.1111/pin.12571)
- Nazarali SA, Narod AS 2014 Tamoxifen for women at high risk of breast cancer. *Breast Cancer* (*Dove Med Press*) 6 29-36. (<u>https://doi.org/10.2147/BCTT.S43763</u>)
- Nasu K, Takai N, Nishida M, Narahara H 2008 Tumorigenic effects of tamoxifen on the female genital tract. *Clinical Medicine Pathology* 1 17-34. (<u>https://doi.org/10.4137/cpath.s487</u>)
- Oliveira SM, Leite Vilamaior PS, Corradi LS, Góes RM, Taboga SR 2007 Cellular and extracellular behavior in the gerbil (*Meriones unguiculatus*) ventral prostate following different types of castration and the consequences of testosterone replacement. *Cell Biology International* 31 235-45. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cellbi.2006.10.006)
- Pan Y, Yu Y, Wang X, Zhang T 2020 Tumor-associated macrophages in tumor immunity. *Frontiers in Imunology* 11 583084. (https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.583084)
- Pasternak A, Gil K, Matyja A, Gajda M, Sztefko K, Walocha JA, Kulig J, Thor P 2013 Loss of gallbladder interstitial Cajal-like cells in patients with cholelithiasis. *Neurogastroenterology and Motility* 25 17-24. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1111/nmo.12037</u>)
- Patel HK, Bihani T 2018 Selective estrogen receptor modulators (SERMs) and selective estrogen receptor degraders (SERDs) in cancer treatment. *Pharmacology and Therapeutics* 186 1-24. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pharmthera.2017.12.012)

- Pein M, Oskarsson T 2019 Tamoxifen calms down the distressed PDAC stroma. *EMBO Reports* 20 e47334. (https://doi.org/10.15252/embr.201847334)
- Pentheroudakis G, Golfinopoulos V, Pavlidis N 2007 Switching benchmarks in cancer of unknown primary: from autopsy to microarray. *European Journal of Cancer* 43 2026-36. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejca.2007.06.023</u>)
- Pepe G, Sfogliarini C, Rizzello L, Battaglia G, Pinna C, Rovati G, Ciana P, Brunialti E, Mornata F, Maggi A, Locati M, Vegeto E 2021 ERα-independent NRF2-mediated immunoregulatory activity of tamoxifen. *Biomedicine and Pharmacotherapy* 144 112274. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopha.2021.112274)
- Pongtippan A, Malpica A, Levenback C, Deavers MT, Silva EG 2004 Skene's gland adenocarcinoma resembling prostatic adenocarcinoma. *International Journal of Gynecological Patholology* 23 71-4. (https://doi.org/10.1097/01.pgp.0000101144.79462.39)
- Popescu LM, Faussone-Pellegrini MS 2010 TELOCYTES a case of serendipity: the winding way from Interstitial Cells of Cajal (ICC), via Interstitial Cajal-Like Cells (ICLC) to TELOCYTES. Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine 14 729-40. (https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1582-4934.2010.01059.x)
- Prins GS, Birch L, Tang WY, Ho SM 2007 Developmental estrogen exposures predispose to prostate carcinogenesis with aging. *Reproductive Toxicology* 23 374-82. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.reprotox.2006.10.001)
- Prins GS, Putz O 2008 Molecular signaling pathways that regulate prostate gland development. *Differentiation* 76 641-59. (https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1432-0436.2008.00277.x)
- Probst FJ, Justice MJ 2010 Mouse mutagenesis with the chemical supermutagen ENU. *Methods in Enzymology* 477 297-312. (https://doi.org/10.1016/S0076-6879(10)77015-4)
- Reis LO, Billis A, Ferreira FT, Ikari LY, Stellini RF, Ferreira U. Female urethral carcinoma: evidences to origin from Skene's glands. Urol Oncol 2011; 29:218-23. doi: 10.1016/j.urolonc.2009.03.019.
- Ricke WA, McPherson SJ, Bianco JJ, Cunha GR, Wang Y, Risbridger GP 2008 Prostatic hormonal carcinogenesis is mediated by in situ estrogen production and estrogen receptor alpha signaling. *FASEB Journal* 22 1512-20. (https://doi.org/10.1096/fj.07-9526com)
- Rouhimoghadam M, Safarian S, Carroll JS, Sheibani N, Bidkhori G 2018 Tamoxifen-Induced Apoptosis of MCF-7 Cells via GPR30/PI3K/MAPKs Interactions: Verification by ODE

Modeling and RNA Sequencing. *Frontiers in Physiolgy* 11 907. (https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2018.00907)

- Rochel SS, Bruni-Cardoso A, Taboga SR, Vilamaior PSL, Goés RM 2007 Lobe identity in the Mongolian gerbil prostatic complex: a new rodent model for prostate study. *The Anatomical Record* 290 1233-1247. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ar.20585</u>)
- Rochel-Maia SS, Santos FCA, Alonso-Magdalena P, Goés RM, Vilamaior PSL, Warner M, Gustafsson J-A, Taboga SR 2013 Estrogen receptors alpha and beta in male and female gerbil prostates. *Biology of Reproduction* 88 1-7. (https://doi.org/10.1095/biolreprod.112.103614)
- Rodríguez DAO, de Lima RF, Campos MS, Costa JR, Biancardi MF, Marques MR, Taboga SR, Santos FCA 2016 Intrauterine exposure to bisphenol A promotes different effects in both neonatal and adult prostate of male and female gerbils (*Meriones unguiculatus*). *Environmental Toxicology* 31 1740-1750. (https://doi.org/10.1002/tox.22176)
- Russell WL, Kelly EM, Hunsicker PR, Bangham JW, Maddux SC, Phipps EL 1979 Specificlocus test shows ethylnitrosourea to be the most potent mutagen in the mouse. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of The United States of America 76 5818-9. (https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.76.11.5818)
- Sanches BDA, Carvalho HF, Maldarine JS, Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR 2019 Differences between male and female prostates in terms of physiology, sensitivity to chemicals and pathogenesis-A review in a rodent model. *Cell Biology International* 44 27-35 (https://doi.org/10.1002/cbin.11214)
- Sanches BDA, Maldarine JS, Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Pinto-Fochi ME, Antoniassi JQ, Góes RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR 2017a Intrauterine exposure to oestradiol promotes sex-specific differential effects on the prostatic development of neonate gerbils. *Cell Biology International* 41 1184-1193. (https://doi.org/10.1002/cbin.10829)
- Sanches BDA, Maldarine JS, Zani BC, Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Góes RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR 2017b Intrauterine exposure to 17β-oestradiol (E2) impairs postnatal development in both female and male prostate in gerbil. *Reproductive Toxicology* 73 30-40. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.reprotox.2017.07.013)
- Sanches BDA, Maldarine JS, Zani BC, Tamarindo GH, Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Rahal P, Góes RM, Felisbino SL, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR 2017c Telocytes play a key role in

prostate tissue organisation during the gland morphogenesis. *Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine* 21 3309-3321. (https://doi.org/10.1111/jcmm.13234)

- Sanches BDA, Tamarindo GH, Maldarine JS, Silva ADT, Dos Santos VA, Lima MLD, Rahal P, Góes RM, Taboga SR, Felisbino SL, Carvalho HF 2020 Telocytes contribute to agingrelated modifications in the prostate. *Scientific Reports* 10 21392. (https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-78532-7)
- Sanches BDA, Zani BC, Maldarine JS, Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Goés RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR 2016 Postnatal development of Mongolian gerbil female prostate: An immunohistochemical and 3D modeling study. *Microscopy Research and Technique* 79 438-446. Available in: <<u>http://hdl.handle.net/11449/172691</u>>
- Santos FC, Custodio A, Campos S, Vilamaior P, Góes R, Taboga S 2008. Antiestrogen Therapies Affect Tissue Homeostasis of the Gerbil (*Meriones unguiculatus*) Female Prostate and Ovaries. *Biology of Reproduction* 79 674-85. (https://doi.org/10.1095/biolreprod.108.068759)
- Santos FC, Leite RP, Custódio AM, Carvalho KP, Monteiro-Leal LH, Santos AB, Góes RM, Carvalho HF, Taboga SR 2006 Testosterone stimulates growth and secretory activity of the female prostate in the adult gerbil (*Meriones unguiculatus*). *Biology of Reproduction* 75 370-9. (https://doi.org/10.1095/biolreprod.106.051789)
- Santos FCA, Rodríguez DAO, Sousa GC, Rodrigues GA, Sanches BDA, Carvalho HF, Taboga SR, Biancardi MF 2022 Female Prostate Development: Morphological Analysis of the Budding Dynamic. *Microscopy and Microanalysis* 28 272-280. Available in:
- Santos FCA, Taboga SR 2006 Female prostate: a review about the biological repercussions of this gland in humans and rodents. *Animal Reproduction* 3 3-18
- Semenas J, Wang T, Sajid Syed Khaja A, Firoj Mahmud A, Simoulis A, Grundström T, Fällman M, Persson JL 2021 Targeted inhibition of ERα signaling and PIP5K1α/Akt pathways in castration-resistant prostate cancer. *Molecular Oncology* 15 968-986. (https://doi.org/10.1002/1878-0261.12873)
- Sfogliarini C, Pepe G, Dolce A, Della Torre S, Cesta MC, Allegretti M, Locati M, Vegeto E 2022 Tamoxifen Twists Again: On and Off-Targets in Macrophages and Infections. *Frontiers in Pharmacology* 30 879020. (https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2022.879020)

- Shapouri-Moghaddam A, Mohammadian S, Vazini H, Taghadosi M, Esmaeili SA, Mardani F, Seifi B, Mohammadi A, Afshari JT, Sahebkar A 2018 Macrophage plasticity, polarization, and function in health and disease. *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 233 6425-6440. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jcp.26429</u>)
- Shappell SB, Thomas GV, Roberts RL, Herbert R, Ittmann MM, Rubin MA, Humphrey PA, Sundberg JP, Rozengurt N, Barrios R, Ward JM, Cardiff RD 2004 Prostate pathology of genetically engineered mice: definitions and classification. The consensus report from the Bar Harbor meeting of the Mouse Models of Human Cancer Consortium Prostate Pathology Committee. *Cancer Research* 64 2270-305. (https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.can-03-0946)
- Sharmila G, Athirai T, Kiruthiga B, Senthilkumar K, Elumalai P, Arunkumar R, Arunakaran J 2014 Chemopreventive effect of quercetin in MNU and testosterone induced prostate cancer of Sprague-Dawley rats. *Nutrition and Cancer* 66 38-46. (<u>https://doi:10.1080/01635581.2014.847967</u>)
- Shen Y, Cao J, Liang Z, Lin Q, Wang J, Yang X, Zhang R, Zong J, Du X, Peng Y, Zhang J, Shi J 2019 Estrogen receptor α-NOTCH1 axis enhances basal stem-like cells and epithelialmesenchymal transition phenotypes in prostate cancer. *Cell Communication and Signaling* 17 50. (https://doi.org/10.1186/s12964-019-0367-x)
- Shim J, Choi C, Lee E, Kim M, Chun Y 2009 Tamoxifen Suppresses Clusterin Level through Akt Inactivation and Proteasome Degradation in Human Prostate Cancer Cells. *Biomolecules & Therapeutics* 17 25-31. (https://doi.org/10.4062/biomolther.2009.17.1.25)
- Sidney LE, Branch MJ, Dunphy SE, Dua HS, Hopkinson A 2014 Concise review: evidence for CD34 as a common marker for diverse progenitors. *Stem Cells* 32 1380-9. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.1661</u>)
- Silva MM Jr, Matheus WE, Garcia PV, Stopiglia RM, Billis A, Ferreira U, Fávaro WJ 2015 Characterization of reactive stroma in prostate cancer: involvement of growth factors, metalloproteinase matrix, sexual hormones receptors and prostatic stem cells. *International Brazilian Journal of Urology* 41 849-58. (https://doi.org/10.1590/S1677-5538.IBJU.2014.0355)
- Silva DAL, Zanatelli M, Shinohara FZ, Goés RM, Santos FCA, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR 2013 Effects of exposure to estradiol and estradiol plus testosterone on the mongolian

gerbil (*Meriones unguiculatus*) female prostate. Microscopy *Research and Technique* 76 486-495. Available in: <<u>http://hdl.handle.net/11449/75194</u>>

- Skene AJC 1880 The anatomy and pathology of two important glands of the female urethra. American Journal of Obstetrics and Diseases of Women and Children 13 265–70
- Streutker CJ, Huizinga JD, Driman DK, Riddell RH 2007 Interstitial cells of Cajal in health and disease. Part I: normal ICC structure and function with associated motility disorders. *Histopathology* 50 176-89. (https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2559.2006.02493.x)
- Stoica G, Koestner A, Capen CC 1983 Characterization of N-ethyl-N-nitrosourea--induced mammary tumors in the rat. *The American Journal of Pathology* 110 161-9. PMID: 6824063
- Takizawa I, Lawrence MG, Balanathan P, Rebello R, Pearson HB, Garg E, Pedersen J, Pouliot N, Nadon R, Watt MJ, Taylor RA, Humbert P, Topisirovic I, Larsson O, Risbridger GP, Furic L 2015 Estrogen receptor alpha drives proliferation in PTEN-deficient prostate carcinoma by stimulating survival signaling, MYC expression and altering glucose sensitivity. *Oncotarget* 2015 6 604-16. (https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.2820)
- Teishima J, Hayashi T, Nagamatsu H, Shoji K, Shikuma H, Yamanaka R, Sekino Y, Goto K, Inoue S, Matsubara A 2019 Fibroblast Growth Factor Family in the Progression of Prostate Cancer. *Journal of Clinical Medicine* 4 183. (<u>https://doi.10.3390/jcm8020183</u>)
- Thomson AA, Marker PC 2006 Branching morphogenesis in the prostate gland and seminal vesicles. *Differentiation* 74 382-92. (https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1432-0436.2006.00101.x)
- Thum S, Haben B, Christ G, Sen Gupta R 2017 Weibliches Prostatakarzinom? [Female prostate cancer?]. *Pathologe* 38 448-450. (https://doi.org/10.1007/s00292-017-0322-9)
- Tomas D, Kruslin B 2004 The potential value of (Myo)fibroblastic stromal reaction in the diagnosis of prostatic adenocarcinoma. *Prostate* 61 324-31. (https://doi.org/10.1002/pros.20109)
- Tong D 2022 Selective estrogen receptor modulators contribute to prostate cancer treatment by regulating the tumor immune microenvironment. *Journal for Immunotherapy of Cancer* 10 e002944. (https://doi.org/10.1136/jitc-2021-002944)
- Tregnago AC, Epstein JI 2018 Skene's Glands Adenocarcinoma: A Series of 4 Cases. The American Journal of Surgical Pathology 42 1513-1521. (https://doi/10.1097/PAS.00000000001108)

- Tuxhorn JA, Ayala GE, Rowley DR 2001 Reactive stroma in prostate cancer progression. *The Journal of Urology* 166 2472-2483. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1530/ERC-12-0085</u>)
- Tuxhorn JA, Ayala GE, Smith MJ, Smith VC, Dang TD, Rowley DR 2002 Reative stroma in human prostate cancer: induction of myofibroblast phenotype and extracellular matrix remodeling. *Clinical Research Cancer* 8 2912-2923. PMID: 12231536
- Usoro AJ, Obot AS, Ekaidem IS, Akaiso OE, Udoh AE, Akinloye O 2015 Serum Testosterone, 17β-Estradiol and PSA Levels in Subjects with Prostate Disorders. *Indian Journal of Clinical Biochemistry* 30 59-65. (https://doi.org/10.1007/s12291-013-0411-3)
- Vincent AL, Rodrick GE, Sodeman WA 1980 The Mongolian gerbil in aging research. *Experimental Aging Research* 6 249-60. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1080/03610738008258361</u>)
- Visvanathan K, Fabian CJ, Bantug E, Brewster AM, Davidson NE, DeCensi A, Floyd JD, Garber JE, Hofstatter EW, Khan SA, Katapodi MC, Pruthi S, Raab R, Runowicz CD, Somerfield MR 2019 Use of Endocrine Therapy for Breast Cancer Risk Reduction: ASCO Clinical Practice Guideline Update. *Journal of Clinical Oncology* 37 3152-3165. (https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.19.01472)
- Wang Y, Ou Z, Sun Y, Yeh S, Wang X, Long J, Chang C 2017 Androgen receptor promotes melanoma metastasis via altering the miRNA-539-3p/USP13/MITF/AXL signals. Oncogene 36 1644-1654. (https://doi.org/10.1038/onc.2016.330)
- Wang Y, Singhal U, Qiao Y, Kasputis T, Chung JS, Zhao H, Chammaa F, Belardo JA, Roth TM, Zhang H, Zaslavsky AB, Palapattu GS, Pienta KJ, Chinnaiyan AM, Taichman RS, Cackowski FC, Morgan TM 2020 Wnt Signaling Drives Prostate Cancer Bone Metastatic Tropism and Invasion. *Translational Oncology* 13 100747. (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tranon.2020.100747)
- Wechsler W. Teratogenic effects of the neurotropic resorptive carcinogens methyl- and ethylnitroso-urea in rats 1971 *Journal of Neuropathology and Experimental Neurology* 30 120-1. PMID: 5542494
- Westaby D, Fenor de La Maza MLD, Paschalis A, Jimenez-Vacas JM, Welti J, de Bono J, Sharp A 2022 A New Old Target: Androgen Receptor Signaling and Advanced Prostate Cancer. Annual Review of Pharmacology and Toxicology 62 131-153. (https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-pharmtox-052220-015912)

- You CP, Tsoi H, Man EPS, Leung MH, Khoo US 2022 Modulating the Activity of Androgen Receptor for Treating Breast Cancer. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* 23 15342. (https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms232315342)
- Yu PF, Wang Y, Lv W, Kou D, Hu HL, Guo SS, Zhao YJ 2019 LncRNA NEAT1/miR-1224/KLF3 contributes to cell proliferation, apoptosis and invasion in lung cancer. *European Review for Medical and Pharmacological Sciences* 23 8403-8410. (https://doi.org/10.26355/eurrev_201910_19151)
- Xiao J, Bei Y 2016 Decoding Telocytes. *Advences in Experimental Medicine and Biology* 913 23-39. (https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-1061-3_2)
- Zalcman N, Canello T, Ovadia H, Charbit H, Zelikovitch B, Mordechai A, Fellig Y, Rabani S, Shahar T, Lossos A, Lavon I 2018 Androgen receptor: a potential therapeutic target for glioblastoma. *Oncotarget* 9 19980-19993. (<u>https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.25007</u>)
- Zanatelli M, Colleta SJ, Guerra LHA, Santos FCA, Góes RM, Vilamaior PSL, Taboga SR 2021. Prolactin promotes a partial recovery from the atrophy of both male and female gerbil prostates caused by castration. *Reproductive Biology and Endocrinology* 19 94. (https://doi.10.1186/s12958-021-00777-2)
- Zanatelli M, Silva DA, Shinohara FZ, Góes RM, Santos FC, Vilamaior PS, Taboga SR 2014 Actions of oestradiol and progesterone on the prostate in female gerbils: reversal of the histological effects of castration. *Reproduction, Fertility and Development* 26 540-50. (https://doi.org/10.1071/RD12302)
- Zani BC, Sanches BDA, Maldarine JS, Biancardi MF, Santos FCA, Barquilha CN, Taboga SR 2018 Telocytes role during the postnatal development of the Mongolian gerbil jejunum. *Experimental and Molecular Pathology* 105, 130–138. Available in: <<u>http://hdl.handle.net/11449/176583</u>>
- Zaviacic M & Ablin RJ 2005 The use of prostate-specific antigen as a criterion for condom effectiveness. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 162 704-5. (https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwi265)
- Zaviacic M, Jakubovská V, Belosovic M, Breza J 2000 Ultrastructure of the normal adult human female prostate gland (Skene's gland). *Anatomy and Embryology* 201 51-61. (https://doi.org/10.1007/pl00022920)
- Zaviacic M 1999 The female prostate: from vestigial Skene's paraurethral glands and ducts to woman's functional prostate. Bratislava. *Slovakia: Slovack Academic Press*.

- Zhang J, Li S, Liu F, Yang K 2022 Role of CD68 in tumor immunity and prognosis prediction in pan-cancer. *Scientific Reports* 12 7844. (https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-11503-2)
- Zheng Y, Cretoiu D, Yan G, Cretoiu SM, Popescu LM, Wang X 2014a Comparative proteomic analysis of human lung telocytes with fibroblasts. *Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine* 18 568-89. (https://doi.org/10.1111/jcmm.12290)
- Zheng Y, Chen X, Qian M, Zhang M, Zhang D, Bai C, Wang Q, Wang X 2014b Human lung telocytes could promote the proliferation and angiogenesis of human pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells in vitro. *Molecular and Cellular Therapies* 1;2:3. (https://doi.org/10.1186/2052-8426-2-3)
- Zheng Y, Zhang M, Qian M, Wang L, Cismasiu VB, Bai C, Popescu LM, Wang X 2013 Genetic comparison of mouse lung telocytes with mesenchymal stem cells and fibroblasts. *Journal* of Cellular and Molecular Medicine 17 567-77. (https://doi.org/10.1111/jcmm.12052)
- Zorio DAR, Monsma S, Sanes DH, Golding NL, Rubel EW, Wang Y 2019 De novo sequencing and initial annotation of the Mongolian gerbil (*Meriones unguiculatus*) genome. *Genomics* 111 441-449. (<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ygeno.2018.03.001</u>)

VII. ANEXOS

VII.1. Termo de aprovação da pesquisa pela Comissão de Bioética e/ou Biossegurança pertinente



UNIVERSIDADE ESTADUAL PAULISTA "JÚLIO DE MESQUITA FILHO" Câmpus de São José do Rio Preto

COMISSÃO DE ÉTICA NO USO DE ANIMAIS - IBILCE/UNESP-CSJRP

CERTIFICADO

Certificamos que a proposta intitulada "Avaliação do papel dos telócitos na formação do estroma reativo em um modelo de carcinogênese induzida na próstata de fêmeas do gerbilo (Meriones unguiculatus)", registrada com o nº, 209/2019 - CEUA, sob a responsabilidade do Professor Doutor Sebastião Roberto Taboga e da Doutoranda Juliana dos Santos Maldarine, que envolve a produção, manutenção ou utilização de animais pertencentes ao filo Chordata, subfilo Vertebrata (exceto humanos), para fins de pesquisa científica (ou de ensino), encontra-se de acordo com os Preceitos da Lei nº 11.794, de 08 de outubro de 2008, do Decreto nº 6.899, de 15 de julho de 2009, e com as normas editadas pelo Conselho Nacional de Controle da Experimentação Animal (CONCEA), e foi aprovada pela COMISSÃO DE ÉTICA NO USO DE ANIMAIS (CEUA), do IBILCE/UNESP, em reunião de 22 de outubro de 2019.

Finalidade	() Ensino (X) Pesquisa Científica			
Vigência da autorização	22/10/2019 a 15/06/2023			
Espécie/linhagem/Raça	Meriones unguiculatus			
Nº de animais	120(cento e vinte)			
Peso/Idade	0,7 gramas/06 meses			
Sexo	Fêmea			
Origem	Biotério do Instituto de Biociências, Letras e Ciências Exatas da UNESP, campus de São José do Rio Preto/SP.			

São José do Rio Preto, 28 de janeiro de 2020. Profa: Dra Eliane Gongalves de Freitas

Presidente da CEUA

Observações:

- O Relatório Final deverá ser encaminhado em Formulário próprio à CEUA no prazo de até 30 (trinta) dias após o término da pesquisa;
- 2) Qualquer alteração na pesquisa deverá ser encaminhada à CEUA para apreciação.

Instituto de Biociências, Letras e Ciências Exatas - Comissão de Ética no Uso de Animais Rua Cristovão Colombo, 2265 - Jardim Nazareth - CEP 15054-000 São José do Rio Preto - SP - Brasil Tel: (17) 3221-2480 / 3221-2563



UNIVERSIDADE ESTADUAL PAULISTA "JÚLIO DE MESQUITA FILHO" Câmpus de São José do Rio Preto

COMISSÃO DE ÉTICA NO USO DE ANIMAIS - IBILCE/UNESP-CSJRP

ATESTADO

Atestamos que a proposta intitulada "Avaliação do papel dos telócitos na formação do estroma reativo em um modelo de carcinogênese induzida na próstata de fêmeas do gerbilo (*Meriones unguiculatus*)", registrada com o nº. 209/2019 - CEUA, sob a responsabilidade do Professor Doutor Sebastião Roberto Taboga e da Doutoranda Juliana dos Santos Maldarine, aprovada pela COMISSÃO DE ÉTICA NO USO DE ANIMAIS (CEUA), do IBILCE/UNESP, em 22 de outubro de 2019, teve seu título alterado, a pedido dos responsáveis pela pesquisa e aprovado ad referendum da CEUA em 04 de agosto de 2023, para "CARCINOGÊNESE PROSTÁTICA INDUZIDA POR ENU, TESTOSTERONA E ESTRADIOL EM FÊMEAS DO GERBILO DA MONGÓLIA (MERIONES UNGUICULATUS)".

São José do Rio Preto Q8 de agosto de 2023. la 102 Patricia Simone Leite Vilamaior Profa, Dra. Presidente da CEUA

Instituto de Biociências, Letras e Ciências Exatas - Comissão de Ética no Uso de Animais Rua Cristovão Colombo, 2265 - Jardim Nazareth - CEP 15054-000 São José do Rio Preto - SP - Brasil Tel: (17) 3221-2480 / 3221-2563

VII.2. Direitos autorais

1. Declaração

Declaração

As cópias de artigos de minha autoria ou de minha co-autoria, já publicados ou submetidos para publicação em revistas científicas ou anais de congressos sujeitos a arbitragem, que constam da minha Dissertação/Tese de Mestrado/Doutorado, intitulada **Carcinogênese prostática induzida por ENU, testosterona e estradiol em fêmeas do gerbilo da Mongólia (Meriones unguiculatus)**, não infringem os dispositivos da Lei n.° 9.610/98, nem o direito autoral de qualquer editora.

Campinas, 13/11/2023

Assinatura : <u>Juliana B. Maldaunu</u> Nome do(a) autor(a): **Juliana dos Santos Maldarine** RG n.º 49.006.520-X

Assinatura :

Nome do(a) orientador(a): Sebastião Roberto-Taboga RG n.º 13.591.927-7 2. Autorização da editora para utilização do artigo "*The complex role of telocytes in female prostate tumorigenesis in a rodent model*"

CCC Marketplace			🙎 Juliana Maldarine 🗸	📢 Cart H	? 🍖 Help Live Chat		
You have 1 request that requires you	You have 1 request that requires your attention. View now						
Return to search							
MANAGE ACCOUNT							
View Orders Special Requ	View Orders Special Requests View & Pay Invoices Projects Reports Account Settings						
Special Requests	ease type to search by Request ID			Search	Clear		
1 - 1 of 1 Requests				10 Re	quests/page +		
Request Date 👻 Request ID 💠	Publication \$	Title 🕈	Type of Use 🖨		Status \$		
22 Mar 2023 600116555	Cell biology international	The complex role of telocytes in femal	Republish in a thesis/di	ssertation	Accepted		
1 - 1 of 1 Requests				10 Re	quests/page +		
2023 Copyright Clearance Center Ab	oout Us Terms & Conditions Privacy	Policy Data Security and Privacy For Cali	fornia Residents Contac	tt Us			